

## Spontaneous $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ Supersymmetry Breaking and the Super-Higgs Effect in Supergravity

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades

doctor rerum naturalium (Dr. rer. nat.)

vorgelegt der

Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlich-Technischen Fakultät

der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg

von

Herrn Bobby Eka Gunara

geb. am: 28.1.1974 in: Jakarta

Gutachter

- 1. Prof. Dr. Jan Louis (Uni. Hamburg)
- 2. Prof. Dr. Andreas Wipf (FSU Jena)
- 3. Dr. habil. Klaus Behrndt (MPI, Golm)

Halle (Saale), 11.6.2003

### urn:nbn:de:gbv:3-000005114

[http://nbn-resolving.de/urn/resolver.pl?urn=nbn%3Ade%3Agbv%3A3-000005114]

ii

## Acknowledgment

First of all, I would like to thank Prof. J. Louis for his excellent and patient supervision and also, the proposal of the project. Many thanks to the former member of the Quantum Field Theory Group, R. Böhm, D. Cerdeño, C. Herrmann, P. Heslop, M. Haack, A. Heide, M. Marquart, A. Micu, T. Mohaupt, H. Singh, and M. Zagermann for useful and pleasant discussions. Special thanks to V. Cortes for the discussions about quaternionic manifold in the mathematical perspective. I also thank the DAAD for the scholarship since 2000 and the Abdus Salam ICTP for the financial support that made it possible to attend "Spring School on Superstring and Related Matters" in 2001 and 2002. Finally, I would like to thank my parents for their moral support and also my beloved wife, Sri and my cute daughters, Hanun and Hasna for their patience and support during my study in Halle. iv

To My Parents and My Family

# Contents

1	1 Introduction				
	1.1 Why Supersymmetry ?	1			
	1.2 What is Supersymmetry ?	2			
	1.3 Supergravity	7			
	1.4 Partial Supersymmetry Breaking	9			
	1.5 Topic and Organization of the Thesis	10			
<b>2</b>	N = 2 Gauged Supergravity	11			
	2.1 Multiplets of $N = 2$ Supergravity	11			
	2.2 Special Kähler Geometry	12			
	2.3 Quaternionic Kähler Geometry	13			
	2.4 Gauging Isometries on Scalar Manifolds	14			
	2.5 Lagrangian of Gauged $N = 2$ Supergravity	14			
3 Spontaneous $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ SUSY Breaking in Minkowski					
	3.1 Simplest Example	17			
	3.2 General Picture in Minkowski	22			
	3.3 $N = 2$ Theories with $\mathbb{R}^2$ -Isometries	23			
	3.4 Necessary Condition for $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1 \dots \dots$	25			
	3.5 The Higgs and Super-Higgs Effects	26			
4 Spontaneous $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ SUSY Breaking in Anti-de Sitter					
	4.1 General Picture in Anti-de Sitter	31			
	4.2 Necessary Condition for $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1 \dots \dots$	33			
	4.3 The Super-Higgs Effects	34			
<b>5</b>	Conclusion 3				
$\mathbf{A}$	Convention and Notation	40			
в	Anti-de Sitter Supersymmetry 44				
	B.1 Anti-de Sitter Spacetime	44			
	B.2 Mass in Anti-de Sitter Spacetime	46			
	B.3 Anti-de Sitter Superalgebra	48			
	B.4 Example: Wess-Zumino Multiplet	50			

$\mathbf{C}$	More on $N = 2$ Supergravity	<b>53</b>				
	C.1 Special Kähler Geometry	53				
	C.2 Quaternionic Kähler Geometry	54				
	C.3 Gauged $N = 2$ Lagrangian	54				
D	<b>Spontaneous</b> $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$ <b>SUSY Breaking and the Super-Higg</b> <b>Effect</b> D.1 Short Review of $N = 1$ Supergravity	<b>s</b> 56 57				
Bi	Bibliography					

## CONTENTS

## Chapter 1

# Introduction

### 1.1 Why Supersymmetry ?

Today the Standard Model has become a successful theory describing physics at subnuclear scales which has been tested by many collider experiments to a high level of accuracy [1,2]. The Higgs bosons predicted by the Standard Model has not been directly observed by todays experiments.

Despite its great success, there still remains several serious problems, such as the arbitrariness of the particle spectrum and gauge group, the large number of free parameters, and maybe the most severe one is the inability to turn on gravity described by the general theory of relativity. These suggest that the Standard Model is not the final answer of nature but rather an effective description valid up to the electroweak scale of order  $\mathcal{O}(100 \, GeV)$ . Thus, the Standard Model has to be extended.

Various efforts have been made over the last two decades to go beyond the standard model and correspondingly, solve the above problems. The most prominent one and still promising until now is the *supersymmetric extension* of the Standard Model which is reviewed, for example, in [3].<sup>1</sup> It has N = 1 global supersymmetry because extended supersymmetries ( $N \ge 2$ ) cannot accommodate the chiral structure of the Standard Model. As supersymmetry is not observed in nature, it must be broken at low energy if it is to play any role at all. This leads to a mass split between bosonic and fermionic partners of the supersymmetry breaking scale. The determination of this scale should explain why the supersymmetric partners of the Standard Model particles could be heavy enough to escape detection in accelerator experiments around the electroweak scale ~ 100 GeV so far. One of interesting aspects of this theory is that all three gauge couplings unify at a scale ~ 10<sup>16</sup> GeV, see e.g. [4].

There are various ways to break supersymmetry, however only two of them are of phenomenological interest, namely, supersymmetry has to be either spontaneously or softly broken. Since the supersymmetric extension of the Standard Model only has a global supersymmetry, spontaneous breaking poses a new problem, namely the presence of a massless fermion called *Goldstone fermion*. This is a consequence of the supersymmetric Goldstone theorem, see *e.g.* [5]. So if the global supersymmetry is spontaneously broken, the supersymmetric extension of the standard model would be ruled out. Thus, the only way out is a soft breaking of global supersymmetry. This can be done by adding non-supersymmetric terms to the theory which do not generate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>See next section for a discussion of supersymmetry.

any quadratic divergences [6]. In addition, there is an alternative way to motivate the relevance of softly broken supersymmetric theories. Ultimately, one has to couple the supersymmetric standard model to gravity. This in turn requires the promotion of global supersymmetry to a local supersymmetry which is called *supergravity*.<sup>2</sup> Furthermore, spontaneous local supersymmetry breaking in the limit  $M_{Planck} \rightarrow \infty$  but with the gravitino mass remains fixed, yields the soft supersymmetry breaking terms [7]. This motivates many theorists today to study supergravity as a candidate beyond the Standard Model.

Let us turn to extended supersymmetric theories. Since these theories cannot accommodate the chiral structure, it seems that the extended supersymmetries are not phenomenologically interesting. Furthermore, the no go theorem which states that any supersymmetric theory with N supersymmetries either all or none of them are spontaneously broken, demands that extended supersymmetric theories must be broken at the same supersymmetry breaking scale which is phenomenologically impossible. However, in the last decade few examples have been appeared which show that these theories can spontaneously be broken to N = 1 [8,9,10,11,12,13,14,15,16,17,18,19].<sup>3</sup> These examples indicate that the no go theorem can be avoided and in addition, yield a hope for phenomenological studies. Still the resulting N = 1 theories cannot accommodate the chiral structure because their parental theories are extended supersymmetric theories. Nevertheless, extended supersymmetries remain an interesting study, in particular to see how one can evade the no go theorem and study the general aspects of their breaking. In this thesis, we address some general aspects of spontaneous breaking  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  in supergravity as an example of spontaneous breaking of extended supersymmetric theories.

## **1.2** What is Supersymmetry ?

In this section we briefly consider the structure of rigid (global) supersymmetry in four dimensional Minkowski space. The interested reader is referred to the literature for further details [20, 21, 22, 5].

By definition, supersymmetry transforms bosons into fermions and vice versa. In order to realize of such transformations one introduces supersymmetry generators (or supercharges) Q, acting as:

$$Q|\text{boson}\rangle = |\text{fermion}\rangle, \quad Q|\text{fermion}\rangle = |\text{boson}\rangle, \quad (1.1)$$

where we have split up the Hilbert space into bosonic states  $|boson\rangle$ , and fermionic states  $|fermion\rangle$ . Such a boson-fermion symmetry has far-reaching consequences. First it affects the statistic of the transformed state and changes it by a half-unit. Thus, the supersymmetry generators themselves have spin one-half and form spinor representations of the Lorentz group, contrary to the usual generators of symmetry transformation which have integer spin. The second important implication of such transformation is that every particle has a *superpartner*. The notation for the bosonic superpartners of the known fermions are labeled by the prefix 's-' (*e.g.* slepton, squark), whereas the fermionic superpartners of the known bosons are denoted by the suffix '-ino' (*e.g.* gaugino, gravitino). The members of a supersymmetric theory are arranged in a so

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>See section 1.3 for a discussion of supergravity

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>See also section 1.4.

#### 1.2. WHAT IS SUPERSYMMETRY ?

called *supermultiplet* which has the same number of bosonic and fermionic degrees of freedom.

Such supercharges Q which form spinor representations of the Lorentz group satisfy an *anticommutation* relation [23]

$$\{A, B\} \equiv AB + BA \quad , \tag{1.2}$$

and moreover, do not contradict the theorem of Coleman and Mandula [24], which states that for every non-trivial relativistic field theory, under some very mild assumption all the symmetries of the S-matrix commute with the generators of the Poincaré group. This is because the essential assumption that they make, is that the symmetry generators form a closed algebra under *commutation* relations, thus restricting themselves to Lie groups of symmetry transformation.

It was proven in [25] that a set of commutation and anticommutation relations between Poincaré generators and supercharges (usually called *Poincaré superalgebra*) is the only graded Lie algebra of symmetries of the S-matrix consistent with relativistic quantum field theory. Furthermore, the Poincaré superalgebra together with other generators of the Lie group G which is the symmetry of the S-matrix form an algebra which admits a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  graded structure. Such an algebra is usually called *supersymmetry algebra*. To see the meaning of this graded structure, let us first call the generators which satisfy the commutation relation (Lie algebra) even and the supercharges Q to be odd. Then these even and odd generators must satisfy the rules:

$$[even, even] = even ,$$
  

$$\{odd, odd\} = even ,$$
  

$$[even, odd] = odd .$$

$$(1.3)$$

To make it clear, let us denote  $P_a$  the four momentum and  $J_{ab}$  the Lorentz group generators respectively, with a = 0, ..., 3 and in addition there are some supercharges  $Q^{\hat{A}}$ , where  $\hat{A} = 1, ..., N$ . Therefore the expression of the supersymmetry algebra which has the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  graded structure (1.3) is the following:

$$\begin{bmatrix} J_{ab}, J_{cd} \end{bmatrix} = -i(\eta_{bc} J_{ad} + \eta_{ad} J_{bc} - \eta_{bd} J_{ac} - \eta_{ac} J_{bd}) , \begin{bmatrix} J_{ab}, P_c \end{bmatrix} = i(\eta_{ac} P_b - \eta_{bc} P_a) , \{Q^{\hat{A}}, Q^{\hat{B}}\} = -2(\gamma C)^a P_a \delta^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} - 4CZ^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} ,$$
 (1.4)  
 
$$\begin{bmatrix} P_a, P_b \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} P_a, Q^{\hat{A}} \end{bmatrix} = 0 , \begin{bmatrix} J_{ab}, Q^{\hat{A}} \end{bmatrix} = -\frac{i}{2}\gamma_{ab} Q^{\hat{A}} ,$$

where  $Q^{\hat{A}}$  are four spinors, C is a charge conjugation matrix defined by

$$C \gamma_a C^{-1} = -\gamma_a^{\mathrm{T}} \quad , \tag{1.5}$$

with the superscript T stands for the transpose,  $\gamma_a$  are the Dirac matrices,  $2\gamma_{ab} \equiv [\gamma_a, \gamma_b]$ , and the metric  $2\eta_{ab} = \{\gamma_a, \gamma_b\} = 2 \operatorname{diag}(+1, -1, -1, -1)$ .<sup>4</sup> In (1.4) we have also introduced the antisymmetric quantities  $Z^{\widehat{A}\widehat{B}}$  called central charges and they commute with all the generators defined above. Due to their antisymmetry, it is easy to see that

 $<sup>^{4}\</sup>mathrm{See}$  also appendix A.

the central charges are trivially zero if there is only one supercharge. This minimal supersymmetry in four dimensions is called N = 1 supersymmetry. On the other hand if there are more than one supercharge present in a theory, then it is called *extended* supersymmetry.

Furthermore, since the mass squared operator defined as

$$M^2 = P^a P_a \quad , \tag{1.6}$$

commutes with all generators of the supersymmetry algebra (1.4), then the mass squared is a supersymmetric invariant.<sup>5</sup> Hence in Minkowski space all the particles within the same supermultiplet have to be degenerate in mass. There are two types of irreducible representation: the massive and massless representations. As we are going to see they have a rather different structure and need a separate study. In addition, we restrict ourselves in this section to study the massive representation without the central charges, *i.e.*  $Z^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} = 0$ , while the massless representation satisfies trivially this requirement.

Before proceeding further to the massless and massive representations of the supersymmetry algebra (1.4), let us first use the fact that a four spinor is reducible which means that the supercharges  $Q^{\hat{A}}$  can be decomposed into two Weyl spinors

$$Q_{\pm}^{\hat{A}} = \frac{1}{2} (1 \pm \gamma_5) Q^{\hat{A}} \quad . \tag{1.7}$$

Then it follows that the anticommutation relation in (1.4) reduces into

$$\{Q_{+}^{\hat{A}}, \bar{Q}_{-}^{\hat{B}}\} = 2 \sigma^{a} P_{a} \delta^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} , \{Q_{+}^{\hat{A}}, \bar{Q}_{+}^{\hat{B}}\} = \{Q_{-}^{\hat{A}}, \bar{Q}_{-}^{\hat{B}}\} = 0 ,$$
 (1.8)

where  $\bar{Q}^{\hat{A}} \equiv Q^{\hat{A}\dagger} \gamma_0 = Q^{\hat{A}T} C$  and we have chosen the following basis for  $\gamma$ -matrix:

$$\gamma^{a} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{a} \\ \bar{\sigma}^{a} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \gamma_{5} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{1} & 0 \\ 0 & -\mathbb{1} \end{pmatrix}, \quad C = \begin{pmatrix} -i\sigma^{2} & 0 \\ 0 & i\sigma^{2} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (1.9)$$

with

$$\sigma^a = (\mathbb{1}, \sigma^x) , \quad \bar{\sigma}^a = (\mathbb{1}, -\sigma^x) , \qquad (1.10)$$

where x = 1, 2, 3 and  $\sigma^x$  are the standard Pauli matrices.<sup>6</sup>

We shall first analyze the massless case,  $P^a P_a = 0$ . Using Lorentz boost we can always go to the frame where  $P^a = m(1, 0, 0, 1)$ . The commutation relations (1.8) show that the only non-zero supercharges are  $Q_{+2}^{\hat{A}}$  and its conjugate  $\bar{Q}_{-2}^{\hat{A}}$ . Furthermore,  $Q_{+2}^{\hat{A}}(Q_{-2}^{\hat{A}})$  raise (lower) the spin of a state by a half-unit. Thus, the particle spectrum in a multiplet can be constructed by acting with  $Q_{+2}^{\hat{A}}$ 's on the vacuum states  $|\lambda\rangle$  where  $\lambda$  denotes the helicity. Below, we list some examples for N = 1, 2, 4.

$$N = 1 : \begin{cases} 2|0\rangle, & |\pm 1/2\rangle \\ |\pm 1/2\rangle, & |\pm 1\rangle \end{cases}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>By definition, an element which commutes with all elements of a Lie algebra is called *Casimir* element. In our case, the mass squared operator  $M^2$  and the central charges  $Z^{\hat{A}\hat{B}}$  are indeed the Casimir elements of the supersymmetry algebra (1.4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>See appendix A.

#### 1.2. WHAT IS SUPERSYMMETRY ?

$$N = 2 : \begin{cases} |\mp 1/2\rangle, & 4|0\rangle, & |\pm 1/2\rangle \\ 2|0\rangle, & 2|\pm 1/2\rangle, & |\pm 1\rangle \end{cases}$$
(1.11)  
$$N = 4 : 6|0\rangle, & 4|\pm 1/2\rangle, & |\pm 1\rangle$$

Thus, for N = 1, the representation contains a Majorana spinor and two real scalars (a complex scalar) called *scalar multiplet*, or a massless vector and a Majorana spinor called *vector multiplet*. For the N = 2 hypermultiplet we have two Majorana spinors with four real scalars (two complex scalars). This representation has the same particle content as two copies of the N = 1 scalar multiplet. The N = 2 vector multiplet contains a massless vector, two Majorana spinors and a complex scalar. Note that this multiplet contains two N = 1 multiplets, namely a vector and a scalar multiplet in the adjoint representation of the gauge group.<sup>7</sup> Finally, the N = 4 massless multiplet it accommodates a massless vector, four Majorana fermions, and six real scalars. In addition, no scalar multiplet is possible in this case.

Now, we can then study the massive case,  $P^a P_a = m^2$ . We can always go to the rest frame where  $P^a = (m, 0, 0, 0)$ . Let us first consider the N = 1 case. The particle spectrum in a multiplet is built up by acting with  $Q_+^{\hat{A}}$ 's on the vacuum states  $|\Omega_j\rangle$  which has spin j, with  $j \ge 0$ . For j = 0, the ground state is a spin singlet (a singlet vacuum), while for j > 0, it belongs to a (2j + 1)-dimensional representation of the group SU(2). This leads to a multiplet with spins

$$(j) \oplus (j+1/2) \oplus (j-1/2) \oplus (j)$$
 . (1.12)

In the following we give some examples for  $N = 1, 2.^{8}$ 

$$N = 1 : \begin{cases} j = 0; 2|0\rangle, |1/2\rangle \\ j = 1/2; |0\rangle, 2|1/2\rangle, |1\rangle \\ j = 1; |1/2\rangle, 2|1\rangle, |3/2\rangle \end{cases}$$

$$N = 2 : \begin{cases} j = 0; 5|0\rangle, 4|1/2\rangle |1\rangle \\ j = 1/2; 4|0\rangle, 6|1/2\rangle, 4|1\rangle |3/2\rangle \\ j = 1; |0\rangle, 4|1/2\rangle, 6|1\rangle, |3/2\rangle |2\rangle \end{cases}$$

$$(1.13)$$

We see that in the case N = 1, j = 0, the massive multiplet has the same particle content as in massless multiplet. For j = 1/2, the multiplet contains a real scalar field, two Majorana spinors, and a gauge bosons. Of particular interest to us is the j = 1multiplet which consist of a Majorana spinor, two gauge fields and a spin- $\frac{3}{2}$  field called Rarita-Schwinger field. This multiplet is called N = 1 massive spin- $\frac{3}{2}$  multiplet and futhermore, as we will see in section 3.2 and 4.1, plays an important role in studying spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking.

In the N = 2 case, no massive hypermultiplet exists and moreover, the situation becomes complicated as j increased. For  $j \ge 1$ , the theories also involve a massive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Thus, when extending the theory from N = 1 to N = 2, the additional supersymmetry requires the introduction of two more N = 1 scalar multiplets which are called mirror gauge and mirror matter [26]. <sup>8</sup>In the massive representation, the anticommutation (1.8) may also be cast in a form which exhibits

the  $SU(2) \times USp(2N)$  symmetry. This symmetry group is useful because states of a given spin transform irreducibly under USp(2N), see [20,22].

spin-2 boson (called graviton) which has been ruled out by today's experiments. Thus, the  $j \ge 1$  multiplets are unphysical.

To summarize, we have discussed the supersymmetry algebra in Minkowski space and constructed its massless and massive representations. In all cases, these finite collections of particles have the same number of bosonic and fermionic degrees of freedom. In addition, the members of a massive supermultiplet have to be degenerate in mass since the squared mass operator  $P^a P_a$  is supersymmetric Casimir operator.

Next, we discuss the possibility of supersymmetry representation on the fields. For that purpose, we consider a simplest case, namely the N = 1 massless scalar multiplet which is often called *the chiral multiplet*. The free Lagrangian of this chiral multiplet is given by

$$L = \frac{1}{2}\partial_a z \,\partial^a \bar{z} + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}\bar{\zeta}_+ \gamma^a \partial_a \zeta_- \quad , \qquad (1.14)$$

where  $(z, \bar{z}, \zeta)$  are a complex scalar, its complex conjugate, and a single Majorana fermion whose supersymmetry transformations leave invariant (1.14) can be written down in

$$\delta z = 2\bar{\epsilon}_{+}\zeta_{+}, \qquad \delta \bar{z} = 2i\bar{\epsilon}_{-}\zeta_{-}, \delta \zeta_{+} = -i\gamma^{a}\partial_{a}z\,\epsilon_{-}, \qquad \delta \zeta_{-} = -i\gamma^{a}\partial_{a}\bar{z}\,\epsilon_{+}, \qquad (1.15)$$

where  $\zeta_{\pm} = \frac{1}{2}(\mathbb{1}\pm\gamma_5)\zeta$ . Here  $\epsilon$  is the parameter of supersymmetry transformation which is constant in this case. For this reason supersymmetry with constant transformation parameters is usually called *rigid (global)* supersymmetry.<sup>9</sup> The above free model is called the massless Wess-Zumino multiplet [27] and can also be generalized in a supersymmetric way to include a mass and interaction terms. Furhermore, looking at the scalar kinetic term, one can check that the scalars in rigid N = 1 theory form a complex manifold which is Kähler [28].<sup>10</sup> This feature plays a prominent role in studying the supersymmetric  $\sigma$ -model for general scalar interaction.

To see whether the supersymmetry transformations (1.15) form a representation of the anticommutation relation in (1.4), we have to perform two subsequent supersymmetry variations:

$$[\delta_1, \delta_2]z = -2i\,\bar{\epsilon}_{+2}\gamma^a\epsilon_{-1}\,\partial_a z \quad , \tag{1.16}$$

and analogously for  $\bar{z}$ .<sup>11</sup> For  $\zeta$ , however, we also find a term proportional to the fermionic field equation. So the multiplet  $(z, \zeta)$  forms a representation of the superalgebra, only when impose the fermionic field equation. In general, we speak of an *on-shell* multiplet when it forms a representation of the supersymmetry algebra, provided the equations of motion hold. If we add a new complex scalar F and change the transformation rules for the multiplet  $(z, \zeta, F)$  as follows:

$$\delta z = \bar{\epsilon}_{+}\zeta_{+} ,$$
  

$$\delta \zeta_{+} = -i\gamma^{a}\partial_{a}z \epsilon_{-} + F\epsilon_{+} ,$$
  

$$\delta F = -i\bar{\epsilon}_{-}\gamma^{a}\partial_{a}\zeta_{+} ,$$
  
(1.17)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>In other words,  $\epsilon$  is a Killing spinor which is the solution of the Killing spinor equation  $\partial_{\mu}\epsilon = 0$ . However, in anti-de Sitter space a Killing spinor is no longer constant spinor, see appendix B. <sup>10</sup>See also [29] for a review.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Note that the supersymmetry transformation  $\delta$  can be expressed in term of supercharge Q via

 $<sup>\</sup>delta = \bar{\epsilon}Q$ . So the change from anticommutator to commutator is due to the exchange of fermions.

#### 1.3. SUPERGRAVITY

then the supersymmetry algebra closes without the need for equations of motion and we speak of an *off-shell* representation. An off-shell Lagrangian is found by adding to (1.14) the term  $\frac{1}{2}F\bar{F}$ . Note that the field equations of F and  $\bar{F}$  are algebraic. When resubstituted into the action, we retrieve (1.14) for the component of the on-shell multiplet. Such non-propagating fields that are needed to close the supersymmetry algebra without reference of the action, are called *auxiliary* fields.<sup>12</sup>

Finally, we want to mention that the supersymmetric field theories also exist for all multiplets (1.11) and (1.13) [30]. Thus, we can discuss them in the similar way as the N = 1 chiral theory described above. The generalization of such theories with non-constant supersymmetry transformation parameters is the main subject of the next section.

## 1.3 Supergravity

Now, we turn to multiplets which contain a spin-2 boson called graviton and discuss their corresponding field theories. It turns out that in order to have consistent supersymmetric field theories, the supersymmetry transformation parameters should not be constant but rather depend explicitly on the spacetime coordinates.<sup>13</sup> Such theories are manifestly local supersymmetric and referred to as *supergravity* theories.

As was shown in the previous sections, by its very nature supersymmetry implies the presence of both bosonic and fermionic fields carrying integer and half-integer, respectively. The graviton, the particle described by the spacetime metric has spin 2. The gravitino, the particle associated with fermionic gauge field of supersymmetry, has spin 3/2. Massless spin-3/2 particles are described by the Rarita-Schwinger action. In *N*-extended supergravity the number of gravitino must be equal to *N*. All other particles carry spin less than 3/2. They are described by vector, spinor, and spinless (scalar) fields.

For realistic supergravity in four dimensions, this number of supercharges cannot exceed 8. Hence, the possibility of supergravity in four dimensions is the interval  $1 \le N \le 8$ . In the table 1.1 below we list some massless examples which are gravitational multiplet together their vector- and hypermultiplet for N = 1, 2, 3, 4. For N > 4, no matter multiplets are possible, and all particles, including the spin-1 gauge fields, belong to the gravitational multiplet.

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$ In fact, the addition of auxiliary fields is related to the counting of bosonic and fermionic degrees of freedom in an off-shell supersymmetry representation. For the case at hand, a real scalar still has one degree of freedom, while a Majorana spinor has four instead of two degrees of freedom. Thus we have four bosonic and fermionic degrees of freedom.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>In addition, these parameters are not Killing spinors.

N	gravitational multiplet	vector multiplet	matter multiplet
1	$[(2), (\frac{3}{2})]$	$[(1), (\frac{1}{2})]$	$[(\frac{1}{2}), 2(0)]$
2	$[(2), 2(\frac{3}{2}), (1)]$	$[(1), 2(\frac{1}{2}), 2(0)]$	$[2(\frac{1}{2}), 4(0)]$
3	$[(2), 3(\frac{3}{2}), 3(1), (\frac{1}{2})]$	$[(1), 4(\frac{1}{2}), 6(0)]$	none
4	$[(2), 4(\frac{3}{2}), 6(1), 4(\frac{1}{2}), 2(0)]$	$[(1), 4(\frac{1}{2}), 6(0)]$	none

Table 1.1: Some examples of local supersymmetric theories for N = 1, 2, 3, 4

In N = 1 supergravity, the gravitational multiplet is composed of a graviton and a gravitino. This multiplet can also be coupled to the N = 1 vector- and chiral multiplets. In general N = 1 supergravity, local supersymmetry demands the scalar fields forming a Kähler manifold, a manifold with a closed fundamental two-form, with an additional line bundle on it. Such manifold is called a Hodge-Kähler manifold.<sup>14</sup> In addition, the scalar potential is in general is not positive definite.

Beautiful structures emerge for the geometry of the scalar fields in N = 2 theories. The scalar manifold is the product of two different manifold that belong to special class of Kähler and quaternionic Kähler geometries.<sup>15</sup> The word 'special' for the Kähler geometries indicates that their Kähler potential is no longer an arbitrary real function but determined in terms of a holomorphic prepotential. It also has an extra symplectic structure related to the duality transformation of the vectors. In general, these special Kähler manifolds are not homogeneous spaces. Yet there is a subclass of homogeneous special manifolds. These manifolds have been classified for homogeneous noncompact symmetric spaces in [31] which can be expressed in terms of coset manifolds, see appendix C.<sup>16</sup>

The second geometries are the quaternionic Kähler manifolds. All these manifolds are Einstein spaces of constant (non-zero) curvature. Furthermore, N = 2 supergravity requires negatively curved (and typically noncompact) manifolds [33,34]. The only known homogeneous noncompact cases are the symmetric spaces which have been studied in mathematical literature [35, 36, 37].<sup>17</sup> All of them are given in appendix C.

Unlike N = 1 theory, the scalar potential in N-extended supergravity theories is caused by gauging the supersymmetric  $\sigma$ -model with respect to Killing vectors which generate isometries on the scalar manifold. This general extended theory is referred to as gauged N-extended supergravity theory. Of particular interest for us is the N = 2theory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>See appendix D and references given there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>See next section and references given there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>The homogeneous but nonsymmetric Kähler geometries which arise as manifolds of the scalars in vector multiplet have also been determined in [32].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>The homogeneous nonsymmetric quaternionic Kähler spaces has also been found in [36].

#### 1.4 Partial Supersymmetry Breaking

In this section, we discuss the possibility of breaking supersymmetry. First of all, we recall the no-go theorem which was first discussed in [38]. Let us consider the rigid N-extended supersymmetry algebra, namely the anticommutator (1.8) in the rest frame

$$\{Q_{+}^{\hat{A}}, \bar{Q}_{-}^{\hat{B}}\} = 2H\,\delta^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} \quad , \tag{1.18}$$

and therefore for any fixed  $\widehat{A}$ ,

$$||Q_{+}^{A}|0\rangle||^{2} = 2\langle 0|H|0\rangle \quad , \tag{1.19}$$

where H is the Hamiltonian and  $|0\rangle$  is a vacuum state. Now, if there exists a  $\widehat{A}_0$ such that the vacuum is not annihilated by the corresponding supercharges, or in other words supersymmetry is spontaneously broken, then the left hand side (1.19) is strictly positive and so is the vacuum expectation value of H. Then, for any other supersymmetry generator  $Q^{\widehat{A}}$ , the left hand side of (1.19) is also strictly positive and  $Q^{\widehat{A}}$  is spontaneously broken as well. So, the no-go theorem states that in a N-extended global supersymmetric theory, either all or no supercharges are spontaneously broken. From this line of reasoning, one might think that partial breaking is impossible.

Fortunately, this no-go theorem has two significant loopholes. The first is that, technically-speaking, spontaneously-broken supercharges do not exist. Indeed, in a spontaneously broken theory, one only has the right to consider the algebra of the *currents*. For the case at hand, the current algebra can be modified as follows [8],

$$\int d^3 \vec{x}_1 \{ \bar{J}_{0-}^{\hat{A}}(x_1), J_{\mu+}^{\hat{B}}(x) \} = 2\sigma^{\nu} T_{\nu\mu}(x) \,\delta^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} + \sigma_{\mu} \,C^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} \quad , \tag{1.20}$$

where  $J_{\mu\pm}^{\hat{B}}(x)$  are the supercurrents,  $T_{\nu\mu}(x)$  is the stress energy tensor, and  $C^{\hat{A}\hat{B}}$  are constants. The addition of this constant term is valid since it is only a central extension, and thus the Jacobi identity is still satisfied. For unbroken supersymmetry  $C^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} = 0$ because integrating the left hand side of (1.20) over three-space variables  $\vec{x}$  would prevent the infinite contribution and then, one retrieves the supersymmetry algebra (1.18). However, for the broken case this is not the case. This discrepancy prevents the current algebra (1.20) from being integrated into the supersymmetry algebry (1.18), so the nogo theorem is evaded. There are, by now, few examples of partial supersymmetry breaking which exploit this first loophole. This phenomena first emerged in string theory, which is manifestly global supersymmetry discussed in [8,9]. Several years later, this feature also appeared in four dimensional global supersymmetric theories [10,11,12].

The second loophole is that the Hilbert space we are dealing with has a positive definite metric, which fails in the case of local supersymmetry.<sup>18</sup> Therefore, one cannot conclude that if the right hand side of (1.19) is zero, then the supercharges annihilate the vacuum state as it was shown in [13, 14]. There are also only few examples which take advantage of this second loophole. For example, in Minkowski (flat) backgrounds it was studied in [13,16,17,18,19] whereas in curved backgrounds, namely anti-de Sitter backgrounds, only two examples are known [14,15]. These facts leave many important questions open. First and foremost, one would like to know how the general story of partial supersymmetry breaking in supergravity theories looks like without considering any specific model.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>For example, in canonically quantized supergravity the metric of the Hilbert space is indefinite, see [39] and references therein.

## **1.5** Topic and Organization of the Thesis

After this long discussion about supersymmetry and its partial breaking, we come finally to the main concern of the thesis. Here, we want to mention that the examples in supergravity use the second loophole to facilitate partial breaking  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ . However, only four of them which was studied in [16,17,18,19] are interesting for us to consider. These models have Minkowskian ground states and moreover, are discussed only for a particular class of the scalar manifold of the N = 2 supergravity theory. Thus, it is of interest to uncover the general story of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  breaking. There are various questions one can address which can be roughly be structured as follows [40]:

- (i) What are the necessary conditions for a given ground state which preserves N = 1 supersymmetry. As we are going to see these are equivalent to geometrical conditions on the scalar manifold which is spanned by the scalar fields in vector-and hypermultiplets.
- (ii) What are the solutions to the geometrical conditions found in (i).
- (iii) What are the consistency conditions on the couplings of the original N = 2 theory in order to have the low energy effective N = 1 action which describes the interactions below the supersymmetry breaking scale. These can also be stated as geometrical properties of the scalar manifold.

In this thesis we mainly study ground states which respect the full Lorentz invariance. These turn out to be flat Minkowski spaces or spaces of constant curvature (de Sitter and anti-de Sitter). For the latter case, only anti-de Sitter spaces is a consistent solution with residual N = 1 supersymmetry in the ground states.

This thesis is organized as follows. In chapter 2 we review several facts about N = 2 supergravity in four dimensions. Some useful formulae needed for our analysis are discussed. We start by discussing the properties of the scalar manifolds and at the end, we discuss the gauged N = 2 supergravity theory including the scalar potential and its first derivative. The main part of this thesis related to the questions (i) and (ii) is chapter 3 and 4. In chapter 3 we discuss  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in Minkowski backgrounds. At the beginning, we give the simple example which has been studied in [16]. Next, we describe a general picture of  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking and then derive the necessary condition for the occurence of such breaking where the no-go theorem is evaded. The Higgs and the super-Higgs effects is also discussed. Furthermore, we extend the case to the curved backgrounds, namely anti-de Sitter spaces in chapter 4. In this chapter, we apply the same procedure as in Minkowski spaces. Chapter 5 contains our conclusion. In addition, four appendices are included. The first assembles our notation and conventions. In the second, we give a discussion about anti-de Sitter supersymmetry which is used for our analysis in chapter 4. The third gives some additional facts about N = 2 supergravity. In the fourth appendix we review N = 1 supergravity and further discuss  $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$  supersymmetry breaking.

We finally want to mention that the results in chapter 3 and 4 will be published in [41].

## Chapter 2

# N = 2 Gauged Supergravity

In this section we briefly recall several facts about gauged N = 2 supergravity in four dimensions [42] and introduce the notations used in our analysis. We assemble our notation in appendix A and give some additional properties of N = 2 supergravity in appendix C. This chapter is organized as follows. First, we describe the particle content in N = 2 supergravity and then discuss geometries spanned by the scalar fields. At the end we discuss the Lagrangian of the gauged N = 2 supergravity and its scalar potential.

## **2.1** Multiplets of N = 2 Supergravity

A physical spectrum of the N = 2 supergravity is composed of a gravitational multiplet,  $n_V$  vector multiplets, and  $n_H$  hypermultiplets. These multiplets consist of the following component fields:

• a gravitational multiplet

$$(e^a_\mu, \psi^A_\mu, A^0_\mu)$$
,  $a, \mu = 0, ..., 3$ ,  $A, B = 1, 2$ .

This multiplet contains the vielbein  $e^a_\mu$ , the SU(2) doublet of gravitinos  $\psi^A_\mu$ , and the graviphoton  $A^0_\mu$ .

•  $n_V$  vector multiplets

$$(A^{i}_{\mu}, \lambda^{iA}, z^{i}), \qquad i = 1, ..., n_{V}.$$

Each vector multiplet contains a gauge boson  $A^i_{\mu}$ , a doublet of gauginos  $\lambda^{iA}$ , and a complex scalar field  $z^i$ .

•  $n_H$  hypermultiplets

$$(\zeta^{\alpha}, q^u)$$
,  $\alpha = 1, ..., 2n_H$ ,  $u = 1, ..., 4n_H$ .

Each hypermultiplet contains a doublet of spinors, that is the hyperini  $\zeta^{\alpha}$  and four real scalar fields  $q^{u}(u = 1, ..., 4n_{H})$ .

The scalar fields can be viewed as the coordinates of a scalar manifold  $\mathcal{M}$ , N = 2 supersymmetry imposes that this manifold factorizes

$$\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}_V \otimes \mathcal{M}_H \qquad , \tag{2.1}$$

where  $\mathcal{M}_V$  has real dimension  $\dim_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{M}_V = 2n_V$  and is spanned by the  $z^i$  while  $\mathcal{M}_H$  has real dimension  $\dim_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{M}_H = 4n_H$  and is spanned by the  $q^u$ . Furthermore,  $\mathcal{M}_V$  has to be a Hodge-(special) Kähler manifold whereas  $\mathcal{M}_H$  is constrained to be a quaternionic Kähler manifold.<sup>1</sup>

#### 2.2 Special Kähler Geometry

In the vector multiplet the complex scalars span a Hodge-(special) Kähler manifold whose the holonomy is subgroup of  $U(1) \times U(n_V)$ .  $\mathcal{M}_V$  is a Kähler manifold with metric  $g_{i\bar{j}}(z,\bar{z}) = \partial_i \partial_{\bar{j}} \mathcal{K}_V(z,\bar{z})$  where the Kähler potential  $\mathcal{K}_V$  obeys an additional constraint [44,45]. This constraint states that the  $\mathcal{K}_V$  is not an arbitrary real function but determined in terms of a holomorphic prepotential  $\mathcal{F}$  according to

$$\mathcal{K}_V(z,\bar{z}) = -\ln(\mathrm{i}\bar{X}^\Lambda \mathcal{F}_\Lambda - \mathrm{i}X^\Lambda \bar{\mathcal{F}}_\Lambda) , \qquad \Lambda = 0, ..., n_V , \qquad (2.2)$$

where  $\mathcal{F}(X)$  is a holomorphic prepotential of degree two, i.e.  $X^{\Lambda}\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} = 2\mathcal{F}(X)$  with  $\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} \equiv \frac{\partial \mathcal{F}}{\partial X^{\Lambda}}$  and the  $X^{\Lambda}$  are  $(n_V + 1)$  holomorphic function of the  $z^i$ . In addition, the pair  $(X^{\Lambda}, \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda})$  transforms as

$$\begin{pmatrix} X^{\Lambda} \\ \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} \end{pmatrix} \to \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{X}^{\Lambda} \\ \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda} \end{pmatrix} = e^{f} M \begin{pmatrix} X^{\Lambda} \\ \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} \end{pmatrix} \quad , \tag{2.3}$$

where  $f \in \mathbb{C}$  and  $M \in Sp(2n_V + 2, \mathbb{R})$ . In addition, the transformation (2.3) leaves the metric  $g_{i\bar{j}}$  invariant.

Furthermore, as  $(X^{\Lambda}, \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda})$  transform under symplectic transformation (2.3), one can always choose a basis of holomorphic section where no prepotential  $\mathcal{F}(X)$  exists. Let us discuss this aspect in detail. First, we set f = 0 and parameterize the matrix M as

$$M = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} \quad . \tag{2.4}$$

Moreover, A, B, C, D, are  $(n_V + 1) \times (n_V + 1)$  matrices which satisfy the symplectic condition

$$\begin{array}{rcl}
A^{\rm T}C - C^{\rm T}A &= 0 & , \\
B^{\rm T}D - D^{\rm T}B &= 0 & , \\
A^{\rm T}D - C^{\rm T}B &= 1 & .
\end{array}$$
(2.5)

Then using  $\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} = \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda\Sigma} X^{\Sigma}$  the new basis  $(\widetilde{X}^{\Lambda}, \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda})$  has the form

$$\widetilde{X}^{\Lambda} = (A^{\Lambda}_{\Sigma} + B^{\Lambda\Delta} \mathcal{F}_{\Delta\Sigma}) X^{\Sigma} , 
\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda} = (C_{\Lambda\Sigma} + D^{\Delta}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{F}_{\Delta\Sigma}) X^{\Sigma} ,$$
(2.6)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In rigid N = 2 supersymmetric theories the hypermultiplet scalars span a *hyper-Kähler* manifold [43, 29].

#### 2.3. QUATERNIONIC KÄHLER GEOMETRY

and the holomorphic prepotential has form  $2\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}(\widetilde{X}) = \widetilde{X}^{\Lambda}\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda}$ .

Now we discuss the possible non-existence of  $\mathcal{F}(X)$ . If we start with some special coordinates  $(X^{\Lambda}, \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda})$ , it is possible to find the new basis  $\widetilde{X}^{\Lambda}$  in that the mapping  $X^{\Lambda} \to \widetilde{X}^{\Lambda}$  is not invertible. This happens whenever the  $(n_V + 1) \times (n_V + 1)$  matrix  $(A_{\Sigma}^{\Lambda} + B^{\Lambda\Delta}\mathcal{F}_{\Delta\Sigma})$  is not invertible, *i.e.* its determinant vanishes. This does not mean that  $(\widetilde{X}^{\Lambda}, \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda})$  are not good symplectic section since the symplectic matrix M is always invertible. It simply means that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda} \neq \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda\Sigma}\widetilde{X}^{\Sigma}$  and furthermore,  $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda} \neq \frac{\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}}{\partial \widetilde{X}^{\Lambda}}$ . Therefore, a prepotential  $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}(\widetilde{X})$  does not exist. Such basis has been studied for a large class of special Kähler manifold  $\mathcal{M}_V$  [16, 17, 46, 47, 48, 49].

### 2.3 Quaternionic Kähler Geometry

In the hypermultiplet the scalars span a quaternionic Kähler manifold [50,33,42] whose holonomy is a subgroup of  $Sp(2) \times Sp(2n_H, \mathbb{R})$ . A quaternionic manifold is a  $4n_H$ dimensional real manifold endowed with the metric  $h_{uv}$ ,  $(u, v = 1, ..., 4n_H)$  and three complex structures  $J^x$ , (x = 1, 2, 3) that satisfy the quaternionic algebra

$$J^x J^y = -\delta^{xy} \mathbb{1} + \epsilon^{xyz} J^z \quad . \tag{2.7}$$

Associated with the complex structures is a triplet 2-forms

$$K_{uv}^{x} = h_{uw} (J^{x})_{v}^{w} \quad , (2.8)$$

which are called the hyperKähler forms which are covariantly closed with respect to an Sp(2)-connection  $\omega^x$ 

$$\nabla K^x \equiv dK^x + \varepsilon^{xyz} \omega^y \wedge K^z = 0 \quad . \tag{2.9}$$

Furthermore, the Sp(2)-curvature given by

$$-K^x \equiv d\omega^x + \frac{1}{2}\epsilon^{xyz}\omega^y \wedge \omega^z \quad . \tag{2.10}$$

The vielbeins of the quaternionic manifold  $\mathcal{M}_H$  will be denoted by  $\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha} \equiv \mathcal{U}_u^{A\alpha} dq^u$ where  $\alpha = 1, ..., 2n_H$  is an index labelling the fundamental representation of  $Sp(2n_H)$ . The vielbein  $\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha}$  is covariantly closed with respect to the SU(2) connection  $\omega^x$  and to some  $Sp(2n_H)$  connection  $\Delta^{\alpha\beta} = \Delta^{\beta\alpha}$ 

$$\nabla \mathcal{U}^{A\alpha} = d\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha} + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}\omega^x \,\sigma^{xAB} \wedge \mathcal{U}^{\alpha}_B + \mathbb{C}_{\beta\gamma}\Delta^{\alpha\beta} \wedge \mathcal{U}^{A\gamma} = 0 \quad . \tag{2.11}$$

The metric for a such vielbein is

$$h_{uv} = \mathcal{U}_u^{A\alpha} \mathcal{U}_{A\alpha v} \quad , \tag{2.12}$$

where  $\mathcal{U}_{A\alpha} = (\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha})^* = \epsilon_{AB} \mathbb{C}_{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{U}^{B\beta}$ ,  $\epsilon_{AB} = -\epsilon_{BA}$  and  $\mathbb{C}_{\alpha\beta} = -\mathbb{C}_{\beta\alpha}$  are the flat  $Sp(2n_H)$  and  $Sp(2) \cong SU(2)$  invariant metric respectively and the \* is the complex conjugate. More specifically one can write a stronger version of eq.(2.12) [33]

$$(\mathcal{U}_u^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_v^{B\beta} + \mathcal{U}_v^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_u^{B\beta})\mathbb{C}_{\alpha\beta} = h_{uv}\epsilon^{AB} \quad ,$$

CHAPTER 2. N = 2 GAUGED SUPERGRAVITY

$$(\mathcal{U}_{u}^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_{v}^{B\beta} + \mathcal{U}_{v}^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_{u}^{B\beta})\epsilon_{AB} = h_{uv}\frac{1}{n_{H}}\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta} \quad , \qquad (2.13)$$

with the additional property

$$h^{uv}\mathcal{U}_{u}^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_{v}^{B\beta} = \epsilon^{AB}\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta} \quad . \tag{2.14}$$

Now consider the equations (2.7), (2.8), and (2.10). We easily deduce that the following relation

$$h^{ts}K^{x}_{ut}K^{y}_{sv} = -\delta^{xy}h_{uv} + \epsilon^{xyz}K^{z}_{uv} \quad , \qquad (2.15)$$

holds in the quaternionic case. The relation (2.15) further implies that the Sp(2)curvature  $K^x$  can alternatively be written as

$$iK_{ts}^{x}(\sigma^{x})^{AB} = \mathcal{U}_{t}^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_{\alpha s}^{B} - \mathcal{U}_{s}^{A\alpha}\mathcal{U}_{\alpha t}^{B} \quad .$$

$$(2.16)$$

## 2.4 Gauging Isometries on Scalar Manifolds

Let us consider the scalar manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  with isometries

$$\delta z^{i} = \epsilon^{\Lambda} k^{i}_{\Lambda}(z) , \qquad \delta q^{u} = \epsilon^{\Lambda} k^{u}_{\Lambda}(q) , \qquad (2.17)$$

where  $k_{\Lambda}^{i}(z), k_{\Lambda}^{u}(q)$  are Killing vectors of  $\mathcal{M}_{V}$  and  $\mathcal{M}_{H}$ , respectively. These isometries can be gauged in that the gauge parameters  $\epsilon^{\Lambda}$  are made spacetime dependent and the following covariant derivatives are introduced

$$\nabla_{\mu} z^{i} = \partial_{\mu} z^{i} + k^{i}_{\Lambda} A^{\Lambda}_{\mu} , \qquad \nabla_{\mu} q^{u} = \partial_{\mu} q^{u} + k^{u}_{\Lambda} A^{\Lambda}_{\mu} , \qquad (2.18)$$

In this thesis we are mainly interested in the case where  $k_{\Lambda}^{i} = 0$  and for simplicity we focus on this situation henceforth.

These Killing vectors determine a triplet of prepotentials  $P_{\Lambda}^{x}$ , x = 1, 2, 3 (or momentum maps) via [34]

$$2k^{v}_{\Lambda}K^{x}_{uv} = -\nabla_{u}P^{x}_{\Lambda} \equiv -(\partial_{u}P^{x}_{\Lambda} + \epsilon^{xyz}\omega^{y}_{u}P^{z}_{\Lambda}) \quad , \tag{2.19}$$

where  $K_{uv}^x$  is defined in (2.10).

As consequence of the above gauging, supersymmetry requires fermionic masses and a scalar potential. These issues will be discussed in the next section.

## **2.5** Lagrangian of Gauged N = 2 Supergravity

In this section we record the part of the N = 2 gauged supergravity Lagrangian which is needed for our analysis. The complete N = 2 Lagrangian can be found, for example in [51,42] and also in appendix C. The N = 2 gauged supergravity up to four-fermion terms can be written as

$$\mathcal{L}^{N=2} = -\frac{1}{2}R + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda\Sigma}F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu}F^{\Lambda\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{R}_{\Lambda\Sigma}F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu}\tilde{F}^{\Sigma\mu\nu} + g_{i\bar{j}}\partial_{\mu}z^{i}\partial^{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{i}} + h_{uv}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}\nabla^{\mu}q^{v} - V^{N=2}(z,\bar{z},q) + 2\frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}}\bar{\psi}^{A}_{\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\nabla_{\nu}\psi_{A\lambda} - \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}}\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\lambda^{\bar{j}}_{A} - 2\mathrm{i}\,\bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\zeta_{\alpha}$$
(2.20)

$$- \{g_{i\bar{j}}\partial_{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{i}}(\bar{\psi}^{\mu}_{A}\lambda^{iA} - \bar{\lambda}^{iA}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{A\nu}) - 2\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha}_{u}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}(\bar{\psi}^{\mu}_{A}\zeta_{\alpha} - \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{A\nu}) + \text{h.c.}\} \\ + [2S_{AB}\,\bar{\psi}^{A}_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi^{B}_{\nu} + \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}}W^{iAB}\bar{\lambda}^{\bar{j}}_{A}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{B\mu} + 2\mathrm{i}N^{A}_{\alpha}\bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\psi^{A}_{\mu} \\ + \mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta}\,\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\zeta_{\beta} + \mathcal{M}^{\alpha}_{iA}\,\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\lambda^{iA} + \mathcal{M}_{iA|lB}\,\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\lambda^{lB} + \text{h.c.}] + \dots ,$$

where we omitted couplings of the gauge fields to the fermions. The gauge coupling functions  $\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$  are

$$\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \operatorname{Im} \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} , \mathcal{R}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \operatorname{Re} \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} ,$$
 (2.21)

and  $\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$  are determined in terms of the prepotential by<sup>2</sup>

$$\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \bar{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda\Sigma} + 2i \frac{\mathrm{Im}\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda\Gamma}\mathrm{Im}\mathcal{F}_{\Sigma\Delta}X^{\Gamma}X^{\Delta}}{(\mathrm{Im}\,\mathcal{F}\,X\,X)} \quad , \tag{2.22}$$

where  $(\operatorname{Im} \mathcal{F} X X) = \operatorname{Im} \mathcal{F}_{\Gamma\Delta} X^{\Gamma} X^{\Delta}$ . The mass matrix of the gravitinos and their mixing to the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermions are

$$S_{AB} = \frac{i}{2} \sigma^{x}_{AB} P^{x}_{\Lambda} L^{\Lambda} ,$$
  

$$W^{iAB} = i \sigma^{xAB} P^{x}_{\Lambda} g^{i\bar{j}} \bar{f}^{\Lambda}_{\bar{j}} + \epsilon^{AB} k^{i}_{\Lambda} \bar{L}^{\Lambda} ,$$
  

$$N^{A}_{\alpha} = 2\mathcal{U}^{A}_{\alpha u} k^{u}_{\Lambda} \bar{L}^{\Lambda} ,$$
(2.23)

where  $L^{\Lambda}(z, \bar{z}) \equiv e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_{V}(z,\bar{z})}X^{\Lambda}(z)$  and  $\bar{f}_{\bar{i}}^{\Lambda}$  is the complex conjugate of  $f_{i}^{\Lambda} \equiv \nabla_{i}L^{\Lambda} = (\partial_{i} + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_{V,i})L^{\Lambda}$ . The mass matrices of the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermions are given by

$$\mathcal{M}_{iA|jB} = \epsilon_{AB} g_{\bar{l}[i} f_{j]}^{\Lambda} k_{\Lambda}^{\bar{l}} + \frac{i}{2} \sigma_{AB}^{x} P_{\Lambda}^{x} \nabla_{i} f_{j}^{\Lambda} ,$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{iA}^{\alpha} = -4 \mathcal{U}_{Au}^{\alpha} k_{\Lambda}^{u} f_{i}^{\Lambda} ,$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta} = -\mathcal{U}_{u}^{A\alpha} \mathcal{U}_{v}^{B\beta} \epsilon_{AB} \nabla^{u} k_{\Lambda}^{v} L^{\Lambda} .$$

$$(2.24)$$

The scalar potential  $V^{N=2}(z, \bar{z}, q)$  is given by  $[51]^3$ 

$$\delta^{A}_{B} V^{N=2}(z, \bar{z}, q) = -12\bar{S}^{AC}S_{CB} + g_{i\bar{j}}\bar{W}^{\bar{j}}_{BC}W^{iCA} + 2\bar{N}^{\alpha}_{B}N^{A}_{\alpha} \quad .$$
(2.25)

Now one can derive the first derivative of the scalar potential  $V^{N=2}$  with respect to the scalar fields in N = 2 supergravity

$$\delta_{B}^{A} \frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial z^{k}} = -4g_{k\bar{l}} \bar{W}_{BC}^{\bar{l}} \bar{S}^{CA} + 2\mathcal{M}_{kB|iC} W^{iCA} + \mathcal{M}_{kB}^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^{A} ,$$
  

$$\delta_{B}^{A} \frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial \bar{z}^{\bar{k}}} = -4g_{\bar{k}\bar{l}} W^{lAC} S_{CB} + 2\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\bar{k}|\bar{i}}^{A|C} \bar{W}_{CB}^{\bar{i}} + \bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\bar{k}\alpha}^{A} \bar{N}_{B}^{\alpha} , \qquad (2.26)$$
  

$$\frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial q^{u}} \mathcal{U}^{B\beta u} = -4\bar{N}_{A}^{\beta} \bar{S}^{AB} + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{M}_{iA}^{\beta} W^{iAB} + \mathcal{M}^{\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^{B} + \epsilon^{AB} \mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta} (-4N_{\alpha}^{C} S_{CA} + \frac{1}{2} \bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha\bar{i}}^{C} \bar{W}_{CA}^{\bar{i}} + \bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha\gamma} \bar{N}_{A}^{\gamma}) .$$

 $<sup>^2 \</sup>mathrm{We}$  assume here that the prepotential  $\mathcal F$  exists.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>See also appendix C.

The potential (2.25) and its first derivative (2.26) are very important equations in order to study the properties of the ground states of N = 2 theory together with the supersymmetry transformation of the fermions defined below. In addition, (2.26) can be used to show the possibility of the super-Higgs mechanism in the ground states because it relates the gravitino mass matrix  $S_{AB}$  with the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion  $\mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta}, \mathcal{M}^{\alpha}_{iA}, \mathcal{M}_{iA|jB}$ as we will see in section 3.5 and 4.3.

Finally the supersymmetry transformation of the fermions laws up to 3-fermion terms leaving invariant (2.20) are:

$$\begin{aligned} \delta\psi_{A\mu} &= \widehat{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\epsilon_{A} + iS_{AB}\gamma_{\mu}\epsilon^{B} + \dots ,\\ \delta\lambda^{iA} &= i\nabla_{\mu}z^{i}\gamma^{\mu}\epsilon^{A} + W^{iAB}\epsilon_{B} + \dots ,\\ \delta\zeta_{\alpha} &= i\mathcal{U}_{u}^{B\beta}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}\gamma^{\mu}\epsilon^{A}\epsilon_{AB}\mathbb{C}_{\alpha\beta} + \sqrt{2}N_{\alpha}^{A}\epsilon_{A} + \dots , \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.27)$$

where  $\epsilon^A$  are the parameters of the two supersymmetry transformations,  $\widehat{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\epsilon_A = \partial_{\mu}\epsilon_A - \frac{1}{4}\gamma_{ab}\,\omega_{\mu}^{ab}\epsilon_A + \frac{i}{2}\hat{Q}_{\mu}\epsilon_A + \hat{\omega}_{\mu|A}^{\ B}\epsilon_B$ , and  $Q_{\mu}$  is the U(1)-connection of special Kähler manifold (see appendix C).

## Chapter 3

# Spontaneous $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ SUSY Breaking in Minkowski

In this chapter we investigate the spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  local supersymmetry breaking in Minkowski backgrounds. Starting with a simplest example, we derive the necessary conditions for spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in such backgrounds. As we are going to see these conditions can be formulated as geometrical conditions on the scalar manifold  $\mathcal{M}$ . Furthermore we discuss the occurrence of the Higgs and the super-Higgs effect.

## 3.1 Simplest Example

The simplest realization of the partial N = 2 local supersymmetry breaking in Minkowski ground states was discussed by the authors in references [16]. Here we study in detail such example including the Higgs and the super-Higgs mechanism and derive the low energy effective N = 1 theory.

The spectrum of the model has six scalars because  $n_V = n_H = 1$  and the scalar manifold has form

$$\mathcal{M} = \frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)} \otimes \frac{SO(4,1)}{SO(4)} \quad . \tag{3.1}$$

The manifold  $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}$  is spanned by the complex scalar. Its Kähler potential and its metric are given by

$$\mathcal{K}_V = -\ln(z+\bar{z}) , \quad g_{z\bar{z}} = (z+\bar{z})^{-2} , \qquad (3.2)$$

which correspond to a basis where no prepotential  $\mathcal{F}$  exists.<sup>1</sup> Instead one has

$$X^{0}(z) = -\frac{1}{2}, \ X^{1}(z) = \frac{i}{2}, \ \mathcal{F}_{0} = iz, \ \mathcal{F}_{1} = z,$$
 (3.3)

which can be obtained from  $\mathcal{F} = iX^0X^1$  via the symplectic transformation

$$X^1 \to -\mathcal{F}_1 , \quad \mathcal{F}_1 \to X^1 ,$$
 (3.4)

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ This choice in turn is a condition in the vector multiplet where the spontaneous breaking can be realized. See section 3.4.

with  $z = \frac{X^1}{X^0}$ .

The quaternionic Kähler manifold  $\frac{SO(4,1)}{SO(4)}$  is parameterized by the four real scalars  $b^0, b^x, x = 1, 2, 3$ . The Sp(2) connection  $\omega^x$  and the Sp(2) curvature  $\Omega^x$  for this manifold are

$$\omega_u^x = \frac{1}{b^0} \delta_u^x, \quad K_{0u}^x = \frac{1}{2(b^0)^2} \delta_u^x, \quad K_{yz}^x = -\frac{1}{2(b^0)^2} \epsilon^{xyz}$$
(3.5)

then using (2.15) one can get the metric

$$h_{uv} = \frac{1}{2(b^0)^2} \delta_{uv} \quad . \tag{3.6}$$

Additionally we need the vielbein  $\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha}$ ,  $\alpha, A = 1, 2$ . From the metric (3.6) one can read off that the vielbein is

$$\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha} = \frac{1}{2b^0} (-\epsilon^{A\alpha} db^0 + \mathrm{i}\sigma^{xA\alpha} db^x) \qquad , \tag{3.7}$$

where  $\sigma^{xA\alpha} = -\epsilon^{\alpha\beta}\sigma^{xA}_{\beta}$  and  $\sigma^{xA}_{\beta}$  are the standard Pauli matrices (see appendix A). The metric (3.6) is invariant under three Peccei-Quinn isometries. These isometries

The metric (3.6) is invariant under three Peccei-Quinn isometries. These isometries are arbitrary constant translation of the coordinates  $b^1, b^2, b^3$ . Moreover, it turns out that two of them have to be gauged

$$b^1 \to b^1 + \varepsilon^0 g_0 \qquad , \qquad b^2 \to b^2 + \varepsilon^1 g_1 \quad ,$$
 (3.8)

where  $g_0, g_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ . The Killing vectors which generate these isometries can be written in the simple form

$$k_0^u = g_0 \,\delta^{u1} \,, \qquad k_1^u = g_1 \delta^{u2} \,,$$
(3.9)

and then inserted into (2.19) the corresponding prepotentials for these vectors are

$$P_0^x = \frac{g_0}{b^0} \delta^{x1} , \qquad P_1^x = \frac{g_1}{b^0} \delta^{x2} \delta_{\Lambda 1} \qquad . \tag{3.10}$$

Inserting all of the above quantities into (2.23) and (2.24), one arrives at the explicit expression of those quantities

$$(S_{AB}) = \frac{i}{4b^{0}} e^{\frac{\kappa_{V}}{2}} \begin{pmatrix} g_{1} - g_{0} & 0 \\ 0 & g_{1} + g_{0} \end{pmatrix},$$

$$(W^{zAB}) = -\frac{i}{2b^{0}} e^{\frac{\kappa_{V}}{2}} (z + \bar{z}) \begin{pmatrix} g_{1} - g_{0} & 0 \\ 0 & g_{1} + g_{0} \end{pmatrix},$$

$$(N_{\alpha}^{A}) = -\frac{i}{2b^{0}} e^{\frac{\kappa_{V}}{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & g_{0} + g_{1} \\ g_{0} - g_{1} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

$$(\mathcal{M}_{zA|zB}) = 0, \quad (\mathcal{M}_{zB}^{\alpha}) = \frac{i}{b^{0}} e^{\frac{\kappa_{V}}{2}} (z + \bar{z})^{-1} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & g_{0} - g_{1} \\ g_{0} + g_{1} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

$$(\mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta}) = \frac{i}{2b^{0}} e^{\frac{\kappa_{V}}{2}} \begin{pmatrix} g_{1} + g_{0} & 0 \\ 0 & g_{1} - g_{0} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.11)

Note that  $\mathcal{M}_{zA|zB} = 0$  because we use the following fact for the complex manifold  $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}$ :

$$\nabla_z f_z^{\Lambda} = \nabla_{\bar{z}} \bar{f}_{\bar{z}}^{\Lambda} = 0 \qquad (3.12)$$

#### 3.1. SIMPLEST EXAMPLE

Before turning to the properties of this model, let us first write the scalar potential (2.25) and its first derivative (2.26) in the matrix form

$$\begin{aligned} (\delta_{B}^{A})V^{N=2}(z,\bar{z},q) &= -12(\bar{S}^{AC})(S_{CB}) + g_{i\bar{j}}(\bar{W}_{BC}^{\bar{j}})(W^{iCA}) + 2(\bar{N}_{B}^{\alpha})(N_{\alpha}^{A}) , \\ (\delta_{B}^{A})\frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial z^{k}} &= -4g_{k\bar{l}}(\bar{W}_{BC}^{\bar{l}})^{\mathrm{T}}(\bar{S}^{CA}) + 2(\mathcal{M}_{kB|iC})(W^{iCA}) + (\mathcal{M}_{kB}^{\alpha})(N_{\alpha}^{A}) , \\ \frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial q^{u}}(\mathcal{U}^{B\beta u}) &= -4(\bar{N}_{A}^{\beta})^{\mathrm{T}}(\bar{S}^{AB}) + \frac{1}{2}(\mathcal{M}_{iA}^{\beta})^{\mathrm{T}}(W^{iAB}) + (\mathcal{M}^{\beta\alpha})(N_{\alpha}^{B}) &(3.13) \\ &+ \epsilon^{AB}\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta} \left( -4(S_{CA})(N_{\alpha}^{C})^{\mathrm{T}} + \frac{1}{2}(\bar{W}_{CA}^{\bar{i}})(\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha\bar{i}}^{C})^{\mathrm{T}} + (\bar{N}_{A}^{\gamma})(\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha\gamma}) \right). \end{aligned}$$

Subtituting (3.11) into (3.13), one gets

$$\frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial z^k} = \frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial q^u} = V^{N=2} \equiv 0 \quad , \tag{3.14}$$

identically, for any value of  $g_0, g_1$  and also of z and  $b^0, b^x$ . The equation (3.14) means that this model has Minkowskian ground states.

From the first equation of (3.11), we see that there can be a mass gap between the two eigenvalues of  $S_{AB}$ . The interesting case is  $g_0 = g_1$  (and nonzero) such that the mass matrix  $S_{AB}$  has a zero eigenvalue, *i.e.*  $S_{11} = 0$ , or in other words one of the two gravitinos becomes massless. Moreover a look at the supersymmetry transformation (2.27) restricted to the parameter  $\epsilon_1$ , one finds

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \psi_{1\mu} \rangle &= \partial_{\mu} \epsilon_1 + i \langle S_{11} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^1 = \partial_{\mu} \epsilon_1 = 0 \quad , \\ \langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \lambda^{iA} \rangle &= \langle W^{iA1} \rangle \epsilon_1 = 0 \quad , \\ \langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \zeta_{\alpha} \rangle &= \langle \sqrt{2} N_{\alpha}^1 \rangle \epsilon_1 = 0 \quad , \end{aligned}$$
 (3.15)

where the bracket  $\langle \rangle$  means that (2.27) have to be evaluated in the ground states, while for the parameter  $\epsilon_2$  (3.15) does not hold. This simply means that the parameter  $\epsilon_1$ represents the unbroken direction. Thus, the requirements (3.15) ensure the existence of an unbroken N = 1 supersymmetry in the ground states, *i.e.* for  $g_0 = g_1$ .

The residual N = 1 supersymmetry demands the appearing of an N = 1 massive spin- $\frac{3}{2}$  multiplet which has spin content  $(\frac{3}{2}, 1, 1, \frac{1}{2})$ . Both the graviphoton  $A^0_{\mu}$  and the matter vector  $A^1_{\mu}$  become massive, together with one of the gravitinos. One might wonder how one can simultaneously get the three massive particles with different spin. This can be seen from the N = 2 Lagrangian (2.20). Charging the scalar fields  $b^1, b^2$  with the Killing vectors (3.9) implies the appearing of the fermionic mass term in the theory. At  $g_0 = g_1$  not all fermions are massive. In fact, besides the massless gravitino  $\psi^1_{\mu}$ , there exist a massless spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion. However, in unitary gauge this massless spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion is eaten by the gravitino  $\psi^2_{\mu}$  while the scalar fields  $b^1, b^2$  are eaten by the gauge fields  $A^{0,1}_{\mu}$ . This leaves only the massive mode in the gravitino multiplet. Thus, we have a super-Higgs and a Higgs mechanisms. In addition to the N = 1 massive spin  $\frac{3}{2}$  multiplet, there are also two massless chiral multiplets which survive in the ground states. They span a scalar manifold in the low energy effective N = 1 theory derived below.

Let us first discuss the occurence of the super-Higgs mechanism. To see this, one has to focus on the fermionic terms in the Lagrangian (2.20). Subtituting all of the

#### 20CHAPTER 3. SPONTANEOUS $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ SUSY BREAKING IN MINKOWSKI

quantities in (3.11) into (2.20), one has then <sup>2</sup>

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{mass}} = i \langle \frac{g_0}{b^0} e^{\frac{\kappa_V}{2}} \rangle \left( \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^2 \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^2 + i \bar{\eta} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{\mu}^2 - \sqrt{2} \langle (z + \bar{z})^{-1} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_1 \lambda^{z^2} + \frac{1}{2} \bar{\zeta}_1 \zeta_1 \right) + \text{h.c.} , \quad (3.16)$$

where

$$\eta \equiv -\langle (z+\bar{z})^{-1} \rangle \lambda^{z^2} + \sqrt{2}\zeta_1 \qquad (3.17)$$

From the supersymmetry transformation of the gaugino and the hyperino (2.27), the supersymmetry transformation of  $\eta$  has form

$$\delta\eta = 3\langle \frac{(g_0)^2}{(b^0)^2} e^{\mathcal{K}_V} \rangle \epsilon_2 \quad . \tag{3.18}$$

Such fermion  $\eta$  is called a Goldstone fermion and can be gauged away by a suitable gauge transformation of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$ . It is easy to see that this gauge transformation is

$$\psi_{\mu}^{2} \to \psi_{\mu}^{2} + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{6}\gamma_{\mu}\eta + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{3}\langle\frac{b^{0}}{g_{0}}e^{-\frac{\kappa_{V}}{2}}\rangle\partial_{\mu}\eta \qquad (3.19)$$

and then inserting it into (3.16), then the Lagrangian (3.16) takes a form simply like <sup>3</sup>

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{mass}} = i \langle \frac{g_0}{b^0} e^{\frac{\kappa_V}{2}} \rangle \left( \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^2 \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^2 - \frac{1}{3} \left( \langle (z + \bar{z})^{-1} \rangle \bar{\lambda}^{z2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \bar{\zeta}_1 \right) \left( \langle (z + \bar{z})^{-1} \rangle \lambda^{z2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \zeta_1 \right) \right) + \text{h.c.} \qquad (3.20)$$

Let us define a new massive spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion in (3.20) as

$$\chi \equiv \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \left( \langle (z+\bar{z})^{-1} \rangle \lambda^{z^2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \zeta_1 \right) \qquad , \tag{3.21}$$

and one can then simplify (3.20) as follows :

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{mass}} = i \langle \frac{g_0}{b^0} e^{\frac{\mathcal{E}_V}{2}} \rangle \left( \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^2 \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^2 - \bar{\chi} \chi \right) + \text{ h.c.} \quad . \tag{3.22}$$

We see that the above Lagrangian contains only the physical massive fermions which are degenerate in mass. This also shows that the residual N = 1 supersymmetry requires the presence of an additional massive spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion in the massive gravitino multiplet. On the other hand, the fermions  $(\lambda^{z1}, \zeta_2)$  remain massless.

The gauge bosons masses come from the gauge covariant derivative

$$\nabla_{\mu}b^{1} = \partial_{\mu}b^{1} + g_{0}A^{0}_{\mu} , \quad \nabla_{\mu}b^{2} = \partial_{\mu}b^{2} + g_{1}A^{1}_{\mu} , \qquad (3.23)$$

in the hypermultiplets (gauged) kinetic term

$$\mathcal{L}_{b} = h_{uv} \nabla^{\mu} b^{u} \nabla_{\mu} b^{v} = \dots + \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{g_{0}}{b^{0}} \right)^{2} \left( (A^{0}_{\mu})^{2} + (A^{1}_{\mu})^{2} \right) \quad , \qquad (3.24)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>After rescaling  $\sqrt{2}\zeta_1 \rightarrow \zeta_1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>The second term ~  $\partial_{\mu}\eta$  in the shifting transformation (3.19) is used to cancel the kinetic term of the Goldstone fermion  $\eta$ . We postpone for the moment the discussion until section 3.5.

with  $g_0 = g_1$ . Furthermore, the massless scalars  $b^1, b^2$  can be eliminated from (3.24) by employing the gauge transformation of  $A^{0,1}_{\mu}$ ,

$$A^{0}_{\mu} \to A^{0}_{\mu} - \frac{1}{g_{0}} \partial_{\mu} b^{1} , \quad A^{1}_{\mu} \to A^{1}_{\mu} - \frac{1}{g_{0}} \partial_{\mu} b^{2} .$$
 (3.25)

This is the ordinary Higgs mechanism.

To get the correct mass of the gauge bosons, we must normalize the gauge bosons kinetic term in the Lagrangian  $(2.20)^4$ 

$$\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda\Sigma}F^{\Lambda\mu\nu}F^{\Sigma}_{\mu\nu} = -\frac{1}{4}e^{-\mathcal{K}_{V}}\left(F^{0\mu\nu}F^{0}_{\mu\nu} + F^{1\mu\nu}F^{1}_{\mu\nu}\right) \quad . \tag{3.26}$$

Transforming to the canonical normalization  $-\frac{1}{4}F^2 + \frac{1}{2}m^2A^2$ , we finally obtain the correct squared mass of the gauge bosons

$$m_{A^{0,1}}^2 = \langle e^{\mathcal{K}_V} \left(\frac{g_0}{b^0}\right)^2 \rangle \quad . \tag{3.27}$$

Comparing the fermion mass in (3.20) and the gauge bosons mass (3.27), we see that the members of the N = 1 gravitino multiplet are degenerate in mass

$$m_{\psi^2} = m_{A^0} = m_{A^1} = m_{\chi} = \langle e^{\frac{\kappa_V}{2}} \frac{g_0}{b^0} \rangle$$
 (3.28)

This property is typical in Minkowski space because the squared mass operator  $P^a P_a$  is supersymmetric Casimir operator.

Let us now focus on the low energy effective N = 1 theory which is valid well below the scale of the supersymmetry breaking set by  $m_{\psi^2} = \langle \frac{g_0}{b} e^{\frac{\kappa_V}{2}} \rangle$ . This effective theory can be derived by *integrating out* the massive  $\frac{3}{2}$  multiplet [40].<sup>5</sup> At the two derivative level this can be achieved by using the equation of motions of the massive fields to first non-trivial order in  $p/m_{\psi^2}$  where in  $p \ll m_{\psi^2}$  is a characteristic momentum. For the gravitino and the  $\frac{1}{2}$ -fermion this is a straightforward procedure because they are simply set to zero. For the spin-1 gauge bosons due to their coupling to the Goldstone bosons (3.12) eliminating  $A^{0,1}_{\mu}$  also eliminates the two Goldstone bosons and furthermore changes the  $\sigma$ -model interactions of the remaining scalar fields. To make it precise, let us consider the hypermultiplets (gauged) kinetic term (3.24). Since we have  $p \ll m_{\psi^2}$ , then the kinetic terms of  $A^{0,1}_{\mu}$  can be omitted and their equations of motion read<sup>6</sup>

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_b}{\partial A^{0,1}_{\mu}} = 0 \quad . \tag{3.29}$$

Then we arrive at

$$A^{0}_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{g_{0}}\partial_{\mu}b^{1} , \quad A^{1}_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{g_{0}}\partial_{\mu}b^{2} .$$
(3.30)

Inserting back (3.30) to (3.24), we find that the left over scalar fields  $b^0, b^3$  span a Kähler manifold which is  $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}$ . Indeed, we define  $u = b^0 + ib^3$  and derive

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm b}' = g_{u\bar{u}} \,\partial^{\mu} u \,\partial_{\mu} \bar{u} \tag{3.31}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Since in this basis no prepotential  $\mathcal{F}$  exists, one cannot use (2.22) to compute  $\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$  but rather the general formulae (C.1) [46,48].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>We generalize this aspect in [41].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>In other words, this is a quotient procedure with respect to the isometries (3.8) [52].

with metric and Kähler potential

$$g_{u\bar{u}} = \partial_u \partial_{\bar{u}} \mathcal{K}_H , \quad \mathcal{K}_H = -2\ln(u+\bar{u}) , \qquad (3.32)$$

respectively.

Moreover, N = 1 supersymmetry demands that the scalar potential can be written in terms of a covariantly holomorphic object the superpotential  $\mathcal{W}$ , and correspondingly, the inverse gauge couplings are harmonic. Let us check that our simplest model satisfies these requirements. As we have discussed above, this model has Minkowskian ground states in which the N = 1 gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^{1}$  is exactly massless. This implies that  $\mathcal{W} =$  $V^{N=1} = 0$ , where  $V^{N=1}$  is the N = 1 scalar potential and hence the first requirement is satisfied. Furthermore, this simplest model contains only one vector multiplet and this immediately implies that the low energy N = 1 theory contains no massless N = 1vector multiplets, then the second requirement is trivially satisfied. Thus the low energy effective theory of our simplest model satisfies the properties of N = 1 theory.

## 3.2 General Picture in Minkowski

Using the above example, we are now going to generalize the picture of partial supersymmetry breaking in Minkowskian ground states. It is important to notice that Minkowskian ground states respect the Lorentz invariance which implies that the vacuum expectation values of all fermions and gauge bosons vanish, *i.e.*  $\langle \text{fermions} \rangle = \langle A^{\Lambda}_{\mu} \rangle = 0$ , and in addition, for the scalar fields we only allow constant vacuum expectation values  $\langle \partial_{\mu} z^i \rangle = \langle \partial_{\mu} q^u \rangle = 0$ . The discussion here follows rather closely [40].

The presence of an unbroken N = 1 supersymmetry corresponds to the vanishing supersymmetry transformation (2.27) of the fermions evaluated in the ground states for the unbroken supersymmetry generator

$$\langle \delta \psi_{A\mu} \rangle = \langle \delta \lambda^{iA} \rangle = \langle \delta \zeta^{\alpha} \rangle = 0 \quad , \tag{3.33}$$

while for the broken generator (3.33) should not hold. We see from (2.23) that equations (3.33) can be viewed as geometrical conditions on the scalar manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  and its gauged isometries.

Although (3.33) are equivalent to the geometrical condition on the the scalar manifold, still one cannot directly determine the properties of the couplings  $S_{AB}$ ,  $W^{iAB}$ ,  $N^A_{\alpha}$  and its gauged isometries from the definitions (2.23). These provide us to use some additional physical input. First of all from the action (2.20) we see that  $S_{AB}$  also is the mass matrix for the two gravitinos. As we have learned from the previous example, the necessary condition for the existence of N = 1 ground states is that the two eigenvalues  $m_{\psi^1}, m_{\psi^2}$  of  $S_{AB}$  are non-degenerate and one has, for example,  $m_{\psi^1} < m_{\psi^2}$ . In Minkowski ground states one further needs  $m_{\psi^1} = 0$  which means that one of the gravitinos stays massless while the other one has to become massive.<sup>7</sup> Furthermore, the unbroken N = 1 supersymmetry requires the existence of an N = 1 massive spin- $\frac{3}{2}$ -multiplet which has spin content  $s = (\frac{3}{2}, 1, 1, \frac{1}{2})$  and is degenerate in mass.<sup>8</sup> This

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>In anti-de Sitter ground states setting  $m_{\psi^1} = 0$  is not possible but the two eigenvalues should not be degenerate. See chapter 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Such situation is different in anti-de Sitter because the mass operator  $p^2$  is no longer Casimir operator. See appendix B.

#### 3.3. N = 2 THEORIES WITH $\mathbb{R}^2$ -ISOMETRIES

implies that one also needs two vectors, say  $A^0_{\mu}$ ,  $A^1_{\mu}$  and a spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion  $\chi$  have to become massive. Thus, the complete spectrum consists of a gravitino  $\psi^2_{\mu}$  together with a Goldstone fermion  $\eta$ , two gauge bosons together with two Goldstone bosons, say  $\phi^0$ ,  $\phi^1$ and a massive fermion  $\chi$  [17]. The Goldstone bosons and the two gauge bosons indicate that the minimal model require at least a hypermultiplet and a vector multiplet. Thus, in order to display spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  the minimal N = 2 spectrum consists of the N = 2 gravitational multiplet, one vector multiplet, and one hypermultiplet.

Furthermore the two Goldstone bosons  $\phi^0$ ,  $\phi^1$  couple to the gauge fields  $A^0_{\mu}$ ,  $A^1_{\mu}$  only via derivative couplings with respect to two constant Killing vectors  $k_0$ ,  $k_1$  (defined in (2.17)) which generate isometries on  $\mathcal{M}_H$ . Let us parameterize them as

$$k^u_{\Lambda} = g_0 \,\delta^{u1}\delta_{\Lambda 0} + g_1 \delta^{u2}\delta_{\Lambda 1} \qquad , \tag{3.34}$$

where  $g_0, g_1$  are constant charges. The existence of these Killing vectors implies that the Lagrangian has a Peccei-Quinn symmetry

$$\phi^{0,1} \to \phi^{0,1} + \varepsilon^{0,1} g_{0,1} \quad ,$$
 (3.35)

which can be gauged, that is  $\varepsilon^{0,1}$  can be made spacetime dependent. As a consequence the covariant derivatives (2.18) read

$$\nabla_{\mu}\phi^{0} = \partial_{\mu}\phi^{0} + g_{0} A^{0}_{\mu} , \quad \nabla_{\mu}\phi^{1} = \partial_{\mu}\phi^{1} + g_{1} A^{1}_{\mu} .$$
 (3.36)

In geometrical terminology this means that  $\mathcal{M}_H$  has to admit two commuting translational  $\mathbb{R}^2$ -isometries and these isometries have to be gauged [17].<sup>9</sup>

Before turning our attention to the necessary conditions of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  breaking, let us discuss further properties of an N = 2 theory and in particular the quaternionic geometry  $\mathcal{M}_H$  which admits  $\mathbb{R}^2$ -isometries.

## **3.3** N = 2 Theories with $\mathbb{R}^2$ -Isometries

Besides two linearly independent Killing vectors  $k_0^u, k_1^u$ , we also have via (2.19) two Killing prepotentials  $P_0^x, P_1^x$ . They carry SU(2) quantum numbers in that they transform as a triplet. In this representation space two triplets (vectors) span a plane and thus, without loss of generality we can always choose an SU(2) basis where  $P_0^3 = P_1^3 = 0$ holds. This choice fixes an SU(2) gauge and leaves a U(1) transformation (corresponding to a rotation in the plane) intact. From (2.23) we see that in this basis  $S_{AB}$  is diagonal and given by

$$(S_{AB}) = \begin{pmatrix} S_{11} & 0\\ 0 & S_{22} \end{pmatrix} \quad , \tag{3.37}$$

where

$$S_{11} = \frac{i}{2} e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_V} (P_{\Lambda}^1 - iP_{\Lambda}^2) X^{\Lambda} , \quad S_{22} = -\frac{i}{2} e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_V} (P_{\Lambda}^1 + iP_{\Lambda}^2) X^{\Lambda} , \qquad (3.38)$$

and thus the two gravitino masses are given by

$$m_{\psi^1} = 2|\langle S_{11}\rangle|, \quad m_{\psi^2} = 2|\langle S_{22}\rangle|.$$
 (3.39)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Strictly speaking we only need these couplings in the neighborhood of the ground states. However, we do not consider the possible generalization for Minkowski backgrounds in this thesis.

Similarly, (2.23) also implies that  $W^{iAB}$  is blockdiagonal and one finds

$$W^{i12} = W^{i21} = 0 , \quad W^{i11} = 2g^{i\bar{j}}\nabla_{\bar{j}}\bar{S}^{11} , \quad W^{i22} = 2g^{i\bar{j}}\nabla_{\bar{j}}\bar{S}^{22} , \qquad (3.40)$$

where  $\nabla_{\bar{j}} = \partial_{\bar{j}} + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K}_{V,\bar{j}}$ . In addition, we also have

$$\mathcal{U}_u^{1\alpha} N_\alpha^1 = \nabla_u \bar{S}^{11} , \quad \mathcal{U}_u^{2\alpha} N_\alpha^2 = \nabla_u \bar{S}^{22} . \tag{3.41}$$

Inserting (3.37), (3.40) and (3.41) into (2.25), for the block-diagonal components we arrive at

$$V^{N=2} = 4 \left( g^{i\bar{j}} \nabla_i S_{11} \nabla_{\bar{j}} \bar{S}^{11} + \frac{1}{2} h^{uv} \nabla_u S_{11} \nabla_v \bar{S}^{11} - 3 \bar{S}^{11} S_{11} \right) ,$$
  
$$= 4 \left( g_{i\bar{j}} \nabla_i S_{22} \nabla_{\bar{j}} \bar{S}^{22} + \frac{1}{2} h^{uv} \nabla_u S_{22} \nabla_v \bar{S}^{22} - 3 \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \right) , \quad (3.42)$$

and for the off-diagonal components, we have

$$\bar{N}_{2}^{\alpha}N_{\alpha}^{1} = \bar{N}_{1}^{\alpha}N_{\alpha}^{2} = 0 \qquad . \tag{3.43}$$

In addition the covariant derivatives  $\nabla_u$  with respect to the Sp(2) connection  $\omega_u^x$  are obtained from (2.19) which for  $P_{\Lambda}^3 = 0$  simplify as

$$\nabla_{u}P_{\Lambda}^{1} = \partial_{u}P_{\Lambda}^{1} - \omega_{u}^{3}P_{\Lambda}^{2} , 
\nabla_{u}P_{\Lambda}^{2} = \partial_{u}P_{\Lambda}^{2} + \omega_{u}^{3}P_{\Lambda}^{1} , 
\nabla_{u}P_{\Lambda}^{3} = \omega_{u}^{1}P_{\Lambda}^{2} - \omega_{u}^{2}P_{\Lambda}^{1} .$$
(3.44)

The potential cannot depend on the two Goldstone bosons  $\phi^0, \phi^1$ . This can explicitly be shown by using the identity

$$K_{uv}^{x}k_{\Lambda}^{u}k_{\Sigma}^{v} = \frac{1}{2}\epsilon^{xyz}P_{\Lambda}^{y}P_{\Sigma}^{z} \quad , \qquad (3.45)$$

which holds in general for Abelian isometries [51]. Inserting (2.19) and (3.44) into (3.45), it results in

$$k_{\Lambda}^{u} \omega_{u}^{1,2} = -P_{\Lambda}^{1,2} , \quad k_{\Lambda}^{u} \partial_{u} P_{\Sigma}^{1,2} = 0 .$$
 (3.46)

This explicitly establishes that  $V^{N=2}$  is independent of the Goldstone bosons.

Furthermore, the first derivative of the scalar potential (2.26) in this SU(2) gauge takes the form

$$\frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial z^{k}} = -4g_{k\bar{l}}\bar{W}_{11}^{\bar{l}}\bar{S}^{11} + 2\mathcal{M}_{k1|i1}W^{i11} + \mathcal{M}_{k1}^{\alpha}N_{\alpha}^{1} , 
= -4g_{k\bar{l}}\bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{l}}\bar{S}^{22} + 2\mathcal{M}_{k2|i2}W^{i22} + \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{\alpha}N_{\alpha}^{2} , 
0 = \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{\alpha}N_{\alpha}^{1} , 
\frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial q^{u}}\mathcal{U}^{1\beta u} = -4\bar{N}_{1}^{\beta}\bar{S}^{11} + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{M}_{i1}^{\beta}W^{i11} + \mathcal{M}^{\beta\alpha}N_{\alpha}^{1} 
+ -\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta}\left(-4N_{\alpha}^{2}S_{22} + \frac{1}{2}\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha\bar{i}}^{2}\bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{i}} + \bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha\gamma}\bar{N}_{2}^{\gamma}\right) .$$
(3.47)

Finally, from the action (2.20) and using (3.36) one read off the mass matrix for the gauge bosons to be

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm b} = h_{uv} \nabla_{\mu} q^u \nabla^{\mu} q^v = \dots + \frac{1}{2} m_{\Lambda\Sigma}^2 A^{\Lambda}_{\mu} A^{\Sigma\mu} \quad , \qquad (3.48)$$

where

$$\frac{1}{2}m_{\Lambda\Sigma}^2 = h_{uv}k_{\Lambda}^u k_{\Sigma}^v \quad . \tag{3.49}$$

## **3.4** Necessary Condition for $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$

Let us now look at the supersymmetry transformation (2.27). Since we are dealing with Minkowski ground states which respect four dimensional Lorentz invariance, the vacuum expectation values of (2.27) can be simplified as

$$\langle \delta \psi_{A\mu} \rangle = \partial_{\mu} \epsilon_{A} + i \langle S_{AB} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^{B} ,$$
  

$$\langle \delta \lambda^{iA} \rangle = \langle W^{iAB} \rangle \epsilon_{B} ,$$
  

$$\langle \delta \zeta_{\alpha} \rangle = \langle \sqrt{2} N_{\alpha}^{A} \rangle \epsilon_{A} ,$$

$$(3.50)$$

where  $\langle \omega_{\mu}^{ab} \rangle = 0$  because the ground states are flat space.

To have an unbroken N = 1 supersymmetry, the equations (3.50) vanish for the unbroken supersymmetry generator. Without loss of generality we choose the unbroken direction represented by the supersymmetry transformation parameter  $\epsilon_1$  which is associated with the unbroken supersymmetry generator. Thus the equations (3.33) can be obtained by restricting (3.50) to the unbroken direction  $\epsilon_1$ . Let us first analyze the supersymmetry variation of the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermions. The solution of  $\langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \lambda^{iA} \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \zeta_{\alpha} \rangle = 0$  are given by

respectively. These equations together with the fact that  $\langle V^{N=2} \rangle = 0$  simplify (3.42) as

$$\langle \bar{S}^{11}S_{11} \rangle = 0 ,$$
  
$$\langle g_{i\bar{j}} \nabla_i S_{22} \nabla_{\bar{j}} \bar{S}^{22} \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle h^{uv} \nabla_u S_{22} \nabla_v \bar{S}^{22} \rangle - 3 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle = 0 , \qquad (3.52)$$

and (3.43) is trivially satisfied. The first equation in (3.52) means that we further need  $m_{\psi^1} = 2|\langle S_{11}\rangle| = 0$ . Now let us look this requirement in detail. From (3.38), setting  $\langle S_{11}\rangle = 0$  means

$$\langle (P_{\Lambda}^1 - iP_{\Lambda}^2)X^{\Lambda} \rangle = 0 \quad , \quad \Lambda = 0, 1 \quad .$$
 (3.53)

Trivially, one expects that the Killing prepotentials  $P_{\Lambda}^1 = P_{\Lambda}^2 = 0$  are the solutions of (3.53). However, such solutions preserve fully N = 2 supersymmetry which we do not want. Thus, we need an additional equation in the ground states. From the first equation of (3.51), *i.e.*  $\langle \bar{W}_{11}^i \rangle = 0$ , we have

$$\langle (P_1^1 - iP_1^2) \partial_i X^1 \rangle = 0 \quad , \tag{3.54}$$

because  $X^0$  is a constant. So we need to find an appropriate basis for  $X^1$ . If the basis of  $X^{\Lambda}$  is linearly independent, this would give  $\partial_i X^1 = \delta_i^1$  and further implies  $P_1^1 = P_1^2 = 0$ . Then it is impossible to have N = 1 ground states because one of the Killing vector  $k_1^u = 0$  and moreover, the gauge boson  $A_{\mu}^1$  is no longer massive.<sup>10</sup> Therefore, the choice

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup><sup>10</sup>In other words, the no go theorem cannot be evaded if the basis of  $X^{\Lambda}$  is linearly independent.

of basis of  $X^{\Lambda}$  for our purpose cannot be linearly independent. As we know from chapter 2, the pair  $(X^{\Lambda}, \mathcal{F}_{\Lambda})$  transforms under symplectic group  $Sp(2n_V + 2, \mathbb{R})$ . Now, using this symplectic group our problem can be solved by choosing a symplectic basis where  $X^1 \to -\mathcal{F}_1$ ,  $\mathcal{F}_1 \to X^1$ . Thus, we obtain

$$\langle \mathcal{F}_{i1} \rangle = 0 \quad . \tag{3.55}$$

Let us denote  $(\tilde{X}^{\Lambda}, \tilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda})$  as a new basis with the new prepotential  $\tilde{X}^{\Lambda} \tilde{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda} = 2\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ . Consider now the example in section 3.1. One can check using (3.3) that in this new basis  $\tilde{\mathcal{F}} = 0$ . This means that one has to choose to a basis where no  $\mathcal{F}$  exists in order to have spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  in Minkowskian ground states. Indeed such basis has been appeared in the literatures which studied spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ breaking [16, 17, 47, 48].

Next, we analyze the supersymmetry variation of the gravitino fields. The solutions of  $\langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \psi_{A\mu} \rangle = 0$  consist of

$$\langle S_{12} \rangle = \langle S_{21} \rangle = 0 ,$$
  
$$\partial_{\mu} \epsilon_1 + i \langle S_{11} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^1 = 0 , . \qquad (3.56)$$

We see that the first equation of (3.56) and also  $\langle W^{i12} \rangle = 0$  do not contradict with the particular SU(2) basis where  $P_0^3 = P_1^3 = 0$  in the previous section. Hence, such particular SU(2) basis and our choice of the unbroken parameter  $\epsilon_1$  are compatible. Using (3.53) the second equation in (3.51) simplify as

$$\partial_{\mu}\epsilon_1 = 0 \quad , \tag{3.57}$$

which is called Killing spinor equation. The solution of (3.57) is an arbitrary constant four spinor  $\epsilon_0$ . Thus the existence of the Killing spinor equation (3.57) explicitly shows that the ground states preserve N = 1 supersymmetry.

Furthermore, the ground states require that

$$\left\langle \frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial z^i} \right\rangle = \left\langle \frac{\partial V^{N=2}}{\partial q^u} \right\rangle = 0 \quad , \tag{3.58}$$

and inserting (3.51), the first derivative of the scalar potential (3.47) take the form

$$-4 \langle g_{k\bar{l}} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{l}} \bar{S}^{22} \rangle + 2 \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2} W^{i22} \rangle + \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^{2} \rangle = 0 ,$$
  
$$-4 \langle \bar{N}_{2}^{\beta} \bar{S}^{22} \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{\beta} W^{i22} \rangle + \langle \mathcal{M}^{\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^{2} \rangle = 0 .$$
 (3.59)

To summarize, we have determined the necessary conditions any model has to obey this necessary conditions in order to display spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking. By comparing (3.37) for  $S_{11} = 0$  with the quantities in (3.11) evaluated at  $g_0 = g_1$  in the previous simplest model, clearly it satisfies the requirement for spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in Minkowski backgrounds.

### 3.5 The Higgs and Super-Higgs Effects

Having derived the necessary condition of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking, we can now investigate the occurrence of the Higgs and super-Higgs effects.

Let us first discuss the Higgs effect. Our starting point is the gauged supersymmetric  $\sigma$ -model (3.48) and the coupling (3.36). The Goldstone bosons  $\phi^0$ ,  $\phi^1$  can be eliminated from the theory by employing the gauge transformation of  $A^0_{\mu}$ ,  $A^1_{\mu}$  which has form

$$A^{0}_{\mu} \to A^{0}_{\mu} - \frac{1}{g_{0}} \partial_{\mu} \phi^{0} , \quad A^{1}_{\mu} \to A^{1}_{\mu} - \frac{1}{g_{1}} \partial_{\mu} \phi^{1} .$$
 (3.60)

Then the resulting theory consists only of the remaining physical scalar fields and the massive gauge bosons. Note that since  $\mathbb{R}^2$ -isometries are our additional input, one can always perform the gauge transformation (3.60). However, in general such gauge transformation (3.60) cannot be done because the couplings  $g_0, g_1$  might explicitly depend on  $q^u$ . This occurs for example if we consider the situation where it is far enough from the ground states.

Next, we discuss the super-Higgs effect. In order to see this, let us consider the fermionic part of the Lagrangian (2.20), namely the kinetic and the mass-like term which is related to the broken direction in these flat backgrounds. After rescaling  $\sqrt{2}\zeta_{\alpha} \rightarrow \zeta_{\alpha}$  we can write such terms as

$$\mathcal{L}_{f} = 2 \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} \partial_{\nu} \psi_{2\lambda} - \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\lambda}^{i2} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \lambda_{\bar{j}}^{\bar{j}} - \mathrm{i} \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \zeta_{\alpha} + [2\langle S_{22}\rangle \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{2} + \mathrm{i} \langle g_{i\bar{j}} W^{i22} \rangle \bar{\lambda}_{\bar{2}}^{\bar{j}} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{2\mu} + \mathrm{i} \sqrt{2} \langle N_{\alpha}^{2} \rangle \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{\mu}^{2}$$
(3.61)  
$$+ \frac{1}{2} \langle \mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha} \zeta_{\beta} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{\alpha} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha} \lambda^{i2} + \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2} \rangle \bar{\lambda}^{i2} \lambda^{l2} + \mathrm{h.c.}] .$$

The mixing of the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion  $(\lambda^{i2}, \zeta_{\alpha})$  to the gravitino field  $\psi^2_{\mu}$  plays an important role to identify a massless fermion (called Goldstone fermion)

$$\eta_2 = \langle g_{\bar{i}j} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{i}} \rangle \lambda^{j2} + \sqrt{2} \langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} \rangle \zeta_{\alpha} \quad . \tag{3.62}$$

To see that  $\eta_2$  is indeed a Goldstone fermion, let us first write (3.50) for gaugino  $\lambda^{iA}$ and hyperino  $\zeta_{\alpha}$  restricted to the broken parameter  $\epsilon_2$ ,

$$\langle \delta \lambda^{i2} \rangle = \langle W^{i22} \rangle \epsilon_2 , \langle \delta \zeta_\alpha \rangle = \langle \sqrt{2} N_\alpha^2 \rangle \epsilon_2 ,$$
 (3.63)

where the right hand side is non-zero. Then using (3.63) and the fact that the cosmological constant is zero, *i.e.* (3.52), the vacuum expectation value of the supersymmetry variation of  $\eta_2$  is given by

$$\langle \delta \eta_2 \rangle = 12 \, \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle \, \epsilon_2 \quad . \tag{3.64}$$

We see that  $\eta_2$  transform by a shift and furthermore, indicates that  $\eta_2$  is a Goldstone fermion. A fermion with a supersymmetry transformation like (3.64) can be removed from the theory by a suitable local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$ . This is the super-Higgs effect.

Before writing down the suitable local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi^2_{\mu}$ , let us first define physical fermions  $(\zeta^{\perp}_{\alpha}, \lambda^{i2}_{\perp})$  as

$$\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} = \zeta_{\alpha} - \frac{\sqrt{2} \langle N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle} \eta_2 \quad ,$$

28 CHAPTER 3. SPONTANEOUS  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  SUSY BREAKING IN MINKOWSKI

$$\lambda_{\perp}^{i2} = \lambda^{i2} - \frac{\langle W^{i22} \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle} \eta_2 \quad . \tag{3.65}$$

Then it can be shown by using (3.63) that the physical fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  cannot be gauged away by any field redefinition of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^{2}$  because

$$\langle \delta \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} \rangle = 0 , \qquad \langle \delta \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} \rangle = 0 .$$
 (3.66)

Now, we split off the Goldstone mode  $\eta_2$  and the physical fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  in the Lagrangian (3.61) and it can be written down as

$$\mathcal{L}_{f} = 2 \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} \partial_{\nu} \psi_{2\lambda} - \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \lambda_{2\perp}^{\bar{j}} - \mathrm{i} \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha\perp} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle} \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \eta^{2} + [2 \langle S_{22} \rangle \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{2} + \mathrm{i} \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{\mu}^{2} + \frac{1}{6 \langle S_{22} \rangle} \bar{\eta}_{2} \eta_{2} + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\alpha\beta} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \zeta_{\beta}^{\perp} + 2 \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\alpha}_{i2} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)}_{i2|l2} \rangle \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \lambda_{\perp}^{l2} + \mathrm{h.c.}] . \qquad (3.67)$$

where  $^{11}$ 

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2}^{(0)} \rangle = \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2} \rangle - \frac{\langle g_{i\bar{j}} g_{l\bar{k}} \bar{W}_{22}^{j} \bar{W}_{22}^{k} \rangle}{6 \langle S_{22} \rangle} ,$$

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(0)\alpha} \rangle = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{\alpha} \rangle - \frac{\sqrt{2} \langle g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{j}} \bar{N}_{2}^{\alpha} \rangle}{6 \langle S_{22} \rangle} ,$$

$$\langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\alpha\beta} \rangle = \frac{1}{2} \langle \mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta} \rangle - \frac{\langle \bar{N}_{2}^{\alpha} \bar{N}_{2}^{\beta} \rangle}{3 \langle S_{22} \rangle}$$

$$(3.68)$$

are the physical masses of the fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  for vanishing cosmological constant denoted by superscript (0).

To find a suitable redifinition of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$ , we need the form of its supersymmetry variation in the ground states. From the first equation in (3.50) restricted to the broken parameter  $\epsilon_2$ , one finds

$$\langle \delta \psi_{2\mu} \rangle = \partial_{\mu} \epsilon_2 + i \langle S_{22} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^2 \quad . \tag{3.69}$$

In addition, (3.64) means that the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_2$  can be regarded as a supersymmetry transformation parameter and thus one can introduce a replacement

$$\epsilon_2 \to \frac{1}{12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle} \eta_2 \quad .$$
 (3.70)

Hence, from (3.69) and (3.70) one concludes that the local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$  which eliminates the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_2$  from the Lagrangian (3.67) should have form

$$\psi_{\mu}^{2} \to \psi_{\mu}^{2} + \frac{1}{12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle} \left(\partial_{\mu}\eta^{2} + i\langle \bar{S}^{22}\rangle \gamma_{\mu}\eta_{2}\right) \quad . \tag{3.71}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>See (3.79) for the explicit form of  $\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2}^{(0)} \rangle$  and  $\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{\alpha} \rangle$ .
We want to notice that the transformation (3.71) could not be defined if  $\langle S_{22} \rangle = 0$ , which is precisely the condition for unbroken supersymmetry in the Minkowski backgrounds. The supersymmetry transformation required to remove the Goldstone fermion would then be singular and in fact the splitting off in the Lagrangian (3.67) would not be possible as the physical fermions would diverge.

Inserting the transformation (3.71) into the Lagrangian (3.67), the Goldstone fermion does vanish from the theory. The Lagrangian (3.67) takes the form

$$\mathcal{L}_{f} = 2 \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} \partial_{\nu} \psi_{2\lambda} - \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \lambda_{2\perp}^{\bar{j}} - \mathrm{i} \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha\perp} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} + [2\langle S_{22}\rangle \, \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{2} + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\alpha\beta} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \, \zeta_{\beta}^{\perp} + 2\langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\alpha}_{i2} \rangle \, \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \lambda_{\perp}^{i2}$$
$$+ \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)}_{i2ll2} \rangle \, \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \lambda_{\perp}^{l2} + \mathrm{h.c.}] \quad .$$
(3.72)

where we have used the property of the flat space, i.e. the Riemannian curvature is zero or  $[\partial_{\mu}, \partial_{\nu}] = 0$ . We see that the Lagrangian (3.72) only contains the physical massive fields. The massive gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$  has four instead of two degrees of freedom as a consequence of spontaneous local supersymmetry breaking.

To give an explicit expression of the physical mass matrix (3.68) we need some additional equations in the ground states. First, let us consider the first equation in (C.2) for  $\Lambda, \Sigma = 0, 1$ . Since  $\langle \partial_i X^{\Lambda} \rangle = 0$  for  $\Lambda = 0, 1$  in the ground states, the first equation in (C.2) becomes

$$\langle g^{i\bar{j}} \mathcal{K}_{V,i} \mathcal{K}_{V,\bar{j}} L^{\Lambda} \bar{L}^{\Sigma} \rangle = -\frac{1}{2} \langle (\mathcal{I}^{-1})^{\Lambda \Sigma} \rangle - \langle \bar{L}^{\Lambda} L^{\Sigma} \rangle \quad . \tag{3.73}$$

Antisymmetrizing (3.73), one obtains

$$\langle g^{ij} \mathcal{K}_{V,i} \mathcal{K}_{V,\bar{j}} \rangle = 1 \quad , \tag{3.74}$$

while the symmetric part of (3.73) gives

$$\langle (\mathcal{I}^{-1})^{\Lambda\Sigma} \rangle = -2 \langle e^{\mathcal{K}_V} \left( X^{\Lambda} \bar{X}^{\Sigma} + \bar{X}^{\Lambda} X^{\Sigma} \right) \rangle \quad . \tag{3.75}$$

Furthermore, evaluated the second equation of (C.2) in the ground states, we have

$$\langle \nabla_i f_j^{\Lambda} \rangle = i \langle C_{ijk} g^{k\bar{l}} \mathcal{K}_{V,\bar{l}} \bar{L}^{\Lambda} \rangle \quad . \tag{3.76}$$

The equation (3.76) together with (3.53) can be used to show

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2} \rangle = 0 \quad . \tag{3.77}$$

In the ground states the quantities  $W^{i22}$  and  $\mathcal{M}_{k2}^{(0)\alpha}$  simplify as

Now, using (3.74), (3.77) and (3.78) the physical mass (3.68) have the form

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2}^{(0)} \rangle = -\frac{2}{3} \langle \mathcal{K}_{V,i} \, \mathcal{K}_{V,l} \, S_{22} \rangle$$

30 CHAPTER 3. SPONTANEOUS  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  SUSY BREAKING IN MINKOWSKI

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(0)\alpha} \rangle = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{6} \langle \mathcal{K}_{V,i} \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} \rangle \quad , \qquad (3.79)$$

where  $\langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\alpha\beta} \rangle$  have the same form as in (3.68).

Finally, we can discuss the properties of the physical mass (3.68), namely these must have a zero eigenvalue and are degenerate with the gravitino mass  $\langle S_{22} \rangle$ . Let us first check the previous property. Our starting point is to check that the following equations

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2}^{(0)} W^{i22} \rangle + \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{(0)\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle , \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(0)\beta} W^{i22} \rangle + \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle ,$$
 (3.80)

vanish. Using (3.79) together with (3.52), we can show that

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2}^{(0)} W^{i22} \rangle + \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{(0)\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{3} \mathcal{K}_{V,k} \left( -4 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle \right)$$

$$= 0 , \qquad (3.81)$$

while for the last equation in (3.80), we use (3.52) and the second equations in (3.59) to show

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(0)\beta} W^{i22} \rangle + \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle - 2 \langle \bar{S}^{22} \bar{N}_2^\beta \rangle \right)$$

$$= 0 \quad .$$

$$(3.82)$$

This proves that there exist a vector  $(W^{i22}, \sqrt{2}N_{\alpha}^2)$  such that the physical masses (3.68) has a zero eigenvalue which means the physical mode is already separated from the Goldstone mode.

The second property can be shown by using the second equation in (3.59) and (3.79), the first equation of (3.78) together with (3.52) that

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2}^{(0)} W^{i22} \rangle - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{(0)\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle = -\langle \bar{S}^{22} g_{k\bar{l}} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{l}} \rangle , \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(0)\beta} W^{i22} \rangle - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \langle \mathcal{M}^{(0)\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \langle \bar{S}^{22} \bar{N}_2^\beta \rangle .$$
 (3.83)

This proves the existence of a vector  $(W^{i22}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}N_{\alpha}^2)$  such that the physical fermion mass (3.68) has an eigenvalue  $\langle \bar{S}^{22} \rangle$ , or in other words the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$  and the physical fermion  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  are degenerate in mass.

### Chapter 4

## Spontaneous $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ SUSY Breaking in Anti-de Sitter

In this chapter we extend the previous analysis to curved backgrounds with negative cosmological constant, namely anti-de Sitter spaces. Our analysis here uses appendix B where the aspects of anti-de Sitter supersymmetry are mainly reviewed. Furthermore, the general setting in this chapter is the same as in section 3.3. First, we start by discussing the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet with its mass relation and then describe general picture of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  breaking. Next, we derive the necessary conditions of such breaking and finally, discuss the super-Higgs effect.

#### 4.1 General Picture in Anti-de Sitter

First of all let us illustrate the general description of the spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in curved backgrounds with negative cosmological constant. These backgrounds respect the local Lorentz invariance and naturally appear as solution of the supersymmetry transformation (2.27) which maintain a residual N = 1 supersymmetry in the ground states. However, so far no simple model with spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in these backgrounds has been found in the literature.

In this section we first discuss the definition of physical mass for the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet because this problem is rather delicate. For this purpose, we review several facts about anti-de Sitter representation of this massive multiplet and then construct its Lagrangian. At the end we discuss a particular property of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in anti-de Sitter space.

Now we turn to anti-de Sitter ground states which preserve N = 1 supersymmetry. It follows that the unbroken N = 1 supersymmetry ensures the existence of the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet which has spin content  $s = (\frac{3}{2}, 1, 1, \frac{1}{2})$ . To make it clear, let us consider anti-de Sitter representation of the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet. Using the massive multiplet (B.33) for s = 1, we get

$$D(E_0 + \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}) \oplus D(E_0, 1) \oplus D(E_0 + 1, 1) \oplus D(E_0 + \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$$
, (4.1)

where  $D(E_0, s)$  denote the unitary irreducible representation of the non-compact group SO(2,3) and  $E_0, s$  denote energy and spin, respectively which are the eigenvalues of

the diagonal operators of the maximal compact subgroup  $SO(2) \times SO(3) \subset SO(2,3)$ .<sup>1</sup> To see the mass relation between the particles in (4.1), we use the mass formula (B.24). Replacing the energy label  $E_0$  in (B.24) by  $E_0 + \frac{1}{2}$  for the gravitino,  $E_0 + 1$ ,  $E_0$  for the two gauge bosons, and  $E_0 + \frac{1}{2}$  for spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion, we obtain the physical mass of each particle in (4.1) in the following:

$$(m_{\frac{3}{2}} - \ell)^2 = \ell^2 (E_0 - 1)^2 ,$$
  

$$m_1^2 = \ell^2 (E_0 - 2)(E_0 - 1) ,$$
  

$$(m_1')^2 = \ell^2 E_0 (E_0 - 1) ,$$
  

$$m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2 = \ell^2 (E_0 - 1)^2 ,$$
  
(4.2)

for  $E_0 > 2$ , where  $\ell$  is a constant related to the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0$  via  $\Lambda_0 = -3\ell^2$ ,  $m'_1$  is the mass of the gauge bosons with the energy label  $E_0 + 1$ , while  $m_1$  is the mass for the gauge bosons with the energy label  $E_0$ . Furthermore, the physical mass in (4.2) satisfy the mass relation (B.37)

$$-4(m_{\frac{3}{2}}-\ell)^2 + 3m_1^2 + 3(m_1')^2 - 2m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2 = 0 \quad . \tag{4.3}$$

We see from (4.1) that the three fields, *e.g.* the gravitino and the two gauge bosons, have different energy labels. This means that these fields are not degenerate in mass. Such situation occur in anti-de Sitter backgrounds because the mass operator  $P^a P_a$  is no longer Casimir operator.

Next, we construct the Lagrangian of the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet. Due to its spin content, the Lagrangian should have form<sup>2</sup>

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{gravitino}} = \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}^{2}_{\mu} \gamma_{\sigma} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \psi_{2,\lambda} - \mathrm{i}\,\bar{\chi}\gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi - \frac{1}{4} F^{0}_{\mu\nu} F^{0\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} F^{1}_{\mu\nu} F^{1\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2} m^{2}_{A^{0}} A^{0\mu} A^{0}_{\mu} + \frac{1}{2} m^{2}_{A^{1}} A^{1\mu} A^{1}_{\mu} + (m_{\psi^{2}}\,\bar{\psi}^{2}_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi^{2}_{\nu} + m_{\chi}\,\bar{\chi}\chi + \mathrm{h.c.}) \quad , \qquad (4.4)$$

and the mass parameters in (4.4) are not the physical masses given in (4.2) but instead obey the relation

$$m_{\psi^2} = m + 2\ell , 
 m_{A^0}^2 = m(m - \ell) , 
 m_{A^1}^2 = m(m + \ell) , 
 m_{\chi} = m ,$$
 (4.5)

where  $m = \ell(E_0 - 1)$  and  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  is the anti-de Sitter covariant derivative. For gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}$ , the physical mass is defined to be  $m_{\frac{3}{2}} \equiv m_{\psi^2} - \ell = m + \ell$  [53,54]. An interesting feature of this definition is the case where  $m_{\psi^2} = \ell$ . It then follows that  $m_{\frac{3}{2}} = 0$ . In view of the Rarita-Schwinger field equation this simply means that we are dealing with a 'massless'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For an extended discussion about anti-de Sitter supersymmetry see appendix B and the references given there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For a review of the Lagrangian of the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet in anti-de Sitter space, see [14].

gravitino fields in anti-de Sitter space. On the other hand, the physical mass of the two gauge bosons  $A^0_{\mu}, A^1_{\mu}$  are  $m_{A^0} = m_1 = \sqrt{m(m-\ell)}$  and  $m_{A^1} = m'_1 = \sqrt{m(m+\ell)}$  respectively, while the physical mass of the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$ -fermion  $\chi$  is  $m_{\frac{1}{2}} = m$ . Thus, the members of the N = 1 gravitino multiplet are not degenerate in mass.

Finally, let us turning our attention to the necessary condition for the existence of N = 1 ground states that the two eigenvalues of the mass parameter  $S_{AB}$  satisfy, for example,  $m_{\psi^1} < m_{\psi^2}$ . From the discussion in the previous paragraph, we see that a massless gravitino in anti-de Sitter space corresponds to the case where the mass parameter in the Lagrangian is simply  $m_{\psi^1} = \ell$  and non-zero. This shows that one cannot set  $m_{\psi^1} = 0$  in anti-de Sitter space.

#### 4.2 Necessary Condition for $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$

Let us now consider the supersymmetry transformation (2.27). Again Lorentz invariance simplifies the vacuum expectation values of (2.27) as

$$\langle \delta \psi_{A\mu} \rangle = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \epsilon_{A} + i \langle S_{AB} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^{B} ,$$
  

$$\langle \delta \lambda^{iA} \rangle = \langle W^{iAB} \rangle \epsilon_{B} ,$$
  

$$\langle \delta \zeta_{\alpha} \rangle = \langle \sqrt{2} N_{\alpha}^{A} \rangle \epsilon_{A} ,$$

$$(4.6)$$

where  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \frac{1}{4} \langle \omega_{\mu}^{ab} \rangle$  is an anti-de Sitter covariant derivative.

In order to maintain an unbroken N = 1 supersymmetry in the ground states, (4.6) has to vanish for the unbroken supersymmetry generator. In this case, we also choose the supersymmetry transformation parameter  $\epsilon_1$  to be the unbroken direction associated with the unbroken supersymmetry generator. Let us first analyze the supersymmetry variation of the gaugino  $\lambda^{iA}$  and the hyperino  $\zeta_{\alpha}$ . The solutions of the variations  $\langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \lambda^{iA} \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \zeta_{\alpha} \rangle = 0$  are given by

We see that compared with (3.51) no modification arises at the level of spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion. The anti-de Sitter ground states further require  $\langle V^{N=2} \rangle = \Lambda_0$ . Then the potential (3.42) in these ground states can be simplified as

$$-12\langle \bar{S}^{11}S_{11}\rangle = \Lambda_0 ,$$
  
$$4\langle g_{i\bar{j}}\nabla_i S_{22}\nabla_{\bar{j}}\bar{S}^{22}\rangle + 2\langle h^{uv}\nabla_u S_{22}\nabla_v \bar{S}^{22}\rangle - 12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle = \Lambda_0 , \qquad (4.8)$$

and the off-diagonal components of (3.43)

$$\langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^1 \rangle = \langle \bar{N}_1^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle \equiv 0 \quad . \tag{4.9}$$

are trivially satisfied. As we see from the first equation in (4.8),  $m_{\psi^1} = 2|\langle S_{11}\rangle|$  cannot be set to zero but rather generates the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0$ . Using (3.38), this implies

$$\langle \mathrm{i}e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_V}(P^1_\Lambda - \mathrm{i}P^2_\Lambda)X^\Lambda \rangle = \sqrt{-\frac{\Lambda_0}{3}} \quad , \quad \Lambda = 0, 1 \quad . \tag{4.10}$$

Furthermore,  $\langle W^{i11} \rangle = 0$  give an additional condition

$$\langle \mathrm{i}e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_{V}}(P_{\Lambda}^{1}-\mathrm{i}P_{\Lambda}^{2})g^{\bar{j}i}\partial_{i}X^{\Lambda}\rangle = -\langle g^{\bar{j}i}\mathcal{K}_{V,i}\rangle\sqrt{-\frac{\Lambda_{0}}{3}} \quad .$$

$$(4.11)$$

#### 34CHAPTER 4. SPONTANEOUS $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ SUSY BREAKING IN ANTI-DE SITTER

A look at (4.11), it is not obvious to find an approviate basis for  $X^{\Lambda}$  where the no go theorem can be avoided. However, as the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0 \to 0$ , we should retrieve (3.55). Therefore, the basis of  $X^{\Lambda}$  cannot be linearly independent.

Now let us consider the supersymmetry variation of the gravitino fields. The solutions of  $\langle \delta_{\epsilon_1} \psi_{A\mu} \rangle = 0$  are given by

$$\langle S_{12} \rangle = \langle S_{21} \rangle = 0 ,$$
  

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu} \epsilon_{1} + \mathbf{i} \langle S_{11} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^{1} = 0 ,$$

$$(4.12)$$

We see that  $\langle S_{21} \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle W^{i21} \rangle = 0$  are compatible with our choice of the SU(2) basis where  $P_0^3 = P_1^3 = 0$  holds. Thus, we have a set of consistent equation. The second equation in (4.12) is a Killing spinor equation in anti-de Sitter space. To solve this let us take an ansatz of metric [55, 56]

$$ds^{2} = e^{2m_{\psi^{1}}z} \eta_{\underline{a}\underline{b}} dx^{\underline{a}} dx^{\underline{b}} - dz^{2} \quad , \tag{4.13}$$

where  $\underline{a}, \underline{b} = 0, 1, 2$  and  $m_{\psi^1} = 2\langle S_{11} \rangle = \sqrt{-\Lambda_0/3}$ . With this choice of metric, the Ricci curvature is  $R_{\mu\nu} = \Lambda_0 g_{\mu\nu}$  which is indeed anti-de Sitter space. The solution of the second equation in (4.12) is then given by

$$\epsilon = e^{\frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}m_{\psi^1}z\gamma_3} \left(1 + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}m_{\psi^1}x^{\underline{a}}\gamma_{\underline{a}}(1 - \mathrm{i}\gamma_3)\right)\epsilon_0 \quad , \tag{4.14}$$

where  $\epsilon_0$  is an arbitrary constant four spinor. Thus the existence of Killing spinor ensure the presence of residual N = 1 supersymmetry in the ground states.

Finally we want to mention that the ground states require the vanishing of the first derivative of the scalar potential (3.47). Again the resulting equations are described by (3.59).

To summarize, we have derived the necessary condition of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in anti-de Sitter backgrounds. As we see from the first equation of (4.8), the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0$  is negative and furthermore, the second equation of (4.12) shows the existence of a Killing spinor in the ground states. Thus, anti-de Sitter backgrounds appear naturally as a solution in order to have a residual N = 1 supersymmetry in the ground states.

#### 4.3 The Super-Higgs Effects

3

In this section we mainly discuss the super-Higgs effect because the Higgs effect in anti-de Sitter backgrounds is similar as in Minkowski backgrounds. The difference is that the two gauge bosons are not degenerate in mass. For the super-Higgs effect, the situation is slightly modified from Minkowski backgrounds but the philosophy is the same: one needs to find a unitary gauge in which a massless spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion is eaten by a gravitino which acquires a mass.

To discuss the super-Higgs effect, let us consider the fermionic part of the Lagrangian (2.20), namely the kinetic and the mass-like term which is related to the broken direction in these curved backgrounds. After rescaling  $\sqrt{2}\zeta_{\alpha} \rightarrow \zeta_{\alpha}$  such terms can be written down as<sup>3</sup>

$$\frac{\mathcal{L}_f(\Lambda_0) = 2\frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}}\bar{\psi}^2_{\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi_{2\lambda} - \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}}\bar{\lambda}^{i2}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\lambda_2^{\bar{j}} - \mathrm{i}\,\bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\zeta_{\alpha}}{\mathrm{As}\,\Lambda_0 \to 0,\,\mathrm{then}\,\mathcal{L}_f(\Lambda_0) \to \mathcal{L}_f,\,\mathrm{see}\,(3.61).}$$

#### 4.3. THE SUPER-HIGGS EFFECTS

$$+ \left( 2\langle S_{22}\rangle \,\bar{\psi}^{2}_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi^{2}_{\nu} + \mathrm{i}\langle g_{i\bar{j}}W^{i22}\rangle \bar{\lambda}^{\bar{j}}_{2}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{2\mu} + \mathrm{i}\sqrt{2}\langle N^{2}_{\alpha}\rangle \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\psi^{2}_{\mu} \quad (4.15) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2}\langle \mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta}\rangle \,\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\,\zeta_{\beta} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\langle \mathcal{M}^{\alpha}_{i2}\rangle \,\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\lambda^{i2} + \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2}\rangle \,\bar{\lambda}^{i2}\lambda^{l2} + \mathrm{h.c.} \right) \quad .$$

Focusing on the mixing spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion  $(\lambda^{i2}, \zeta_{\alpha})$  and the gravitino field  $\psi_{\mu}^2$  term, we arrive at the identification of a fermion

$$\eta_2 = \langle g_{\bar{i}j} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{i}} \rangle \lambda^{j2} + \sqrt{2} \langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} \rangle \zeta_{\alpha} \quad .$$

$$(4.16)$$

To see its supersymmetry transformation in the ground states, let us first consider (4.6) for gaugino  $\lambda^{iA}$  and hyperino  $\zeta_{\alpha}$  restricted to the broken parameter  $\epsilon_2$ ,

$$\langle \delta \lambda^{i2} \rangle = \langle W^{i22} \rangle \epsilon_2 , \langle \delta \zeta_\alpha \rangle = \langle \sqrt{2} N_\alpha^2 \rangle \epsilon_2 ,$$
 (4.17)

where the right hand side is non-zero. Using (4.17) together with the fact that  $\langle V^{N=2} \rangle = \Lambda_0$ , we find that the vacuum expectation values of the supersymmetry transformation of  $\eta_2$  is given by

$$\langle \delta \eta_2 \rangle = \left( 12 \left\langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \right\rangle + \Lambda_0 \right) \epsilon_2 \quad . \tag{4.18}$$

Thus  $\eta_2$  transforms non-trivially which shows that  $\eta_2$  is a Goldstone fermion. Thus,  $\eta_2$  can be gauged away from the theory by a suitable local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$ .

Next we define define physical fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  as

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} &= \zeta_{\alpha} - \frac{\sqrt{2} \langle N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0} \eta_2 \quad , \\ \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} &= \lambda^{i2} - \frac{\langle W^{i22} \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0} \eta_2 \quad . \end{aligned}$$
(4.19)

Then using (4.17), the physical fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  cannot be gauged away by any gauge transformation of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$  since

$$\langle \delta \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} \rangle = 0 , \qquad \langle \delta \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} \rangle = 0 .$$
 (4.20)

,

Now, we split off the Goldstone mode  $\eta_2$  and the physical fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  in the Lagrangian (4.15) which can be written down as

$$\mathcal{L}_{f}(\Lambda_{0}) = 2 \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \psi_{2\lambda} - i g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \lambda_{2\perp}^{\bar{j}} - i \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha\perp} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} - \frac{i}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_{0}} \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \eta^{2} + \left\{ 2 \langle S_{22} \rangle \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{2} + i \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{\mu}^{2} \right.$$
(4.21)  
$$+ \frac{2 \langle \bar{S}^{22} \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_{0}} \bar{\eta}_{2} \eta_{2} + \left\langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})\alpha\beta} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \zeta_{\beta}^{\perp} + 2 \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})\alpha}_{i2} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} + \left\langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})}_{i2|l2} \rangle \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \lambda_{\perp}^{l2} + h.c. \right\} .$$

where

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2}^{(\Lambda_0)} \rangle = \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2|l2} \rangle - \frac{2 \langle g_{i\bar{j}} g_{l\bar{k}} \bar{W}_{22}^j \bar{S}^{22} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{k}} \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0}$$

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(\Lambda_0)\alpha} \rangle = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{\alpha} \rangle - \frac{2\sqrt{2} \langle g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{W}_{22}^j \bar{S}^{22} \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0} , \qquad (4.22)$$

$$\langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_0)\alpha\beta} \rangle = \frac{1}{2} \langle \mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta} \rangle - \frac{4 \langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} \bar{S}^{22} \bar{N}_2^{\beta} \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0} ,$$

are the physical masses of the fermions  $(\zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp}, \lambda_{\perp}^{i2})$  for non-zero cosmological constant denoted by superscript ( $\Lambda_0$ ). The requirement of the ground states (3.59) together with (4.8) can be used to show that

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2}^{(\Lambda_0)} W^{i22} \rangle + \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{(\Lambda_0)\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle = \langle \mathcal{M}_{k2|i2} W^{i22} \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{M}_{k2}^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \bar{S}^{22} \rangle - 2 \langle g_{k\bar{l}} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{l}} \rangle \frac{\langle g_{i\bar{j}} W^{i22} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{j}} \rangle + 2 \langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0} = 0 ,$$

$$(4.23)$$

and also,

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{(\Lambda_0)\beta} W^{i22} \rangle + \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_0)\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \frac{1}{2} \langle \mathcal{M}_{i2}^{\beta} W^{i22} \rangle + \langle \mathcal{M}^{\beta\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle \right) - 2\sqrt{2} \langle \bar{N}_2^{\beta} \bar{S}^{22} \rangle \frac{\langle g_{i\bar{j}} W^{i22} \bar{W}_{22}^{\bar{j}} \rangle + 2 \langle \bar{N}_2^{\alpha} N_{\alpha}^2 \rangle}{12 \langle \bar{S}^{22} S_{22} \rangle + \Lambda_0} = 0 .$$

$$(4.24)$$

The equations (4.23) and (4.24) mean that the physical masses (4.22) has a zero eigenvalue which means that the physical modes are already separated from the Goldstone mode.

Next, we discuss the gauge transformation of the gravitino  $\psi^2_{\mu}$  which can be used to eliminate  $\eta_2$  from the theory. Let us consider the first equation in (4.6) restricted to the broken parameter  $\epsilon_2$ . Then we arrive at

$$\langle \delta \psi_{2\mu} \rangle = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \epsilon_2 + \mathrm{i} \langle S_{22} \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^2 \quad . \tag{4.25}$$

Moreover, (4.18) means that the Goldstone fermions  $\eta_2$  acts as a supersymmetry transformation parameter and we can perform the replacement

$$\epsilon_2 \to \frac{1}{12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle + \Lambda_0} \eta_2 \quad . \tag{4.26}$$

Thus, (4.25) and (4.26) tell that the local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}^2$  which eliminates the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_2$  from the Lagrangian (4.21) should take form

$$\psi_{\mu}^{2} \to \psi_{\mu}^{2} + \frac{1}{12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle + \Lambda_{0}} \left( \mathcal{D}_{\mu}\eta^{2} + i\langle \bar{S}^{22}\rangle \gamma_{\mu}\eta_{2} \right) \quad . \tag{4.27}$$

Note that the transformation (4.27) could not be defined if  $12\bar{S}^{22}S_{22} = -\Lambda_0$ , which is precisely the condition for  $\psi^2_{\mu}$  to be invariant in anti-de Sitter backgrounds. The supersymmetry transformation needed to remove the Goldstone fermion would then be singular and in fact the splitting off in the Lagrangian (4.21) would not be possible as

#### 4.3. THE SUPER-HIGGS EFFECTS

the physical fermions would diverge.

Inserting the transformation (4.27) into the Lagrangian (4.21), we have then

$$\mathcal{L}_{f}(\Lambda_{0}) = 2 \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \psi_{2\lambda} - i g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \lambda_{2\perp}^{\bar{j}} - i \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha\perp} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} + \frac{1}{(12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle + \Lambda_{0})^{2}} \left( i\Lambda_{0} \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \eta^{2} + \epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu} \bar{\eta}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} [\mathcal{D}_{\nu}, \mathcal{D}_{\lambda}] \eta_{2} + \text{h.c.} \right) + \frac{1}{(12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle + \Lambda_{0})^{2}} \left( i\Lambda_{0} \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{\mu}^{2} + \epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} [\mathcal{D}_{\nu}, \mathcal{D}_{\lambda}] \eta_{2} + \text{h.c.} \right)$$
(4.28)  
$$- \frac{1}{(12\langle \bar{S}^{22}S_{22}\rangle + \Lambda_{0})^{2}} \left( 2\Lambda_{0}\langle \bar{S}^{22}\rangle \bar{\eta}_{2} \eta_{2} + \frac{i}{2} \langle \bar{S}^{22}\rangle \epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \bar{\eta}_{2} \gamma_{\mu\nu} [\mathcal{D}_{\lambda}, \mathcal{D}_{\sigma}] \eta_{2} + \text{h.c.} \right) + \left\{ 2\langle S_{22}\rangle \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{2} + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})\alpha\beta} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \zeta_{\beta}^{\perp} + 2\langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})\alpha}_{i2} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})}_{i2|l^{2}} \rangle \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \lambda_{\perp}^{l2} + \text{h.c.} \right\} .$$

Now using the property of this curved spacetime with non zero cosmological constant,

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \mathcal{D}_{\nu}]\eta_{2} = -\frac{\Lambda_{0}}{6}\gamma_{\mu\nu}\eta_{2} ,$$

$$[\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}, \bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\nu}]\bar{\eta}_{2} = \frac{\Lambda_{0}}{6}\bar{\eta}_{2}\gamma_{\mu\nu} ,$$

$$(4.29)$$

with  $\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\bar{\eta}_2 = \partial_{\mu}\bar{\eta}_2 + \frac{1}{4}\bar{\eta}_2\gamma_{ab}\langle\omega_{\mu}^{ab}\rangle$ , the Lagrangian (4.28) can be simplified as

$$\mathcal{L}_{f}(\Lambda_{0}) = 2 \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma_{\sigma} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \psi_{2\lambda} - i g_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \lambda_{2\perp}^{\bar{j}} - i \bar{\zeta}^{\alpha\perp} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \zeta_{\alpha}^{\perp} + \left\{ 2 \langle S_{22} \rangle \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{2} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{2} + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})\alpha\beta} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \zeta_{\beta}^{\perp} + 2 \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})\alpha}_{i2} \rangle \bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}^{\perp} \lambda_{\perp}^{i2} \quad (4.30) + \langle \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})}_{i2|l2} \rangle \bar{\lambda}_{\perp}^{i2} \lambda_{\perp}^{l2} + h.c. \right\} .$$

We see that the Lagrangian (4.30) only contains the physical massive fields. The massive gravitino  $\psi^2_{\mu}$  has four instead of two degrees of freedom as a consequence of spontaneous local supersymmetry breaking.

# Chapter 5 Conclusion

Let us finally summarize our main results in chapter 3 and 4 and give an outlook for future investigations.

Some aspects of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in Minkowskian ground states have been discussed in chapter 3. First, the simplest example in [16] has been studied in detail including the Higgs and the super-Higgs effects, showing the mass degeneracy of the N = 1 gravitino multiplet, and then deriving the low energy effective N = 1 theory described by the left over massless scalar fields in section 3.1. Also we have desribed the general description of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking and also discussed our additional input to solve the fermionic supersymmetry transformation in ground states, see (3.33). These are in section 3.2 and 3.3. Furthermore, we have derived the necessary conditions in section 3.4. An interesting aspect is that the necessary conditions constrain the symplectic vectors  $X^{\Lambda}$ of the special Kähler manifold that they have to choose a basis where no prepotential  $\mathcal{F}$ exists in order to avoid the no go theorem. In section 3.5 we have discussed the Higgs and super-Higgs mechanisms and then, showed the mass degeneracy of the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet using some properties of Minkowsian ground states.

In chapter 4 we discussed the possibility of spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  supersymmetry breaking in anti-de Sitter spaces by applying the same procedure as in chapter 3. We have illustrated the general picture of such breaking and discussed the properties of the N = 1 massive gravitino multiplet in section 4.1. Then, the necessary conditions have been discussed in section 4.2 and finally, the super-Higgs effect in anti-de Sitter backgrounds has been showed in section 4.3.

A lot of open problems remain. Firstly, we do not address here the general derivation of the low energy effective N = 1 theory which is described by the left over massless scalar fields. It is worth to mention that in Minkowski ground states the theory choose a basis of  $X^{\Lambda}$  where no  $\mathcal{F}$  exists in order the inverse gauge couplings of the gauge bosons to be harmonic in the low energy effective N = 1 theory. However, this feature is still unclear for anti-de Sitter backgrounds, see (4.11). Another important condition is to show that the left-over massless scalar fields span a manifold which is Kähler as N = 1supersymmetry requires. This manifold is a quotient  $\mathcal{M}_H/\mathbb{R}^2$  [40]. These aspects will be discussed in our publication [41].

Secondly, the situation changes if one allows the possibility of a reduced Lorentz invariance or in other words considers domain wall solutions of N = 2 supergravity. In this case quite generically BPS-type solutions exist which do preserve half supercharges. At this level, it is still not obvious that our framework can consistently be applied to domain wall case. We hope that in future investigation this might explain the hierarchical spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$  supersymmetry breaking.

# Appendix A Convention and Notation

The purpose of this appendix is to assemble our conventions in this thesis. The spacetime metric is taken to have the signature (+, -, -, -) while the Riemann tensor is defined to be  $-R^{\mu}_{\nu\lambda\rho} = \partial_{\lambda}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\nu\rho} - \partial_{\nu}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\lambda\rho} + \Gamma^{\mu}_{\lambda\sigma}\Gamma^{\sigma}_{\nu\rho} - \Gamma^{\mu}_{\nu\sigma}\Gamma^{\sigma}_{\lambda\rho}$ . The Christoffel symbol is given by  $\Gamma^{\mu}_{\nu\rho} = \frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\sigma}(\partial_{\nu}g_{\rho\sigma} + \partial_{\rho}g_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma}g_{\nu\rho})$  where  $g_{\mu\nu}$  is the spacetime metric.

Indices

$\mu,\nu=0,,3$	label curved four dimensional spacetime indices
a,b=0,,3	label flat four dimensional spacetime indices
$\hat{a},\hat{b}=-,0,,3$	label flat five dimensional space indices with two time-like directions
$\underline{a}, \underline{b} = 0, 1, 2$	label flat three dimensional spacetime indices
$\widehat{A}, \widehat{B}=1,,N$	label the number of supercharges
A,B=1,2	label the fundamental representation of the R-symmetry group $SU(2) \otimes U(1)$
x,y,z=1,2,3	label adjoint representation of $SU(2)$ operator
$i, j, k = 1,, n_V$ or $n_c$	label the $N = 2$ vector multiplet or the $N = 1$ chiral multiplet respectively
$\overline{i}, \overline{j}, \overline{k} = 1,, n_V \text{ or } n_h$	label conjugate indices of $i, j, k$
$u, v, w = 1,, 4n_H$	label the real scalars of the ${\cal N}=2$ hypermultiplet
$\alpha,\beta=1,,2n_{H}$	label the fundamental representation of $Sp(2n_H)$
$\Lambda, \Sigma = 0,, n_V$	label holomorphic and antiholomorphic section of Special Kähler manifold and also all gauge fields

 $g_{i\bar{j}}$  denotes the metric of the special Kähler manifold whose Levi-Civita connection is defined as  $\Gamma_{ij}^l = g^{l\bar{k}} \partial_i g_{j\bar{k}}$  and its conjugate  $\Gamma_{\bar{i}\bar{j}}^{\bar{l}} = g^{\bar{l}k} \partial_{\bar{i}} g_{\bar{j}k}$ , while  $h_{uv}$  denotes the metric of the quaternionic Kähler manifold.

SU(2) and  $Sp(2n_H)$  metrics

$$\epsilon^{AB}\epsilon_{BC} = -\delta^A_C, \qquad \epsilon^{AB} = -\epsilon^{BA}, \tag{A.1}$$
$$\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta}\mathbb{C}_{\beta\gamma} = -\delta^{\alpha}_{\gamma}, \qquad \mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta} = -\mathbb{C}^{\beta\alpha} \tag{A.2}$$

$$\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta}\mathbb{C}_{\beta\gamma} = -\delta^{\alpha}_{\gamma}, \qquad \mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta} = -\mathbb{C}^{\beta\alpha}$$
(A.2)

For any SU(2) vector (and Lorentz scalar)  $V_A$  we have:

$$\epsilon_{AB}V^B = V_A, \qquad \epsilon^{AB}V_B = -V^A, \tag{A.3}$$

and also for  $Sp(2n_H)$  vectors (and Lorentz scalar)  $V_{\alpha}$ :

$$\mathbb{C}_{\alpha\beta}V^{\beta} = V_{\alpha}, \qquad \mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta}V_{\beta} = -V^{\alpha}.$$
(A.4)

The above formulae are useful to lower and raise indices for quantity such as the vielbein  $\mathcal{U}^{A\alpha}$  in the quaternionic Kähler manifold and the Pauli matrices. Note that the lower and upper index of any SU(2) Weyl spinor  $\epsilon_A$  is related by hermitian conjugate (see spinor convention)

Pauli matrices

The standard Pauli matrices used in this thesis are

$$\sigma^{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ \sigma^{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ \sigma^{3} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(A.5)

The Pauli matrices with two lower indices can be defined as

$$(\sigma^x)_{AB} \equiv (\sigma^x)_A^C \epsilon_{BC} \tag{A.6}$$

where x = 1, 2, 3 and  $(\sigma^x)_A^C$  are the standard Pauli matrices. The equation(A.6) can be read as

$$(\sigma^{1})_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \ (\sigma^{2})_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} -i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}, \ (\sigma^{3})_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(A.7)

and their complex cojugate are

$$(\sigma_{AB}^x)^* = -\sigma^{xAB}.\tag{A.8}$$

#### Symmetric and antisymmetric indices

For any indices I, J, we define symmetric indices  $\{I, J\}$  and antisymmetric indices [I, J]as

$$\{I, J\} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(IJ + JI), \qquad [I, J] \equiv \frac{1}{2}(IJ - JI)$$
 (A.9)

respectively.

Clifford algebra

$$\{\gamma_{a}, \gamma_{b}\} \equiv \gamma_{a}\gamma_{b} + \gamma_{b}\gamma_{a} = 2g_{ab}$$

$$[\gamma_{a}, \gamma_{b}] \equiv \gamma_{a}\gamma_{b} - \gamma_{b}\gamma_{a} = 2\gamma_{ab}$$

$$\gamma_{5} \equiv -i\gamma_{0}\gamma_{1}\gamma_{2}\gamma_{3}$$

$$\{\gamma_{a}, \gamma_{5}\} = 0$$

$$\gamma_{0}^{\dagger} = \gamma_{0}, \quad \gamma_{0}\gamma_{i}^{\dagger}\gamma_{0} = \gamma_{i} \quad (i = 1, 2, 3), \quad \gamma_{5}^{\dagger} = \gamma_{5}$$

$$\epsilon_{abcd}\gamma^{cd} = 2i\gamma_{ab}\gamma_{5}$$

$$\gamma_{a}\gamma_{b}\gamma_{c} = g_{ac}\gamma_{b} - g_{bc}\gamma_{a} - g_{ab}\gamma_{c} - i\epsilon_{abcd}\gamma^{d}\gamma_{5}$$

$$(A.10)$$

Spinor convention

For any fermion  $\Psi$  :

$$\bar{\Psi} \equiv \Psi^{\dagger} \gamma^{0} = \Psi^{\mathrm{T}} C \quad . \tag{A.11}$$

Let  $\Psi_A$  be a Majorana spinor in four dimensions which can be decomposed into Weyl spinors  $\psi_A$  and  $\psi^A$  as

$$\psi_A \equiv \frac{1}{2}(1+\gamma_5)\Psi_A ,$$
  

$$\psi^A \equiv \frac{1}{2}(1-\gamma_5)\Psi_A , \qquad (A.12)$$

and  $\psi_A$ ,  $\psi^A$  have right or left chirality respectively. In this paper the right chiral spinors are

$$\begin{split} \psi_{A\mu} &\equiv \frac{1}{2}(1+\gamma_5)\Psi_{A\mu} \quad ,\\ \lambda^{iA} &\equiv \frac{1}{2}(1+\gamma_5)\Lambda_A^I \quad ,\\ \zeta_\alpha &\equiv \frac{1}{2}(1+\gamma_5)\Upsilon_\alpha \quad ,\\ \epsilon_A &\equiv \frac{1}{2}(1+\gamma_5)\Xi_A \quad , \end{split}$$
(A.13)

while the left chiral spinors are

$$\psi_{\mu}^{A} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(1-\gamma_{5})\Psi_{A\mu} , 
\lambda_{A}^{\bar{i}} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(1-\gamma_{5})\Lambda_{A}^{I} , 
\zeta^{\alpha} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(1-\gamma_{5})\Upsilon_{\alpha} , 
\epsilon^{A} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(1-\gamma_{5})\Xi_{A} ,$$
(A.14)

where  $\Psi_{A\mu}, \Lambda_A^I, \Upsilon_{\alpha}, \Xi_A$  are the Majorana spinors in four dimensions. As an example (for  $\epsilon_A$ ) the eq.(A.11) becomes

$$\bar{\epsilon}^A = \epsilon^{\dagger}_A \gamma^0 = \epsilon^{\dagger}_A , \qquad (A.15)$$

where  $\bar{\epsilon}^A$  has the same chirality as  $\epsilon^A$  and they are 'inverse' into each other in the representation with respect to the  $SL(2,\mathbb{C})$  [57].

Let  $\chi_A, \eta^B$  are (0-form) spinors which have right or left chirality respectively, then Hermiticity of currents for these spinors are

$$(\bar{\chi}_A \eta_B)^{\dagger} = \bar{\eta}^B \chi^A = \bar{\chi}^A \eta^B ,$$

$$(\bar{\chi}_A \gamma^a \eta^B)^{\dagger} = \bar{\eta}_B \gamma^a \chi^A = -\bar{\chi}^A \gamma^a \eta_B ,$$

$$(\bar{\chi}_A \gamma^{ab} \eta_B)^{\dagger} = -\bar{\eta}^B \gamma^{ab} \chi^A = \bar{\chi}^A \gamma^{ab} \eta^B .$$

$$(A.16)$$

# Appendix B Anti-de Sitter Supersymmetry

In this appendix we give a discussion about the structure of supersymmetry in a curved spacetime with negative cosmological constant, namely anti-de Sitter spacetime. The interested reader can consult the literature for more details, see for example [21,58].

#### B.1 Anti-de Sitter Spacetime

A four dimensional anti-de Sitter spacetime can be viewed as a hypersurface (or hyperboloid) embedded in a five dimensional space with two time-like directions. Denoting the extra coordinate of the five dimensional space by  $y^-$ , so that we have coordinates  $y^{\hat{a}}$  with  $\hat{a} = -, 0, ..., 3$ , this hypersurface is defined by [58]

$$(y^{-})^{2} + \eta_{ab} y^{a} y^{b} = \eta_{\hat{a}\hat{b}} y^{\hat{a}} y^{\hat{b}} = -\frac{3}{\Lambda_{0}} \quad , \tag{B.1}$$

where  $\Lambda_0 < 0$ . Obviously, the hypersurface is invariant under linear transformations that leave the metric  $\eta_{\hat{a}\hat{b}} = \text{diag}(+, +, -, -, -)$  invariant. These transformations constitute the group SO(3, 2) whose 10 generators are denoted by  $\hat{J}_{\hat{a}\hat{b}}$  satisfy the SO(3, 2)Lie algebra in its standard form:

$$[\hat{J}_{\hat{a}\hat{b}}, \hat{J}_{\hat{c}\hat{d}}] = -i \left( \eta_{\hat{b}\hat{c}} \, \hat{J}_{\hat{a}\hat{d}} + \eta_{\hat{a}\hat{d}} \, \hat{J}_{\hat{b}\hat{c}} - \eta_{\hat{b}\hat{d}} \, \hat{J}_{\hat{a}\hat{c}} - \eta_{\hat{a}\hat{c}} \, \hat{J}_{\hat{b}\hat{d}} \right) \quad . \tag{B.2}$$

In other words, anti de-Sitter space has 10 Killing vectors which generate the isometries corresponding to the group SO(3, 2). Furthermore, by these isometries any two points on anti de-Sitter space can be related into each other. This means that anti de Sitter space is a homogeneous space.

Using a redefinition

$$\hat{J}_{-a} = \frac{1}{2\ell} P_a , \qquad \hat{J}_{ab} = J_{ab} ,$$
 (B.3)

where  $\ell$  is a real quantity related to the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0$  via  $\Lambda_0 = -3\ell^2$ , then the algebra (B.2) takes form

$$\begin{bmatrix} J_{ab}, J_{cd} \end{bmatrix} = -i(\eta_{bc} J_{ad} + \eta_{ad} J_{bc} - \eta_{bd} J_{ac} - \eta_{ac} J_{bd}) ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} J_{ab}, P_c \end{bmatrix} = i(\eta_{ac} P_b - \eta_{bc}, P_a) ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} P_a, P_b \end{bmatrix} = 4i\ell^2 J_{ab} .$$
(B.4)

In perfect analogy with the Poincaré case, a unitary irreducible representation of SO(3,2) is what one calls a particle in anti-de Sitter space. However, the mass squared

#### **B.1.** ANTI-DE SITTER SPACETIME

operator  $P^a P_a$  is no longer invariant under the SO(3, 2) subalgebra (B.2). Hence in anti-de Sitter a particle is not characterized by the eigenvalue of  $P^a P_a$ , rather by the eigenvalue of the true second order Casimir of SO(3, 2) which in our normalization has the following expression [21]:

$$C_2 = \frac{1}{2} \hat{J}^{\hat{a}\hat{b}} \hat{J}_{\hat{a}\hat{b}} = \frac{1}{2} J^{ab} J_{ab} + \frac{1}{4\ell^2} P^a P_a \quad , \tag{B.5}$$

where we lower and raise indices by contracting with  $\eta_{\hat{a}\hat{b}}$  and its inverse  $\eta^{\hat{a}\hat{b}}$ .

Now, let us consider the unitary irreducible representation of SO(3, 2). Our starting point is its compact subgroup  $SO(2) \times SO(3)$  corresponding to rotations of the compact anti-de Sitter time and spatial rotations. It is convenient to decompose the 10 generators as follows. First, the generator  $J_{-0}$  is related to the energy operator when the radius of the anti-de Sitter space is taken to infinity. The eigenvalues of this operator, which is associated with motions along the circle, are quantized in integer units in order to have single-valued functions. So we define the energy operator H by

$$H \equiv J_{-0} = \frac{1}{2\ell} P_0$$
 (B.6)

Obviously the generators of the spatial rotations are  $J_{xy}$  with x, y = 1, 2, 3. The remaining 6 generators  $J_{-x}$  and  $J_{0x}$  are combined into pairs of mutually conjugate operators,

$$J_x^{\pm} \equiv J_{0x} \pm i J_{-x} , (J_x^{+})^{\dagger} = J_x^{-} .$$
 (B.7)

From the SO(3,2) algebra (B.4), one can see that the  $J_x^{\pm}$  play the role of raising and lowering operators: when applied to an eigenstate of H with eigenvalue  $E_0$ , application of  $J_x^{\pm}$  yields a state with eigenvalue  $E_0 \pm 1$ .

The representation we are interested in must have an energy spectrum bounded from below,  $H \ge E_0$ , and the lowest eigenvalue  $E_0$  is realized on states that we denote  $|E_0, s\rangle$ , where  $E_0$  is the eigenvalue of H and s indicates the value of the total angular momentum operator. Since states with  $E < E_0$  should not appear, vacuum states are given by the condition,  $J_x^-|E_0, s\rangle = 0$ . Evaluating the Casimir operator (B.5) on the vacuum states  $|E_0, s\rangle$  we get

$$C_2 = E_0 (E_0 - 3) + s(s+1) \quad . \tag{B.8}$$

The other states with energy  $E_0 + n$  are constructed by an *n*-fold product of creation operators  $J_x^+$ . In this way we obtain states of higher eigenvalues E with higher spin.

The states constructed above might have three possible norms: negative, zero, and positive. To obtain a physical Hilbert space, the states must have a positive norm. Therefore, if there are zero-norm states, the Hilbert space is composed of the equivalence classes of all states modulo the zero-norm states. Such a situation is typical of all massless theories. However, to avoid the negative-norm states we must impose conditions which are expressed as the lower bounds on the energy  $E_0$  relative to the spin s. We give the results in the following [21]:

1. For  $s \ge 1$ , then  $E_0 \ge s + 1$ .

When  $E_0 = s + 1$ , the corresponding representation is massless and the states are indeed zero-norm, while for  $E_0 > s + 1$  no zero-norm states occur, so the representation is massive.

2. For s = 1/2, then  $E_0 \ge 1$ .

In this case the zero-norm states occur for  $E_0 = 3/2$  and  $E_0 = 1$ . The first value is a massless representation, while the latter corresponds to a so called *Dirac singleton* for which no field-theoretic interpretation has been found. It is called singleton because we have only one state for a given value of spin. In addition, such representation has no counterpart in the Poincaré case.

3. For s = 0, then  $E_0 \ge 1/2$ .

The zero-norm states are found for the special values  $E_0 = 1, 2$  which yield the standard massless representation, and  $E_0 = 1/2$  is again a Dirac singleton where again we are left with just one state for every spin value, with no counterpart in the Poincaré case and no field theory interpretation.

#### **B.2** Mass in Anti-de Sitter Spacetime

To make contact between the properties of the unitary irreducible representation of SO(3,2) and the physical mass of a field, it is important to establish a relation between the D'Alembertian in anti-de Sitter space, *i.e.*  $\Box_{adS} \equiv D^a D_a$ , and the Casimir operator  $C_2$  defined in (B.5) of the isometry group. For that purpose, let us first look at a field equation described by the following wave equation:

$$(-\Box_{\mathrm{adS}} + b_s)\varphi_{(s)}(x) = m_s^2 \varphi_{(s)}(x) \quad , \tag{B.9}$$

where  $b_s$  is a constant and  $m_s$  is the physical mass for a particle with spin s. In the following we derive the equation (B.9) for  $s = 0, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{3}{2}$  [21]:

i) s = 0.

Let us consider the Klein-Gordon equation in general curved spacetime

$$(-\Box + \frac{R}{6})\varphi_{(0)}(x) = m_0^2 \varphi_{(0)}(x) \quad . \tag{B.10}$$

Since we are dealing with anti-de Sitter spacetime with constant scalar curvature  $R = 12\ell^2$ , (B.10) takes the form

$$(-\Box_{\rm adS} + 2\ell^2)\phi(x) = m_0^2 \phi(x)$$
 . (B.11)

ii)  $s = \frac{1}{2}$ . For spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion, (B.9) can be obtained as follows. We start with the Dirac equation  $(-i\gamma^a D_a + m_{\frac{1}{2}})\chi = 0$ . Then, we evaluate  $(-i\gamma^a D_a + m_{\frac{1}{2}})(-i\gamma^a D_a - m_{\frac{1}{2}})\chi = 0$ , which gives rise to the wave equation

$$(-\Box_{\rm adS} - \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{ab}[D_a, D_b] - m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2)\chi(x) = 0 \quad . \tag{B.12}$$

#### B.2. MASS IN ANTI-DE SITTER SPACETIME

Inserted  $[D_a, D_b]\chi = \frac{1}{2}\ell^2 \gamma_{ab}\chi$  into (B.12), we obtain

$$(-\Box_{\rm adS} + 3\ell^2)\chi(x) = m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2\chi(x)$$
 (B.13)

iii) s=1 . The equation of motion of a gauge boson  ${\cal A}_a$  is given by

$$D^{a}(D_{b}A_{a} - D_{a}A_{b}) = m_{1}^{2}A_{b} \quad .$$
(B.14)

Imposing the Lorentz condition  $D^a A_a = 0$ , we can write (B.14) as

$$(-\Box_{adS}A_b - R^{ac}_{ab}A_c) = m_1^2 A_b \quad . \tag{B.15}$$

In anti-de Sitter spacetime we have  $R_{cd}^{ab} = -\ell^2 (\delta_c^a \, \delta_d^b - \delta_d^a \, \delta_c^b)$ , so (B.15) can be simplified as

$$(-\Box_{\rm adS} + 3\ell^2)A_b = m_1^2 A_b$$
 (B.16)

iv)  $s = \frac{3}{2}$ .

The dynamical of a spin- $\frac{3}{2}$  fermion is described by the Rarita-Schwinger equation

$$\epsilon^{abcd}\gamma_5\gamma_b(D_c + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}\ell\gamma_c)\psi_d = m_{\frac{3}{2}}\gamma^{ad}\psi_d \quad . \tag{B.17}$$

Imposing the conditions  $D^a \psi_a = \gamma^a \psi_a = 0$ , then (B.17) reduces to the Dirac equation

$$-i\gamma^a D_a \psi_d = (m_{\frac{3}{2}} - \ell)\psi_d$$
 . (B.18)

Using the same procedure as spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion, one obtains

$$(-\Box_{adS} - \frac{1}{4}\gamma^{ce}R^{ab}_{ce}\gamma_{ab})\psi_d + \gamma^{ab}R^e_{dab}\psi_e = (m_{\frac{3}{2}} - \ell)^2\psi_d \quad , \tag{B.19}$$

which can be simplified as

$$(-\Box_{\rm adS} + 4\ell^2)\psi_d = (m_{\frac{3}{2}} - \ell)^2\psi_d \quad . \tag{B.20}$$

To summarize, below we collect  $b_s$  for  $s = 0, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{3}{2}$ :

$$b_0 = 2\ell$$
,  $b_{\frac{1}{2}} = 3\ell^2$ ,  $b_1 = 3\ell^2$ ,  $b_{\frac{3}{2}} = 4\ell^2$ . (B.21)

In addition, the operator  $\Box_{adS}$  is a second order invariant differential operator, *i.e.* it is invariant along the isometries generated by the SO(3,2) Killing vectors. Therefore, since we have only one Casimir operator, it must be  $C_2(\Box_{adS}) \sim \Box_{adS}$ . Using the characteristic of the massless multiplet described in the previous section, we find that the physical mass  $m_s^2$  can be written as [21]<sup>1</sup>

$$\frac{m_s^2}{\ell^2} = C_2 - 2(s^2 - 1) + \delta_{s,\frac{3}{2}} = E_0 \left( E_0 - 3 \right) - s^2 + s + 2 + \delta_{s,\frac{3}{2}} \quad , \tag{B.22}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Note that the additional term  $\delta_{s,\frac{3}{2}}$  is introduced in order to get the correct (B.9) for Rarita-Schwinger field.

where

$$\delta_{s,\frac{3}{2}} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for } s = \frac{3}{2} \\ 0 & \text{for } s \neq \frac{3}{2} \end{cases}$$
(B.23)

Below, we list the physical mass for  $s = 0, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{3}{2}$ :

$$\frac{m_0^2}{\ell^2} = (E_0 - 2)(E_0 - 1) , 
\frac{m_1^2}{\ell^2} = E_0 (E_0 - 3) + \frac{9}{4} = (E_0 - \frac{3}{2})^2 , 
\frac{m_1^2}{\ell^2} = (E_0 - 2)(E_0 - 1) , 
\frac{(m_3 - \ell)^2}{\ell^2} = E_0 (E_0 - 3) + \frac{5}{4} + 1 = (E_0 - \frac{3}{2})^2 .$$
(B.24)

#### B.3 Anti-de Sitter Superalgebra

As in Minkowski case, the supersymmetry algebra in anti de-Sitter space also admits a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  graded structure. The SO(3,2) algebra (B.4) together with the following algebra

$$\{Q^{\hat{A}}, Q^{\hat{B}}\} = -2\left((\gamma C)^{a}P_{a} + \ell(\gamma C)^{ab}J_{ab}\right)\delta^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} - 4CZ^{\hat{A}\hat{B}} ,$$

$$[P_{a}, Q^{\hat{A}}] = -\ell\gamma_{a}Q^{\hat{A}} ,$$

$$[J_{ab}, Q^{\hat{A}}] = -\frac{i}{2}\gamma_{ab}Q^{\hat{A}} ,$$

$$[Z^{\hat{A}\hat{B}}, Q^{\hat{C}}] = \frac{\ell}{4}\left(\delta^{\hat{A}\hat{C}}Q^{\hat{B}} - \delta^{\hat{B}\hat{C}}Q^{\hat{A}}\right) ,$$

$$[Z^{\hat{A}\hat{B}}, Z^{\hat{C}\hat{D}}] = \ell\left(\delta^{\hat{B}\hat{C}}Z^{\hat{A}\hat{D}} + \delta^{\hat{A}\hat{D}}Z^{\hat{B}\hat{C}} - \delta^{\hat{B}\hat{D}}Z^{\hat{A}\hat{C}} - \delta^{\hat{A}\hat{C}}Z^{\hat{B}\hat{D}}\right) ,$$

$$(B.25)$$

forms an anti-de Sitter superalgebra which is usually called OSp(4/N) superalgebra [21]. Its Lie subalgebra is  $SO(2,3) \times SO(N)$ . Additionally the supercharges  $Q^{\widehat{A}}$ transform under SO(3,2) as a four dimensinal spinor and under SO(N) as a vector. From the last equation in (B.25) we see that the antisymmetric  $\mathcal{Z}^{\widehat{A}\widehat{B}}$  form an SO(N)algebra rather than being supersymmetrically invariant. Unlike in the Minkowski case, one cannot set the SO(N) generators  $\mathcal{Z}^{\widehat{A}\widehat{B}}$  to zero for *N*-extended supersymmetry since the SO(N) group belongs to the Lie subalgebra of the superalgebra OSp(4/N). However, setting  $\mathcal{Z}^{\widehat{A}\widehat{B}}$  to zero would reduce the superalgebra OSp(4/N) to OSp(4/1)which is the minimal supersymmetry, *i.e.* N = 1 supersymmetry in anti-de Sitter space. Furthermore, as the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0 \to 0$ , then the first generator in (B.3) becomes singular. In this case we regain the supersymmetry algebra in the Minkowski case (1.4) and the SO(N) generators  $\mathcal{Z}^{\widehat{A}\widehat{B}}$  become the central charges  $Z^{\widehat{A}\widehat{B}}$  which are supersymmetric invariants.

Furthermore, the squared mass operator  $P^a P_a$  is no longer a supersymmetric Casimir operator with respect to the OSp(4/N) superalgebra. This implies that the particle spectrum in a supermultiplet is not degenerate in mass. We discuss this feature in detail by giving example for Wess-Zumino multiplets (see next section).

Next, we construct the supermultiplets in anti-de Sitter space. To derive the structure of the supermultiplets we begin by choosing a gamma matrix basis. For reasons of convenience we do not take the same basis in (1.9), rather we adopt the following convention

$$\gamma^{0} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \gamma^{x} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \sigma^{x} \\ -\sigma^{x} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
  
$$\gamma_{5} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (B.26)$$

which corresponds to an exchange of  $\gamma^0$  with  $-\gamma_5$ . In this basis the charge conjugation matrix is given by

$$C = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathrm{i}\sigma^2\\ \mathrm{i}\sigma^2 & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (B.27)$$

and we write the decomposition of the supercharges  $Q^{\widehat{A}}$  as

$$Q^{\widehat{A}} = \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{Q}_{+}^{\widehat{A}} \\ \tilde{Q}_{-}^{\widehat{A}} \end{pmatrix} \quad . \tag{B.28}$$

Also the commutation relation between the supercharges  $Q^{\hat{A}}$  and the Hamiltonian H in the supersymmetry algebra (B.25) can be written down as

$$[H, \tilde{Q}_{\pm}^{\hat{A}}] = \pm \frac{1}{2} \tilde{Q}_{\pm}^{\hat{A}} \quad . \tag{B.29}$$

It appears that  $\tilde{Q}^{\hat{A}}_{+}$  like  $J^{+}_{x}$  is a raising operator for the energy eigenvalue in addition to the spin. Differently from  $J^{+}_{x}$ , however,  $\tilde{Q}^{\hat{A}}_{+}$  raises the energy eigenvalue by a half unit rather than a unit. Moreover  $\tilde{Q}^{\hat{A}}_{+}$  is an SO(N) vector.

To build up a unitary irreducible representation of OSp(4/N) we introduce a multiplet of vacuum states  $|E_0, s, \mathcal{Z}\rangle$  which are annihilated not only by  $J_x^-$  but also by all the  $\tilde{Q}_{-}^{\hat{A}}$ , *i.e.*  $\tilde{Q}_{-}^{\hat{A}}|E_0, s, \mathcal{Z}\rangle = 0$ , where  $E_0$  is, as usual, the eigenvalue of H, s is the spin, and  $\mathcal{Z}$  is the quantum numbers of the SO(N) representation. Furthermore, from the anticommutation relation in (B.25) it follows that all even symmetric combination of the operators  $\tilde{Q}_{+}^{\hat{A}}$  can be expressed through the even elements of the OSp(4/N)superalgebra, namely the generators of  $SO(3,2) \times SO(N)$ . Therefore applying such combinations to the vacuum state we simply build up the the unitary irreducible representation  $D(E_0, s) \times \mathcal{Z}$  of  $SO(3, 2) \times SO(N)$ . Such a representation is one of the finite number of particles into which the OSp(4/N) irreducible representation breaks up. Henceforth we suppress SO(N) labels  $\mathcal{Z}$  for simplicity. To find the other particles  $D(E'_0, s')$  which sit with  $D(E_0, s)$  in the same multiplet, we just need to consider the action on the vacuum state of the antisymmetric combinations of  $\tilde{Q}_{+}^{\hat{A}}$  operators. Then there are  $C_n^{2N}$  at level n and the dimension of the representation is given by  $2^{2N}$ .

The resulting OSp(4/N) supermultiplets are of the form

$$D(E_0^{(1)}, s^{(1)}) \oplus \dots \oplus D(E_0^{(r)}, s^{(r)}) , \quad r < \infty ,$$
(B.30)

and additionally, in general, we shall have  $E_0^{(1)} \neq E_0^{(2)} \neq ... \neq E_0^{(r)}$  so that the particles within the same supermultiplet having different energy labels also have different mass. This is because the mass squared operator  $P^a P_a$  is not supersymmetric invariant. Furthermore the supermultiplets in (B.30) are also constrained by the energy label  $E_0$  in order for no negative-norm states to be present in the spectrum. This problem can be solved by expressing the energy eigenvalue  $E_0$  relative to the spin s and the SO(N)quantum number  $\mathcal{Z}$ . Also there are zero-norm states related to the critical value of  $E_0$  which can be decoupled producing a shortening of the multiplet. For  $N \geq 2$ , these are the *short massive representations* where  $E_0$  is related in a convenient way to the SO(N) quantum numbers. These short representation are somehow the counterpart of the Poincaré massive multiplet with central charge.

Here, we just give the results for the minimal N = 1 supermultiplet in anti-de Sitter space which is the case relevant for our analysis in chapter four. In N = 1 case, there is no SO(N) group, so the vacuum state is labeled only by  $E_0$  and by its spin s. Thus the OSp(4/1) supermultiplets are [59]

1. Wess-Zumino multiplets  $(E_0 > \frac{1}{2})$ 

$$D(E_0, 0) \oplus D(E_0 + \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}) \oplus D(E_0 + 1, 0)$$
, (B.31)

2. Massless higher spin multiplets  $(E_0 = s + 1, s \ge \frac{1}{2})$ 

$$D(s+1,s) \oplus D(s+\frac{3}{2},s+\frac{1}{2})$$
, (B.32)

3. Massive higher spin multiplets  $(E_0 > s + 1, s \ge \frac{1}{2})$ 

$$D(E_0, s) \oplus D(E_0 + \frac{1}{2}, s + \frac{1}{2}) \oplus D(E_0 + \frac{1}{2}, s - \frac{1}{2}) \oplus D(E_0 + 1, s)$$
, (B.33)

4. The Dirac singleton

$$D(\frac{1}{2}, 0) \oplus D(1, \frac{1}{2})$$
 (B.34)

Apart from the Dirac singleton which has no counterpart in the Poincaré case, we see that the particle content is perfectly the same between the OSp(4/1) and the N = 1Poincaré multiplets. However, the latter case the spectrum is degenerate in mass. For the massless multiplet, *i.e.* (B.32) and massless Wess-Zumino multiplet (see next section), we have the same picture as in the Minkowski space.

#### B.4 Example: Wess-Zumino Multiplet

To make the above supermultiplet clear, we discuss here in detail the Wess-Zumino multiplet including its mass relation and construct a simple Lagrangian in order to see the difference between rigid supersymmetry in anti-de Sitter and Minkowski spacetimes.

Let us first discuss about the mass relation for Wess-Zumino multiplet (B.31). Using the mass formula (B.24) and replacing the energy labels  $E_0$  by,  $E_0 + 1$  for real scalar  $0^+$ ,  $E_0$  for real pseudoscalar  $0^-$ , and  $E_0 + \frac{1}{2}$  for spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion, we have then

$$m_{0^+}^2 = \ell^2 E_0 (E_0 - 1)$$
  

$$m_{0^-}^2 = \ell^2 (E_0 - 2)(E_0 - 1)$$
  

$$m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2 = \ell^2 (E_0 - 1)^2$$
(B.35)

for  $E_0 > \frac{1}{2}$ . We see that for  $E_0 = 1$  we obtain a massless Wess-Zumino multiplet in anti-de Sitter space which is the same as in Minkowski space.

#### B.4. EXAMPLE: WESS-ZUMINO MULTIPLET

Furthermore, one can check that the masses in (B.35) satisfy the following sum rule

$$m_{0^+}^2 + m_{0^-}^2 - 2m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2 = 0$$
 . (B.36)

This is an example of a more general relation satisfied by the mass of any supersymmetric theory in an unbroken phase [54]

$$\operatorname{Str} M^2 = \sum_{s} (-1)^{2s} (2s+1) m_s^2 = 0$$
 , (B.37)

where Str denotes the supertrace of the squared mass matrix.

Now we construct the Lagragian for the Wess-Zumino multiplet in anti-de Sitter space. Let us first consider the massless case. Due to its spin content, the free Lagrangian of the on-shell massless Wess-Zumino multiplet in anti-de Sitter space should have form [60,61]

$$L = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{D}_a A \,\mathcal{D}^a A + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{D}_a B \,\mathcal{D}^a B + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2} \bar{\zeta} \gamma^a \mathcal{D}_a \zeta + \ell^2 \left( A^2 + B^2 \right) \quad , \tag{B.38}$$

where  $(A, B, \zeta)$  are a scalar, a pseudoscalar, and a single Majorana fermion respectively. The derivative  $\mathcal{D}_a$  is the anti-de Sitter covariant derivative and acts on scalar as  $(\mathcal{D}_a A, \mathcal{D}_a B) = (\partial_a A, \partial_a B)$  and  $D_a \zeta = \partial_a \zeta - \frac{1}{4} \langle \omega_a^{bc} \rangle \gamma_{bc} \zeta$ . The supersymmetry transformations of the fields leaving invariant (B.38) are

$$\delta A = \bar{\epsilon}\zeta , \quad \delta B = -i\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_5\zeta ,$$
  

$$\delta \zeta = -i\gamma^a \mathcal{D}_a(A + i\gamma_5 B)\epsilon - \ell(A + i\gamma_5 B)\epsilon , \qquad (B.39)$$

where  $\epsilon$  is a Killing spinor satisfy the Killing spinor equation

$$(\mathcal{D}_a + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2} \ell \gamma_a) \epsilon = 0 \quad . \tag{B.40}$$

Unlike in the Minkowski case, the appearing new term in the free model (B.38) is caused in order for maintaining invariance under the supersymmetry transformation (B.39) and correspondingly, by the fact that the spinor parameter  $\epsilon$  is a Killing spinor.

Indeed, as the cosmological constant  $\Lambda_0 \to 0$ , we retrieve the Lagrangian and the supersymmetry transformation of the Wess-Zumino multiplet constructed in the previous section. Furthermore, the Killing spinor equation (B.40) reduces to  $\partial_{\mu} \epsilon = 0$  whose solution is a constant spinor. Thus rigid supersymmetry in general is supersymmetry which admits Killing spinor [60, 58].

With the above example, one can further generalize to the massive case which can be written down as [60]

$$L_{1} = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{D}_{a} A \mathcal{D}^{a} A + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{D}_{a} B \mathcal{D}^{a} B + \frac{i}{2} \bar{\zeta} \gamma^{a} \mathcal{D}_{a} \zeta - \frac{1}{2} (m^{2} + m\ell - 2\ell^{2}) A^{2} - \frac{1}{2} (m^{2} - m\ell - 2\ell^{2}) B^{2} - \frac{1}{2} m \bar{\zeta} \zeta \quad , \quad (B.41)$$

together with its supersymmetry transformation

$$\delta A = \bar{\epsilon}\zeta , \quad \delta B = i\bar{\epsilon}\gamma_5\zeta ,$$
  

$$\delta \zeta = -i\gamma^a \mathcal{D}_a(A + i\gamma_5 B)\epsilon - \ell(A + i\gamma_5 B) - m(A - i\gamma_5 B)\epsilon . \quad (B.42)$$

Comparing (B.38) and (B.41), we see that the parameter m in the Lagrangian (B.41) is related to the mass  $m_{0^+}^2, m_{0^-}^2, m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2$  by the formulae

$$m_{0^+}^2 = m(m+\ell) ,$$
  

$$m_{0^-}^2 = m(m-\ell) ,$$
  

$$m_{\frac{1}{2}}^2 = m^2 .$$
  
(B.43)

# Appendix C More on N = 2 Supergravity

In this section we give some additional facts about N = 2 supergravity. The homogeneous symmetric special and quaternionic Kähler manifolds are listed. In addition, the gauged N = 2 Lagragian up to four-fermion terms and the supersymmetry transformation of the field content are written down.

#### C.1 Special Kähler Geometry

$n_V$	Coset Manifold
1	$\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}$
n	$\frac{SU(n,1)}{SU(n) \times U(1)}$
n+1	$rac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}\otimes rac{SO(n,2)}{SO(n)\times SO(2)}$
6	$\frac{Sp(6,\mathbb{R})}{U(3)}$
9	$\frac{U(3,3)}{U(3)\times U(3)}$
15	$\frac{SO^{*}(12)}{U(6)}$
27	$\frac{E_{7(-26)}}{E_6 \times SO(2)}$

Table C.1: Homogeneous Symmetric Special Kähler Manifold

Useful formulae in special Kähler geometry

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} &= \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} X^{\Sigma} ,\\ D_{\bar{j}} \bar{\mathcal{F}}_{\Lambda} &= \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} D_{\bar{j}} \bar{X}^{\Sigma} , 
\end{aligned} \tag{C.1}$$

$$g^{i\bar{j}}f_{i}^{\Lambda}\bar{f}_{\bar{j}}^{\Sigma} = -\frac{1}{2}(\mathcal{I}^{-1})^{\Lambda\Sigma} - \bar{L}^{\Lambda}L^{\Sigma} ,$$
  

$$\nabla_{i}f_{j}^{\Lambda} = \mathrm{i}C_{ijk}g^{k\bar{l}}\bar{f}_{\bar{l}}^{\Lambda} , \qquad (C.2)$$

where

$$D_{i}X^{\Lambda} = \partial_{i}X^{\Lambda} + \mathcal{K}_{V,i}X^{\Lambda} ,$$
  

$$D_{i}\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} = \partial_{i}\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} + \mathcal{K}_{V,i}\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda} ,$$
  

$$\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \operatorname{Im}\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} ,$$
  

$$C_{ijk} = f_{i}^{\Lambda}f_{j}^{\Sigma}f_{k}^{\Gamma}\mathcal{F}_{\Lambda\Sigma\Gamma} .$$

### C.2 Quaternionic Kähler Geometry

$n_H$	Coset Manifold
n	$\mathbb{H}P(n) = \frac{Sp(2n,2)}{Sp(2n) \times Sp(2)}$
n	$X(n) = \frac{SU(n,2)}{SU(n) \times SU(2) \times U(1)}$
n	$Y(n) = \frac{SO(n,4)}{SO(n) \times SO(4)}$
2	$\frac{G_2}{SO(4)}$
7	$\frac{F_4}{Sp(6) \times Sp(2)}$
10	$\frac{E_6}{SU(6)\times SU(2)}$
16	$\frac{E_7}{SO(12)\times SU(2)}$
28	$\frac{E_8}{E_7 \times SU(2)}$

Table C.2: Homogeneous Symmetric Quaternionic Kähler Manifold Note that  $X(2) \cong Y(2)$ .

### C.3 Gauged N = 2 Lagrangian

The gauged N=2 Lagrangian up to 4-fermion terms

$$\mathcal{L}^{N=2} = -\frac{1}{2}R + g_{i\bar{j}}\nabla_{\mu}z^{i}\nabla^{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{i}} + h_{uv}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}\nabla^{\mu}q^{v} + \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}}\left(\bar{\psi}^{A}_{\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\nabla_{\nu}\psi_{A\lambda} - \bar{\psi}_{A\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\nabla_{\nu}\psi^{A}_{\lambda}\right)$$

54

$$\begin{split} &-\frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}g_{i\bar{j}}\left(\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\lambda_{A}^{\bar{j}}+\bar{\lambda}_{A}^{\bar{j}}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\lambda^{iA}\right)-\mathrm{i}\left(\bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\zeta_{\alpha}+\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\zeta^{\alpha}\right)\\ &+\mathrm{i}\left(\bar{\mathcal{N}}_{\Lambda\Sigma}F_{\mu\nu}^{-\Lambda}F^{-\Lambda\mu\nu}-\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}F_{\mu\nu}^{+\Lambda}F^{+\Lambda\mu\nu}\right)+\{-g_{i\bar{j}}\nabla_{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{i}}\bar{\psi}_{A}^{\mu}\lambda^{iA}\\ &-2\mathcal{U}_{u}^{A\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}\bar{\psi}_{A}^{\mu}\zeta_{\alpha}+g_{i\bar{j}}\nabla_{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{j}}\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{A\nu}+2\mathcal{U}_{u}^{A\alpha}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{A\nu}+\mathrm{h.c.}\}\\ &+\{F_{\mu\nu}^{-\Lambda}\mathcal{I}_{\Lambda\Sigma}(4L^{\Sigma}\bar{\psi}^{A\mu}\psi^{B\nu}\epsilon_{AB}-4\mathrm{i}\bar{f}_{\bar{i}}^{\Sigma}\bar{\lambda}_{A}^{\bar{i}}\gamma^{\nu}\psi_{B}^{\mu}\epsilon^{AB}\\ &+\frac{1}{2}\nabla_{i}f_{j}^{\Sigma}\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\lambda^{jB}\epsilon_{AB}-L^{\Sigma}\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\zeta_{\beta}\mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta})+\mathrm{h.c.}\}\\ &+\left[2S_{AB}\bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{A}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{\nu}^{B}+\mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}}W^{iAB}\bar{\lambda}_{A}^{\bar{j}}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{\mu B}+2\mathrm{i}N_{\alpha}^{A}\bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{\mu}^{A}\\ &+\mathcal{M}^{\alpha\beta}\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\zeta_{\beta}+\mathcal{M}_{iA}^{\alpha}\bar{\zeta}_{\alpha}\lambda^{iA}+\mathcal{M}_{iA|lB}\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\lambda^{lB}+\mathrm{h.c.}]-V^{N=2}(z,\bar{z},q)\quad,\quad(\mathrm{C.3}) \end{split}$$

The N = 2 Scalar Potential  

$$V^{N=2}(z,\bar{z},q) = \left(g_{i\bar{j}}k^{i}_{\Lambda}k^{\bar{j}}_{\Sigma} + 4h_{uv}k^{u}_{\Lambda}k^{v}_{\Sigma}\right)\bar{L}^{\Lambda}L^{\Sigma} + \left(g^{i\bar{j}}f^{\Lambda}_{i}\bar{f}^{\Sigma}_{\bar{j}} - 3\bar{L}^{\Lambda}L^{\Sigma}\right)P^{x}_{\Lambda}P^{x}_{\Sigma}.$$
(C.4)

Supergravity transformation rules of the Fermi fields

$$\begin{split} \delta\psi_{A\mu} &= \widehat{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\epsilon_{A} + \mathrm{i}S_{AB}\gamma_{\mu}\epsilon^{B} + \epsilon_{AB}T_{\mu\nu}^{-}\gamma_{\nu}\epsilon^{B} \quad ,\\ \delta\lambda^{iA} &= \mathrm{i}\nabla_{\mu}z^{i}\gamma^{\mu}\epsilon^{A} + G_{\mu\nu}^{-i}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\epsilon^{AB}\epsilon_{B} + W^{iAB}\epsilon_{B} \quad , \end{split} \tag{C.5}$$
$$\delta\zeta_{\alpha} &= \mathrm{i}\mathcal{U}_{u}^{B\beta}\nabla_{\mu}q^{u}\gamma^{\mu}\epsilon^{A}\epsilon_{AB}\mathbb{C}_{\alpha\beta} + \sqrt{2}N_{\alpha}^{A}\epsilon_{A} \quad , \end{split}$$

where  $\widehat{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\epsilon_{A} = \partial_{\mu}\epsilon_{A} - \frac{1}{4}\gamma_{ab}\,\omega_{\mu}^{ab}\epsilon_{A} + \frac{i}{2}\hat{Q}_{\mu}\epsilon_{A} + \hat{\omega}_{\mu|A}^{\ B}\epsilon_{B}$ , and also  $T_{\mu\nu}^{-} = 2i \operatorname{Im}\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}L^{\Sigma}F_{\mu\nu}^{-\Lambda}$ and  $G_{\mu\nu}^{-i} = -g^{i\bar{j}}\bar{f}_{\bar{j}}^{\Lambda}\operatorname{Im}\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}F_{\mu\nu}^{-\Sigma}$ .

 $Supergravity\ transformation\ rules\ of\ the\ Bose\ fields$ 

$$\begin{split} \delta e^{a}_{\mu} &= -\mathrm{i}\bar{\psi}_{A\mu}\gamma^{a}\epsilon^{A} - \mathrm{i}\bar{\psi}^{A\mu}\gamma^{a}\epsilon_{A} \quad ,\\ \delta A^{\Lambda}_{\mu} &= 2\bar{L}^{\Lambda}\bar{\psi}_{A\mu}\epsilon_{B}\epsilon^{AB} + 2\bar{L}^{\Lambda}\bar{\psi}^{A}_{\mu}\epsilon^{B}\epsilon_{AB} \\ &+ \mathrm{i}f^{\Lambda}_{i}\bar{\lambda}^{iA}\gamma_{\mu}\epsilon^{B}\epsilon_{AB} + \mathrm{i}\bar{f}^{\Lambda}_{i}\bar{\lambda}^{\bar{i}}_{A}\gamma_{\mu}\epsilon_{B}\epsilon^{AB} \\ \delta z^{i} &= \bar{\lambda}^{iA}\epsilon_{A} \quad ,\\ \delta \bar{z}^{\bar{i}} &= \bar{\lambda}^{\bar{i}A}_{A}\epsilon^{A} \quad ,\\ \delta q^{u} &= \mathcal{U}^{u}_{A\alpha}(\bar{\zeta}^{\alpha}\epsilon^{A} + \mathbb{C}^{\alpha\beta}\epsilon^{AB}\bar{\zeta}_{\beta}\epsilon_{B}) \quad . \end{split}$$
(C.6)

## Appendix D

## Spontaneous $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$ SUSY Breaking and the Super-Higgs Effect

In this appendix we discuss spontaneous  $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$  supersymmetry breaking for arbitrary cosmological constant in the absence of vector multiplets. We start by reviewing N = 1 supergravity and also introduce the notation used in our analysis. At the end, we discuss the super-Higgs effect for spontaneous  $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$  supersymmetry breaking.

#### **D.1** Short Review of N = 1 Supergravity

In four dimensions the spectrum of a generic N = 1 theory consists of a gravitational multiplet,  $n_v$  vector multiplets and  $n_c$  chiral multiplets. These multiplets are decomposed of the following component fields:

• a gravitational multiplet

$$(g_{\mu\nu}, \psi^1_{\mu}), \qquad \mu = 0, ..., 3.$$
 (D.1)

This multiplet consist of the graviton  $g_{\mu\nu}$  and a gravitino  $\psi^1_{\mu}$ . For the gravitino  $\psi^1_{\mu}$ ,  $\psi_{1\mu}$  and the upper or lower index denotes left or right chirality respectively, see appendix A.

•  $n_v$  vector multiplets

$$(A^{\Lambda_0}_{\mu}, \lambda^{\Lambda_0}), \qquad \Lambda_0 = 1, ..., n_v.$$
 (D.2)

Each vector multiplet contains a gauge boson  $A^{\Lambda_0}_{\mu}$  and a gaugino  $\lambda^{\Lambda_0}$ .

• n<sub>c</sub> chiral multiplets

$$(\chi^i, z^i), \qquad i = 1, ..., n_c.$$
 (D.3)

Each chiral multiplet consist of a spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion  $\chi^i$  and a complex scalar  $z^i$ .

The complex scalars  $(\bar{z}^{\bar{i}}, z^i)$  span a Hodge-Kähler manifold with a metric  $g_{i\bar{j}} = \partial_i \partial_{\bar{j}} \mathcal{K}_h$ where the Kähler potential  $\mathcal{K}_h$  is an arbitrary real function [22, 62, 63].

The N = 1 supergravity Lagrangian which can be written, up to four-fermions terms and in the absence of the vector multiplets  $[62, 63]^1$ :

$$\mathcal{L}^{N=1} = -\frac{1}{2}R + g_{i\bar{j}}\partial_{\mu}z^{i}\partial^{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{i}} + \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \left(\bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\widetilde{\nabla}_{\nu}\psi_{1\lambda} - \bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\widetilde{\nabla}_{\nu}\psi^{1}_{\lambda}\right) - \frac{i}{2}g_{i\bar{j}}\left(\bar{\chi}^{i}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\chi^{\bar{j}} + \bar{\chi}^{\bar{j}}\gamma^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\chi^{i}\right) - g_{i\bar{j}}\left(\bar{\psi}_{1\nu}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^{\nu}\chi^{i}\partial_{\mu}\bar{z}^{\bar{j}} + \bar{\psi}^{1}_{\nu}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^{\nu}\chi^{\bar{j}}\partial_{\mu}z^{i}\right) + \mathcal{W}(z,\bar{z})\,\bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi^{1}_{\nu} + \bar{\mathcal{W}}(z,\bar{z})\,\bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{1\nu} + \mathrm{i}g_{i\bar{j}}\left(\bar{N}^{\bar{j}}\bar{\chi}^{i}\gamma^{\mu}\psi^{1}_{\mu} + N^{i}\bar{\chi}^{\bar{j}}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{1\mu}\right) + \mathcal{M}_{ij}\bar{\chi}^{i}\chi^{j} + \bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\bar{i}\bar{j}}\,\bar{\chi}^{\bar{i}}\chi^{\bar{j}} - V^{N=1}(z,\bar{z}) \quad , \qquad (\mathrm{D.4})$$

where  $\mathcal{W}(z, \bar{z})(\bar{\mathcal{W}}(z, \bar{z}))$  can be written in terms of an (anti)-holomorphic superpotential function of  $W(z)(\bar{W}(\bar{z}))$ ,

$$\mathcal{W}(z,\bar{z}) = e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_h(z,\bar{z})}W(z) ,$$
  

$$\bar{\mathcal{W}}(z,\bar{z}) = e^{\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{K}_h(z,\bar{z})}\bar{W}(\bar{z}) ,$$
(D.5)

with  $\mathcal{K}_h(z, \bar{z})$  is a Kähler potential of the chiral multiplets, and the quantities  $N^i, \mathcal{M}_{ij}$  are given by:

$$N^{i} = g^{i\bar{j}} \bar{\nabla}_{\bar{j}} \bar{\mathcal{W}}(z, \bar{z}) ,$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \nabla_{i} \nabla_{j} \mathcal{W}(z, \bar{z}) .$$
(D.6)

On the other hand, the N = 1 scalar potential can be expressed in terms of  $\mathcal{W}(\bar{\mathcal{W}})$  as

$$V^{N=1}(z,\bar{z}) = g^{i\bar{j}} \nabla_i \mathcal{W} \,\bar{\nabla}_{\bar{j}} \bar{\mathcal{W}} - 3\mathcal{W} \bar{\mathcal{W}} \qquad , \tag{D.7}$$

where  $\nabla_i \mathcal{W} = \partial_i \mathcal{W} + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K}_{h,i} \mathcal{W}$ . The supersymmetry transformation laws up to 3-fermion terms leaving invariant (D.4) are:

$$\begin{split} \delta\psi_{1\mu} &= \widetilde{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\epsilon_{1} + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{W}(z,\bar{z})\,\gamma_{\mu}\,\epsilon^{1} \quad ,\\ \delta\chi^{i} &= \mathrm{i}\partial_{\mu}z^{i}\gamma^{\mu}\epsilon_{1} + N^{i}\epsilon_{1} \quad ,\\ \delta e^{a}_{\mu} &= -\mathrm{i}\bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma^{a}\epsilon^{1} - \mathrm{i}\bar{\psi}^{1\mu}\gamma^{a}\epsilon_{1} \quad ,\\ \delta z^{i} &= \bar{\chi}^{i}\epsilon_{1} \quad , \end{split}$$
(D.8)

where  $\widetilde{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\epsilon_1 = \partial_{\mu}\epsilon_1 - \frac{1}{4}\gamma_{ab}\,\omega_{\mu}^{ab}\epsilon_1 + \frac{i}{2}Q_{h,\mu}\epsilon_1$ , and  $Q_{h,\mu}$  is a U(1)-connection with respect to Kähler potential  $\mathcal{K}_h$ .

### **D.2** $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$ Supersymmetry Breaking

In this section we demand that the ground states respect fully Lorentz invariance which implies that the vacuum expectation value of all fermions and  $\partial_{\mu}z^{i}$  are set to zero. Thus the supersymmetry variation (D.8) becomes

$$\langle \delta \psi_{1\mu} \rangle = \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \epsilon_1 + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2} \langle \mathcal{W}(z, \bar{z}) \rangle \gamma_{\mu} \epsilon^1$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Many articles and books review N = 1 supergravity see, for example [22], but the convention used in this thesis follows rather closely references [62, 63] (see Appendix A).

58APPENDIX D. SPONTANEOUS  $N = 1 \rightarrow N = 0$  SUSY BREAKING AND THE SUPER-HIGGS EFFE

$$\begin{array}{lll} \langle \delta \chi^i \rangle & = & \langle N^i \rangle \, \epsilon_1 & , \\ \langle \delta e^a_\mu \rangle & = & \langle \delta z^i \rangle = 0 & , \end{array}$$
 (D.9)

The ground states require

$$\left\langle \frac{\partial V^{(N=1)}}{\partial z^i} \right\rangle = \langle N^i \nabla_j N_i \rangle - 2 \langle \bar{\mathcal{W}} N_j \rangle = 0 \quad , \tag{D.10}$$

where  $N_i = \nabla_i \mathcal{W}(z, \bar{z})$  and in addition, assuming that the potential (D.7) evaluated at the minimum is  $\Lambda_0$ , one gets

$$\langle N^i N_i \rangle = 3 \langle \mathcal{W} \bar{\mathcal{W}} \rangle + \Lambda_0 \qquad , \tag{D.11}$$

where  $\Lambda_0$  is the cosmological constant. Thus, in this case we have three possible ground states, namely, Minkowski ground states ( $\Lambda_0 = 0$ ), anti-de Sitter ground states ( $\Lambda_0 < 0$ ), and de Sitter ground states ( $\Lambda_0 > 0$ ).<sup>2</sup>

Let us now consider the fermionic part of the Lagrangian (D.4) around the ground states

$$\mathcal{L}'_{f} = \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \left( \bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu} \gamma_{\sigma} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \psi_{1\lambda} - \bar{\psi}_{1\mu} \gamma_{\sigma} \mathcal{D}_{\nu} \psi^{1}_{\lambda} \right) - \frac{i}{2} g_{i\bar{j}} \left( \bar{\chi}^{i} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \chi^{\bar{j}} + \bar{\chi}^{\bar{j}} \gamma^{\mu} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \chi^{i} \right) + \left\langle \mathcal{W}(z,\bar{z}) \right\rangle \bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi^{1}_{\nu} + \left\langle \bar{\mathcal{W}}(z,\bar{z}) \right\rangle \bar{\psi}_{1\mu} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{1\nu}$$
(D.12)  
$$+ i \left( \left\langle N_{i} \right\rangle \bar{\chi}^{i} \gamma^{\mu} \psi^{1}_{\mu} + \left\langle \bar{N}_{\bar{i}} \right\rangle \bar{\chi}^{\bar{i}} \gamma^{\mu} \psi_{1\mu} \right) + \left\langle \mathcal{M}_{ij} \right\rangle \bar{\chi}^{i} \chi^{j} + \left\langle \bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\bar{i}\bar{j}} \right\rangle \bar{\chi}^{\bar{i}} \chi^{\bar{j}} ,$$

where  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \frac{1}{4} \gamma_{ab} \langle \omega_{\mu}^{ab} \rangle$  is the anti-de Sitter or de Sitter covariant derivative and reduced to ordinary partial derivative if the ground states are Minkowski. As it has been discussed in the sections 3.5 and 4.3, the mixing spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermion  $\chi^i$  and the gravitino field  $\psi_{\mu}^1$  term in the mass-like term (D.12) plays an important role to define a Goldstone fermion

$$\eta_1 = \langle N_i \rangle \, \chi^i \quad . \tag{D.13}$$

Using the second equation in (D.9), the supersymmetry transformation of  $\eta_1$  evaluated at the ground states has form

$$\langle \delta \eta_1 \rangle = (3 \langle \mathcal{W} \bar{\mathcal{W}} \rangle + \Lambda_0) \epsilon_1 \quad .$$
 (D.14)

which indicates that supersymmetry is spontaneously broken. As the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_1$  transform by a shift, it has a consequence that it can be eliminated from the theory by a suitable local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi^1_{\mu}$  [22].

We define then the physical fermions  $\chi^i_{\perp}$  as

$$\chi^{i}_{\perp} = \chi^{i} - \frac{\langle N^{i} \rangle}{3 \langle \mathcal{W} \overline{\mathcal{W}} \rangle + \Lambda_{0}} \eta_{1} \qquad (D.15)$$

which cannot be removed from the theory by any local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi^1_\mu$ , because

$$\langle \delta \chi^i_{\perp} \rangle = 0$$
 . (D.16)

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  The stability of these ground states have been studied in reference [54].

Let us write the Lagrangian (D.12) in terms of the Goldstone mode  $\eta_1$  and the physical fermions

$$\mathcal{L}_{f}^{\prime} = \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \left( \bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{1}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi_{1\lambda} - \bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi_{\lambda}^{1} \right) - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}g_{i\bar{j}} \left( \bar{\chi}_{\perp}^{i}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi_{\perp}^{\bar{j}} + \bar{\chi}_{\perp}^{\bar{j}}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi_{\perp}^{i} \right) 
- \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2(3\langle\mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_{0})} \left( \bar{\eta}_{1}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\eta^{1} + \bar{\eta}^{1}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\eta_{1} \right) + \langle\mathcal{W}\rangle\bar{\psi}_{\mu}^{1}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{\nu}^{1} 
+ \langle\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle\bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{1\nu} + \mathrm{i}\bar{\eta}_{1}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{\mu}^{1} + \mathrm{i}\bar{\eta}^{1}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{1\mu} 
+ \frac{1}{(3\langle\mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_{0})} \left( \langle\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle\bar{\eta}_{1}\eta_{1} + \langle\mathcal{W}\rangle\bar{\eta}^{1}\eta^{1} \right) + \langle\mathcal{M}_{ij}^{(\Lambda_{0})}\rangle\bar{\chi}_{\perp}^{i}\chi_{\perp}^{j} 
+ \langle\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{\bar{i}\bar{j}}^{(\Lambda_{0})}\rangle\bar{\chi}_{\perp}^{\bar{i}}\chi_{\perp}^{\bar{j}} ,$$

where

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{ij}^{(\Lambda_0)} \rangle = \langle \mathcal{M}_{ij} \rangle - \frac{\langle N_i N_j \rangle}{3 \langle \mathcal{W} \overline{\mathcal{W}} \rangle + \Lambda_0} \langle \overline{\mathcal{W}} \rangle \qquad , \tag{D.18}$$

is the physical mass of the fermions  $\chi^i_{\perp}$  for arbitrary cosmological constant (denoted by superscript ( $\Lambda_0$ )). Using (D.10) one can shows that the physical mass (D.18) satisfies

$$\langle \mathcal{M}_{ij}^{(\Lambda_0)} N^j \rangle = 0 \qquad , \tag{D.19}$$

which means that the Goldstone fermion is already split off from the physical mode.

Now, let us consider the supersymmetry variation of  $\psi^1_{\mu}$  in (D.9) and of  $\eta_1$  (D.14). The equation (D.14) means that the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_1$  can be viewed as a supersymmetry transformation parameter and further, we have a replacement

$$\epsilon_1 \to \frac{1}{(3\langle \mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_0)} \eta_1$$
 (D.20)

Thus, the local supersymmetry transformation of the gravitino  $\psi^1_{\mu}$  which removes the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_1$  is given by

$$\psi_{\mu}^{1} \to \psi_{\mu}^{1} + \frac{1}{3\langle \mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_{0}} \left(\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\eta^{1} + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}\langle\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle\gamma_{\mu}\eta_{1}\right) \qquad (\mathrm{D.21})$$

This transformation would not be defined if  $3\langle \mathcal{W}\mathcal{W}\rangle = -\Lambda_0$ , which is precisely the condition for  $\psi^1_{\mu}$  to be invariant under supersymmetry in these backgrounds, i.e. Minkowski or anti-de Sitter backgrounds [53,54]. Then the supersymmetry transformation needed to eliminate the Goldstone fermion would be singular and in fact the definition of the physical fermions (D.15) would not be possible as it would diverge. However, such condition cannot occur in de Sitter ground states. Our argument is as follows. From (D.11) we see that in order to get the unbroken supersymmetry one should have  $\langle N^i \rangle = 0$ . But since we have  $\Lambda_0 > 0$ , so it is impossible to have  $\langle N^i \rangle = 0$ . Thus, in de Sitter ground states supersymmetry is always broken.

Finally, to see the super-Higgs we insert the above gauge transformation to the Lagrangian (D.17), then we arrive at

$$\mathcal{L}'_{f} = \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \left( \bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi_{1\lambda} - \bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi^{1}_{\lambda} \right) - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}g_{i\bar{j}} \left( \bar{\chi}^{i}_{\perp}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi^{\bar{j}}_{\perp} + \bar{\chi}^{\bar{j}}_{\perp}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi^{i}_{\perp} \right) \\ + \frac{\mathrm{i}\Lambda_{0}}{(3\langle\mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_{0})^{2}} \left( \bar{\eta}_{1}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\eta^{1} + \bar{\eta}^{1}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\eta_{1} \right)$$

$$+ \frac{1}{(3\langle \mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_0)^2} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \left(\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\bar{\eta}_1\gamma_{\sigma}[\mathcal{D}_{\nu},\mathcal{D}_{\lambda}]\eta^1 + [\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu},\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\nu}]\bar{\eta}^1\gamma_{\lambda}\mathcal{D}_{\sigma}\eta_1\right) + \frac{\Lambda_0}{(3\langle \mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_0)} \left(i\bar{\eta}_1\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{\mu}^1 + i\bar{\eta}^1\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{1\mu}\right)$$
(D.22)  
$$+ \frac{1}{(3\langle \mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_0)} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \left(\bar{\psi}_{\mu}^1\gamma_{\sigma}[\mathcal{D}_{\nu},\mathcal{D}_{\lambda}]\eta_1 + [\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu},\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\nu}]\bar{\eta}^1\gamma_{\lambda}\psi_{1\sigma}\right) + \frac{1}{(3\langle \mathcal{W}\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle + \Lambda_0)^2} \left\{ -\Lambda_0 \left(\langle\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle\bar{\eta}_1\eta_1 + \langle\mathcal{W}\rangle\bar{\eta}^1\eta^1\right) + \frac{i}{4} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} (-\langle\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle\bar{\eta}_1\gamma_{\mu\nu}[\mathcal{D}_{\lambda},\mathcal{D}_{\sigma}]\eta_1 + \langle\mathcal{W}\rangle[\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu},\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\nu}]\bar{\eta}^1\gamma_{\lambda\sigma}\eta^1) \right\} + \langle\mathcal{W}\rangle\bar{\psi}_{\mu}^1\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{\nu}^1 + \langle\bar{\mathcal{W}}\rangle\bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{1\nu} + \langle\mathcal{M}_{ij}^{(\Lambda_0)}\rangle\bar{\chi}_{\perp}^i\chi_{\perp}^j + \langle\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{ij}^{(\Lambda_0)}\rangle\bar{\chi}_{\perp}^{\bar{i}}\chi_{\perp}^{\bar{j}} \quad .$$

Now using the following equations

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, \mathcal{D}_{\nu}]\eta_{1} = -\frac{\Lambda_{0}}{6}\gamma_{\mu\nu}\eta_{1} ,$$

$$[\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}, \bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\nu}]\bar{\eta}_{1} = \frac{\Lambda_{0}}{6}\bar{\eta}_{1}\gamma_{\mu\nu} ,$$
(D.23)

where  $\bar{\mathcal{D}}_{\mu}\bar{\eta}_1 = \partial_{\mu}\bar{\eta}_1 + \frac{1}{4}\bar{\eta}_1\gamma_{ab}\langle\omega_{\mu}^{ab}\rangle$ , the Lagrangian (D.22) takes then simply form as

$$\mathcal{L}'_{f} = \frac{\epsilon^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma}}{\sqrt{-g}} \left( \bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi_{1\lambda} - \bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma_{\sigma}\mathcal{D}_{\nu}\psi^{1}_{\lambda} \right) - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}g_{i\bar{j}} \left( \bar{\chi}^{i}_{\perp}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi^{\bar{j}}_{\perp} + \bar{\chi}^{\bar{j}}_{\perp}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\chi^{i}_{\perp} \right) + \mathcal{W}\,\bar{\psi}^{1}_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi^{1}_{\nu} + \bar{\mathcal{W}}\,\bar{\psi}_{1\mu}\gamma^{\mu\nu}\psi_{1\nu} + \mathcal{M}^{(\Lambda_{0})}_{ij}\bar{\chi}^{i}_{\perp}\chi^{j}_{\perp} + \bar{\mathcal{M}}^{(\Lambda_{0})}_{i\bar{j}}\,\bar{\chi}^{\bar{i}}_{\perp}\chi^{\bar{j}}_{\perp} \quad . \tag{D.24}$$

From the resulting Lagrangian (D.24) one can see that the gravitino  $\psi_{1\lambda}$  eats the Goldstone fermion  $\eta_1$  and then becomes massive. It has four instead of two degrees of freedom. Thus we have seen that the super-Higgs effect occurs if the N = 1 local supersymmetry is spontaneously broken.

## Bibliography

- [1] C. Caso et al, Particle Data Group, Eur. Phys. J. C3 (1998) 1.
- [2] J. Erler and P. Langacker, Status of the Standard Model, hep-ph/9809352 and references therein.
- [3] J. Louis, I. Brunner, and S.J. Huber, The Supersymmetric Standard Model, hepth/9811341.
- [4] J. Ellis, Beyond Standard Model for Hillwalkers, hep-ph/9812235.
- [5] S. Weinberg, *The Quantum Theory of Fields*, vol. III, Cambridge University Press (2000).
- [6] L. Girardello and M.T. Grisaru, Soft Breaking of Supersymmetry, Nucl. Phys. B194 (1982) 65.
- [7] H.P. Nilles, Supersymmetry, Supergravity, and Particle Physics, Phys. Rep. 110 (1984) 1.
- [8] J. Hughes and J. Polchinski, Partially Broken Global Supersymmetry and the Superstring, Nucl. Phys. B278 (1986) 513.
- [9] J. Hughes, J. Liu, and J. Polchinski, Supermembranes, Phys. Lett. B180 (1986) 370.
- [10] J. Bagger and A. Galperin, Matter Couplings in Partially Broken Extended Supersymmetry, Phys. Lett. B336 (1994) 25, hep-th/9406217.
- J. Bagger and A. Galperin, A New Goldstone Multiplet for Partially Broken Supersymmetry, Phys. Rev. D55 (1997) 1091, hep-th/9608177.
- [12] I. Antoniadis, H. Partouche, and T.R. Taylor, Spontaneous Breaking of N = 2Global Supersymmetry, Phys. Lett. **B372** (1996) 83, hep-th/9512006.
- [13] R. Altendorfer and J. Bagger, Dual Supersymmetry Algebras from Partial Supersymmetry Breaking, Phys. Lett. B460 (1999) 127, hep-th/9904213.
- [14] R. Altendorfer and J. Bagger, Dual Anti-de Sitter Superalgebras from Partial Supersymmetry Breaking, Phys. Rev. D61 (2000) 104004, hep-th/9908084.
- [15] J.P. Derendinger, S. Ferrara, A. Masiero, and A. van Proeyen, Yang-Mills Theories Coupled to N = 2 Supergravity: Higgs and SuperHiggs in anti-de Sitter Space, Phys. Lett. **B137** (1984) 62.

- [16] S. Ferrara, L. Girardello, and M. Porrati, *Minimal Higgs Branch for the Breaking of Half of the Supersymmetries in* N = 2 *Supergravity*, Phys. Lett. **B366** (1996) 155, hep-th/9510074.
- [17] P. Fré, L. Girardello, I. Pesando, and M. Trigiante, Spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$ Local Supersymmetry Breaking with Surviving Local Gauge Group, Nucl. Phys. **B493** (1997) 231, hep-th/9607032.
- [18] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara, and M.A. Lledo, N = 2 Super-Higgs, N = 1 Poincaré Vacua and Quaternionic Geometry, JHEP **0301** (2003) 045, hep-th/0212236.
- [19] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara, and M.A. Lledo, 4-D Gauged Supergravity Analysis of Type IIB Vacua on  $K3 \times T^2/Z_2$ , hep-th/0302174.
- [20] P. West, Introduction to Supersymmetry and Supersymmetry, (extended 2nd ed.), World Scientific Publishing (1990).
- [21] L. Castellani, R. D'Auria, and P. Fré, Supergravity and Superstring: A Geometric Perspective, (3 vols.), World Scientific Publishing (1991).
- [22] J. Wess and J. Bagger, Supersymmetry and Supergravity, (2 ed.), Princeton University Press (1992).
- [23] A. Salam and J. Strathdee, Unitary Representation of Super-Gauge Symmetries, Nucl. Phys. B80 (1974) 499.
- [24] S. Coleman and J. Mandula, All Possible Symmetries of the S Matrix, Phys. Rev. 159 (1967) 1251.
- [25] R. Haag, J.T. Lopuzański, and M. Sohnius, All Possible Generators of Supersymmetries of The S Matrix, Nucl. Phys. B88 (1975) 257.
- [26] F. Del Aguila, M. Dugan, B. Grinstein, L. Hall, G.G. Ross, and P. West, Low-Energy Models with Two Supersymmetries, Nucl. Phys. B250 (1985) 225.
- [27] J. Wess and B. Zumino, Supergauge Transformations in Four Dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B70 (1974) 39.
- [28] B. Zumino, Supersymmetry and Kähler Manifolds, Phys. Lett. B87 (1979) 203.
- [29] J. Bagger, Supersymmetric Sigma Models, in Proc. of NATO Conf. on Supersymmetry, Eds. K. Dietz, R. Flume, G. van Dehlen, and V. Rittenberg, Plenum (1985).
- [30] M.F. Sohnius, Introducing Supersymmetry, Phys. Rept. 128 (1985) 39.
- [31] E. Cremmer and A. van Proeyen, Classification of Kähler manifolds in N = 2vector multiplet-supergravity couplings, Class. Quant. Grav. 2 (1985) 445.
- [32] S. Cecotti, Homogeneous Kähler manifolds and T-Algebras in N = 2 supergravity and superstrings, Comm. Math. Phys. **124** (1989) 23.
- [33] J. Bagger and E. Witten, *Matter Couplings in* N = 2 *Supergravity*, Nucl. Phys. **B222** (1983) 1.

- [34] K. Galicki, A Generalization of The Momentum Mapping Construction For Quaternionic Kähler manifold, Commun. Math. Phys. 108 (1987) 117.;
- [35] J.A. Wolf, Complex Homogeneous Contact Manifolds and Quaternionic Symmetric Spaces, J. Math. Mech. 14 (1965) 1033.
- [36] D.V. Alekseevskii, Classification of Quaternionic Spaces with a Transitive Solvable Group of Motions, Math. USSR-Izv. 9 (1975) 297.
- [37] S. Salamon, Quaternionic Kähler Manifolds, Invent. Math. 67 (1982) 143.
- [38] E. Witten, Dynamical Breaking of Supersymmetry, Nucl. Phys. B188 (1981) 513.
- [39] S.M. Carroll, D.Z. Freedman, M.E. Ortiz, and D.N. Page, *Physical States in Canonically Quantized Supergravity*, Nucl. Phys. B423 (1994) 661.
- [40] J. Louis, Aspects of Spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  Supersymmetry Breaking in Supergravity, hep-th/0203138.
- [41] B.E. Gunara and J. Louis, Spontaneous  $N = 2 \rightarrow N = 1$  Supersymmetry Breaking in Supergravity, in preparation.
- [42] L. Andrianopoli, M. Bertolini, A. Ceresole, R. D'Auria, S. Ferara, P. Fré,and T. Magri, N = 2 Supergravity and N = 2 Super Yang-Mills Theory on General Scalar Manifolds: Symplectic Covariance, Gaugings and the Momentum Map, J. Geom. Phys. 23 (1997) 111, hep-th/9605032.
- [43] T. Curtright and D.Z. Freedman, Nonlinear Sigma Models with Extended Supersymmetry in Four Dimensions, Phys. Lett. B90 (1980) 71. E: B91 (1980) 487.
- [44] B. de Wit, and A. Van Proeyen, Potential and Symmetries of General Gauged N = 2 Supergravity - Yang-Mills Models, Nucl. Phys. B245 (1984) 89.
- [45] L. Castellani, R. D'Auria, and S. Ferrara, Special Geometry without Special Coordinates, Class. Quant. Grav. 7 (1990) 1767.
- [46] A. Ceresole, R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara, and A. Van Proeyen, Duality Transformations in Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theories Coupled to Supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B444 (1995) 92, hep-th/9502072.
- [47] P. Mayr, On Supersymmetry Breaking in String Theory and its Realization in Brane Worlds, Nucl. Phys. B593 (2001) 99, hep-th/0003198.
- [48] R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara, M.A. Lledó, and S. Vaulá, No-Scale N = 4 Supergravity Coupled to Yang-Mills: The Scalar Potential and Super-Higgs Effect, hepth/0211027.
- [49] B. Craps, F. Roose, W. Troost and A. Van Proeyen, What is Special Kähler Geometry?, Nucl. Phys. B503 (1997) 565, hep-th/9703082.
- [50] B. de Wit, P. G. Lauwers, and A. Van Proeyen, Lagrangian of N = 2 Supergravity-Matter Systems, Nucl. Phys. B255 (1985) 569.

- [51] R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara, and P. Fré, Special and Quaternionic Isometries: General Couplings in N = 2 Supergravity and The Scalar Potential, Nucl. Phys. **B359** (1991) 705.
- [52] N.J. Hitchin, A. Karkhede, U. Lindstrom, and M. Rocek, *HyperKähler Metrics and Supersymmetry*, Comm. Math. Phys. **108** (1987) 535.
- [53] S. Deser and B. Zumino, Broken Supersymmetry and Supergravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 38 (1977) 1433.
- [54] C.M. Hull, The Spontaneous Breaking of Supersymmetry in Curved Space-Time, Nucl. Phys. B239 (1984) 541.
- [55] H. Lü, C.N. Pope, and P.K. Townsend, Domain walls from Anti-de Sitter Spacetime, Phys. Lett. B391 (1997) 39, hep-th/9607164.
- [56] E. Shuster, Killing Spinor and Supersymmetry on AdS, Nucl. Phys. B554 (1999) 198, hep-th/9902129.
- [57] F. Brandt, Lectures on Supergravity, Fortsch. Phys. 50 (2002) 1126, hepth/0204035.
- [58] B. de Wit and I. Herger, Anti-de Sitter Supersymmetry, Lect. Notes Phys. 541 (2000) 79, hep-th/9908005.
- [59] W. Heidenreich, All linear Unitary Irreducible Representation of de Sitter Supersymmetry with Positive Energy, Phys. Lett. B110 (1982) 461.
- [60] D.W. Düsedau and D.Z. Freedman, Renormalization in Anti-de Sitter Supersymmetry, Phys. Rev. D33 (1985) 395.
- [61] E.A. Ivanov and A.S. Sorin, Superfield Formulation of OSp(1,4) Supersymmetry, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 13 (1980) 1159.
- [62] R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, On Fermion Masses, Gradient Flows and Potential in Supersymmetric Theories, JHEP 0105 (2001) 034, hep-th/0103153.
- [63] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria, and S. Ferrara, Supersymmetry reduction of N-extended supergravities in four dimensions, JHEP 0203 (2002) 025, hepth/0110277.
## Erklärung

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit selbständig und ohne fremde Hilfe verfasst, andere als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel nicht benutzt, und die den benutzten Werken wörtlich oder inhaltlich entnommenen Stellen als solche kenntlich gemacht habe.

Halle, 7 April 2003

Bobby Eka Gunara

# Curriculum Vitae

#### Personal Data

Surename:	Gunara
First name:	Bobby Eka
Birthday:	28.1.1974
Place of birth:	Jakarta, Indonesia
Nationality:	Indonesia

### School Education

8/1980- 6/1986	Elementary School 04, Jakarta, Indonesia
7/1986-6/1989	Middle School 6, Jakarta, Indonesia
7/1989-6/1992	High School 59, Jakarta, Indonesia
6.7.1992	University examination

## **Higher Education**

8/1992-9/1996	Sarjana course in Physics in Institute
	of Technology Bandung, Indonesia
26.10.1996	Sarjana in Physics (Sarjana thesis:
	"Invariant Polynomials of Quantum Field Theory
	in 2+1 Dimensions" at F.P. Zen, D.Sc.)
9/1997-12/1998	Master of Science course in Physics in Institute of
	Technology Bandung, Indonesia
27.2.1999	Master of Science in Physics (Master thesis:
	"Duality Symmetry and Moduli Space in $N = 2$
	Supersymmetric Yang-Mills" at F.P. Zen, D.Sc.)
since $8/2000$	Doctoral student in Physics in MLU Halle-Wittenberg
	under the supervision of Prof. J. Louis